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ABSTRACT
The Youth Conservation Corps (YCC) is a summer
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society. The program provides teenage employment and accomplishes
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tie Subcommittee on Energy and the Environment, Peter H. Kostmayer.
Statements are also given by: (1) Allyssa Prazenic, member,
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Pennsylvania Conservation Corps; (3) Virginia Crouch, graduate, Youth
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Services; (7) William Hartwig, U.S. Department of the Interior, Fish
& Wildlife Service, Deputy Assistant Director, Refuges and Wildlife;
(8) Jay Lamar Beasley, U.S. Department of Agriculture, Forest
Service, Deputy Chief for Administration; (9) Peter Engbretson,
executive director, Philadelphia Ranger Corps; (10) Don Mathis,
director, Pennsylvania Conservation Corps; (11) Richard Bernheimer,
interim director, California Conservation Corps; (12) Kathleen Selz,
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Conservation and Service Corps Profiles chart which highlights the
various programs. The appendix contains two letters submitted for the
hearing record. (KS)
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YOUTH CONSERVATION CORPS PROGRAMS
TUESDAY, MARCH 31, 1992
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON ENERGY AND THE ENVIRONMENT,
COMMITTEE ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS,

Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met at 9:00 a.m. in room 2226 of the Rayburn
House Office Building, Hon. Peter H. Kostmayer (chairman of the
subcommittee) presiding.
OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN PETER H. KOSTMAYER
Mr. KOSTMAYER. The Subcommittee will come to order.

A number of studies have cited the enormous benefits of the depression-era Civilian Conservation Corps in developing recreation
facilities in thousands of local, state and federal parks and forests,
while giving hundreds of thousands of unemployed people en opportunity for work. Now there are more contemporary examples.
The Youth Conservation Corps programs have emerged as one of
the few new initiatives in park and natural resources staffing since
the 1970s and 1980s. The federally-run Youth Conservation Corps
program has inspired the development of over 70 existing state,
city and county conservation corps programs.
These programs are based upon earlier federal models such as
the CCC, but are essentially grassroots efforts. They successfully
combine meaningful projects that benefit the general public with
job experience, career skills and educational incentives.
An important benefit of corps programs, in addition to the emexperience in environmental
ployment factors, is the hands-onpeopleexperiences
that provide
stewardship that they offer young
contribute to building a
a greater stake in the natural heritage and
critically needed conservation ethic in the country. In fact, there
has been considerable testimony about the strong ties between responsible outdoor behavior and manual labor to protect and improve the land.
These programs are effective, particularly when you look at the
figures and realize that the federal agencies receive an average of
about $1.50 for every Young Conservation Corps invested. Yet the
Administration has not requested any funding since 1984.
Across the Nation, Youth Conservation Corps are forced to turn
young people away from programs because of a lack of funding.
And agencies at all levels of government are facing maintenance
and rehabilitation backlogs that amount to hundreds of thousands
of dollars.
(11
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The Administration has continued to avoid requests for funding
for the Youth Conservation Corps program in a time when unemployment is risin' and crimes among young people are becoming
epidemic. Researchers have concluded that the social investment in
the Job Corps programs offers a 46 percent rate of return to society
on an annual investment of about $13,000 per young person. Yet
the Administration chooses instead to spend about $38,000 annually on the cost of incarcerating a young person.
There is an 18 percent unemployment rate among young people
and an enormous backlog of conservation and maintenance work
on public lands throughout the country which, because of budget
cuts, will not be completed. Youth Conservation Corps programs
can effectively and cost-efficiently address both of these problems.
Wendell Berry, in his book "The Unsettling of America," said
that.
"Although responsible use may be defined, advocated and, to
some extent, required by organizations, it cannot be implemented
or enacted by them; it cannot be effectively enforced by them. The
use of the world is finally a personal matter, and the world can be
preserved in health only by the forbearance and care of a multi-

tude of persons."
The Youth Conservation Corps programs have been a sound investment in the young people and in the land, offering employment
to those who may not have otherwise had jobs, providing a means

of accomplishing important work which would otherwise not be
done, and building a corps of citizens who have learned about
caring for our Nation's resources.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Kostmayer follows:]
STATEMENT OF HON. PETER H. KOSTMAYER

Many studies have cited the enormous benefits of the depression-era Civilian Conservation Corps in developing recreation facilities in thousands of local, state and
federal parks and forests while giving hundreds of thousands of unemployed people
an opportunity for work. Now there are more contemporary examples.
Youth Conservation Corps programs have emerged as one of the few new initiatives in park and natural resources staffing since the 1970's and 80's. The federally
run Youth Conservation Corps program has inspired the development of over 70 existing state, city and county conservation corps programs. These programs are based

upon earlier Federal models like the CCC, but are essentially grassroots efforts.
They successfully combine meaningful projects that benefit the general public with

job experience, career skills and educational incentives for their members.
An important benefit of corps programs in addition to the employment factor is
the "hands-on- experience in environmental stewardship that they offer young men
and women; experience that provides a greater stake in their natural heritage and
contributes to building a critically needed conservation ethic. In fact, there has been
considerable testimony about the strong ties between responsible outdoor behavior
and manual labor to protect and improve the land.
These programs are visibly effectiveparticularly when you look at the figures
and realize that the federal agencies receive an average of $1.50 on every Youth
Conservation Corps dollar invested; yet the administration has not requested funding since 1984. Across the nation, youth conservation corps are forced to turn youths
away from the programs because of a lack of funding: and agencies at all levels of
government are facing maintenance and rehabilitation backlogs into the hundreds
of thousands of dollars.
The administration has continued to avoid requests for funding of the Youth Conservation Corps program in a time when unemployment is skyrocketing and youth
crimes are becoming a national epidemic. Researchers have concluded that the
social investment in the Job Corps program offers a 440 percent rate of return to
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society on an annual investment of $13,000 per youth; yet is has become this administrations choice to spend $38,000 annually on the incarceration of a youth.

There is an 18 percent youth unemployment rate and an enormous backlog of
conservation and maintenance work on public lands throughout the United States
which, because of budget cuts, cannot be done. Youth conservation corps programs
these issues.
can effectively and cost efficiently address both ofAmerica,"
said that, "Although reWendell Berry, in his book "The Unsettling of
sponsible use may be defined, advocated, and to some extent required by organizaIt cannot be effectively entions, it cannot be implemented or enacted by them.
forced by them. The use of the world is finally a personal matter, and the world can
be preserved in health only by the forbearance and care of a multitude of persons."
Youth Conservation corps programs have been a sound investment in our youths
who may not have otherwise had
and in our land: offering employment to those
Jobs, providing a means of accomplishing important work which would otherwise
for our
not be done; and building a corps of citizens who have learned about caring
nation's resources.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. I'd like to call our first panel. Mr. Carlton Wil-

liams, a Ranger in Fairmount Park in Philadelphia; Ms. Virginia
Crouch, Youth Conservation Corps graduate; Mr. Eleazar Dominguez, Pennsylvania Conservation Corps member; and Ms. Allyssa

Prazenica, Pennsylvania Conservation Corps member. If all of you
would come forward.

Ms Prazenica, if you'd begin.

PANEL CONSISTING OF ALLYSSA PRAZENICA, AND ELEAZAR DOMINGUEZ, MEMBERS, PENNSYLVANIA CONSERVATION CORPS;
VIRGINIA CROUCH, GRADUATE, YOUTH CONSERVATION CORPS;
AND CARLTON WILLIAMS, RANGER SUPERVISOR, FAIRMOUNT
PARK, AND GRADUATE, PHILADELPHIA RANGER CORPS
STATEMENT OF ALLYSSA PRAZENICA, CORPS MEMBER,
PENNSYLVANIA CONSERVATION CORPS

Ms PRAZENICA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the
Subcommittee, for this opportunity to testify in support of the
Youth Conservation Corps program.
My name is Allyssa Prazenica and I'm a Corps member for the
PCC at the Jennings Environmental Education Center in Butler
County, which is a rural area in western Pennsylvania.
I am 21 years old and I joined the Corps about four months ago.
I have recently acquired my Associates degree from Paul Smiths
College in Forest Recreation. And being in the PCC has given me

an opportunity to get a real taste of my degree.
I am involved with PennSERVE and the PCC's Youth Advisory
Group, in which we reviewed and provided input for new Corps
funds under the National and Community Service Act.
The point I'd like to make for the Subcommittee's consideration
is when things get slow with our group, we would like to do a
give us
mixed variety of things for the community which wouldthink
by
people
don't
know
about
us.
And
I
more publicity. A lot of
doing things for the community we would be able to get publicity.
And we would like more advanced training in our programs far
beyond what we can do. We want to push ourselves even more.

And I'd also like to see more females. A lot of females don't
think they can do what the men can do. But I'm proof. I can do

just as good as the men can.

4

knd we'd like life-skill classes also, somebody to come in and
teach us to brush up on our math skills, our English skills, help us
write resumes to find a better job.
And we have a recommendation for an Assistant Crew Leader
position for an outstanding Corpsmember who has shown outstanding leadership. We'd like to have that position made also.
And I'd like to thank you. And I'd be glad to answer any questions you may have.
[Prepared statement of Ms. Prazenica follows:]
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Mr. KOSTMAYER. Thank you very much,

Sir.
STATEMENT OF ELEAZAR DOMINGUEZ, CORPS MEMBER,
PENNSYLVANIA CONSERVATION PROJECT

Mr. DOMINGUEZ. My name is Eleazar Dominguez. I am a Corps

member of the Pennsylvania Conservation Corps in Lancaster,

Pennsylvania. I work in the Landes Valley Museum.
I am 19 years old and when I started this program I was unemployed, and I was receiving financial assistance from welfare. And
suddenly the Pennsylvania Conservation Corps came to my rescue.
And I'd like to tell you the experiences I have had in the Conservation Corps.
I've seen people come into this program without the knowledge

of being able to read a tape measure or identifying tools. And at
this point, these people are sufficiently able to tell you what kind
of measurements or what to do in certain cases.

I'd like to tell you that this program is working and that it's

done a lot for me and a lot for other people.

To tell you about the commitment I have and the commitment
we have to PCC over at Landes Valley Museum, I'd like to give a
small testimony about how interested we are in this program and
how good this program's been for us.
As it came up one day, I had bought a car to get to work. And
when I started work I saw some guys that were being interviewed.
And I offered them a ride.

All of a sudden, my car broke down and, as a commitment to
Pennsylvania Conservation Corps, I made up my mind to stay out
late till probably 4:00 in the morning just trying to fix the gas tank
so that that next day I could get to work.
I just wanted to show the other guys that if' it's important to me,

that's how important it has to be for them. Teamwork really

works. And it was important to me at that time.
So I'm grateful for this opportunity to give testimony on the side
of the Youth Conservation Corps.
Thank you for letting me testify.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Dominguez follows:]
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Mr. KOSTMAYER. Thank you very much.
Ms. Crouch.
STATEMENT OF VIRGINIA CROUCH, GRADUATE, YOUTH
CONSERVATION CORPS
Ms. CROUCH. Thank you.

I'm glad to testify on the impact that the Youth Conservation
Corps program had in my life. The opportunity to work in YCC
gave me specialized scientific knowledge, conviction about environmental issues, appreciation for botanical study and connections important in future work.
For me, YCC served as an outstanding educational program and
a major influence in my course of study and choice of career.

I entered Rock Creek Park's YCC program in the Summer of

1986, after finishing high school. The Resource Manager at Rock
Creek was asked to send one student to the Plant Ecology of the

Center for Urban Ecology, a research unit of the Park Service.
And, because of transportation difficulties, I was selected for that
duty.

In the Plant Ecology Lab, I worked with a research biologist

studying invasive exotic vines, such as kudzu, English ivy and wis-

teria. He was interested in their impact on native species and in
finding methods of removing the alien plants in such a way as to
restore the native plant communities they had displaced.

Three technicians worked for himtwo botanists and one re-

source manager. My time was spent in the field with these technicians, in kudzu treatment centers storing species and monitoring
data from the treatment plots.
Through this work I gained knowledge which was new to me and
which I would have been unlikely to encounter anywhere else. The
people supervising me took seriously their responsibility to educate
me. But most of what I learned was simply from being immersed in
the work of the exotics project.
I saw how botanists and ecologists do their work, learning about
experimental design, vegetation sampling methods and the books
used by taxonomists and ecologists.

I learned the names of plant species and the way plant popula-

tions interact in communities.
While learning about exotic species and native plant communities, I gained the convicti( -1 that invasions of exotic species are a

means of human destruction of the natural vegetation of a place.
As human beings, we are responsible for creating this problem and,
hence, we are responsible for correcting it.

I began to grasp the basic environmental principle of humility,
that we know little about the natural world. And it is easy to cause
damage when our actions affect something we do not understand.
Protecting native species from willful, ignorant or wasteful destruction became one of my general goals.
Proximity to the people in the Plant Ecology Lab inevitably produced an appreciation for the work they did. I observed how much
they genuinely enjoyed any opportunity to learn more about plants
in ecosystems they worked with.

I.
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Obviously, identifying plants was an exciting pursuit as was observing plant competition in action. This sparked in me a strong
desire to study botany, although I had planned to concentrate my
studies in other areas.
My YCC supervisors also provided a good connection which is im-

portant in the work I've done since. One of the botanists, Gene
Cooley, gave me the name of a plant taxonomist at William and

Mary whom he knew through endangered species work. At college
I began working for her and she became one of my thesis advisors
and a close friend.
The other technicians were careful to explain to me how to apply

for Park Ranger jobs and gave the names of people to talk to at
various parks.

It might be useful to trace what I've done since the Summer of
1986, as many of the decisions I've made since then have had their

roots in that summer's work. Before then, I considered myself a
non-science person, adamantly attached to the idea of liberal arts
study exclusively.

When I went down to school in August, I took with me a new
desire to study botany. And during the Winter of my Freshman
year, I decided to indulge that desire by attempting a second major
in biology.

The following Summer I worked as a seasonal interpretive

ranger. And then in the Summer of 1988, I was back at Rock Creek
Park as a seasonal resource management ranger, working on the
exotic species problems there. There was a small YCC camp that
summer and I supervised the students one day each week.
After graduating with a double major in biology and history, I

did botanical research and consulting work until hired by the

Nature Conservancy in September of 1990. At the Conservancy I
gather and organize information about rare plants in the National
Forests. 1 plan to return to school to study plant community ecology.

The Youth Conservation Corps experience may not often be a
source of changes as drastic as those it caused in my life, but there
are some common elements I've seen in others experiences as well.
Service in the YCC provides a sense of accomplishment and responsibility, new skills and the ability to work with others. It also
reliably provides a wider awareness of environmental conditions
and a greater enjoyment of the natural world.

I'm very grateful that the YCC program exists and that I hap-

pened to hear about it and was able to participate.
[Prepared statement of Ms. Crouch follows:]

I was asked to testify on what impact the Youth Conservation Corps program had
in my life. The opportunity to work in the Youth Conservation Corps gave me specialized knowledge about botany and ecology, conviction about ecologicai conservation issues, appreciation for the study of plants and plant communities, and good
connections to people who would he important in future education and work. Fo:
me, YCC served as an outstanding educational program and a major influence iP
my course of study and choice of career.
In the spring of 1986, at the end of my senior year in high school, I applied to

work at Rock Creek Park. The 20 students in that YCC camp were selected by
random drawing from about twice that many applicants. The resource manager at

Rock Creek had been asked to detail one of these students for the entire summer to
the Plant Ecology lab at the Center for Urban Ecology (CUE), the research unit of
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the National Park Service's National Capital Region. Because it was difficult for me
to find transportation to Rock Creek Park, I was selected for that duty.
In the Plant Ecology lab was Lindsay K. Thomas, a research biologist studying
invasive exotic (alien) vines such as kudzu, English ivy and wisteria. He was interested in their impact on native species and in finding methods of removing the alien
plants in such a way as to restore the native plant communities they had displaced.

Three technicians worked for him, two trained in botany and one in natural resource management. Most of my time was spent in the field with one or more of
these technicians, either wielding clippers and a pulaski in kudza "treatments" or
recording species monitoring data from the treatment plots. We worked at exoticinfested sites in several parks throughout the National Capital Region, in D.C.,
Maryland, Virginia and West Virginia.
Like most YCC students, I entered the program without any prior work experience. The YCC program, as my first job, formed my original idea of what work is
like. I came away from the program thinking that work is basically enjoyable, interesting, challenging and often physically demanding. I also found that it is pleasant

to work alongside another person, even when there is no talk for hours at a
stretchthat sharing a task with other people is a letter form of companionship
than merely social activities.
Through my YCC work I acquired a great deal of knowledge which was new to me
and which I would have been unlikely to encounter anywhere else. The people supervising me at the ecology lab took seriously their responsibility to provide an educational experience for me, using any idle time back at the lab for somewhat formal

instruction, but most of what I learned was simply from being immersed in the
work of "the exotics project.- I learned about how botanists and ecologists do their
work, about the scientific method in general, experimental design and vegetation
sampling methods, and about the books and tools used by plant taxonomists and
ecologists. I gained basic knowledge of the names of many plant species and about
the way plant populations coexist and interrelate as communities. I saw several
kinds of ecological disturbance and learned something of how natural communities
recover from disturbance.
While learning about exotic species and their effect on native plant communities,
I gained a conviction that invasions of exotic species are a means of human destruction of the natural vegetation of a place. As human beings we are responsible for
creating this problem, and hence we are responsible for correcting it. This is the
first environmental conviction I remember having). What I learned about what the
Federal government had done to encourage the spread of these exotic vines, and
why, I began to grasp the basic environmental principle of humility: that we know
little about the natural world, and it is easy to cause damage when our actions
affect something we do not understand. Protecting native species from willful, ignorant, or wasteful destruction became one of my general goals.
Proximity to the people in the plant ecology lab inevitably produced an appreciation for the work that these scientists did. I observe how much they genuinely enjoyed their work and enjoyed any opportunity to learn more about the plants and
ecosystems they worked with. Obviously, identifying plants was an exciting pursuit,
as was observing plant competition in action. Simply put, I noticed that botanists
have fun in the woods. This observation sparked in me a strong desire to study
botany, although at the time I felt that my decision to concentrate my studies in
other areas was final and inevitable.
My supervisors in the YCC program also, provided good connections which have
been important to the work I've done since. One of the botanists, Gene Cooley, provided me with a particularly significant introduction. He gave me the name of a
plant taxonomist at William and Mary whom he knew through work on an endangered species population on National Park Service land. During my first year of college I looked for and met this taxonomist, and began working for her in my second
year of school. She became one of my thesis advisors and a close friend who has
continued to educate me and (intermittently) to employ me ever since. The other
technicians at CUE were careful to explain to me how to apply for Park Ranger
jobs, and gave names of people to talk to at various parks.
It might be useful to trace what I have done since the summer of 1986, as many of
the decisions I have made since then have their roots in that summer's work. Before
then I considered myself a non-science person, adamantly attached to the idea of
liberal arts and the study of history and literature. When I went down to school in
August I took with me a new desire to study botany and during the winter of my
freshman year I decided to indulge that desire by attempting a second major in biology. The following Washing-ton National Historical Park. In the fall of my sopho-
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more years I began working in the college herbarium for Donna Ware, the botany
professor Gene Cooley had told me about. This I continued until grnduation.
In the summer of 1988 I was back in Rock Creek Park as a seasonal resource
management ranger, working under one of their permanent vegetation management specialists to continue K. Thomas's work on the exotic species problems there.
There was a small YCC camp that summer aod I supervised the students about one
day each week. In my junior year I began a research project on the flora and vegetation of the College properties. After graduating with a double major in Biology
and History, I did freelance botanical research and consulting work until I was
hired by The Nature Conservancy in September of 1990. At the Conservancy I
gather and organize information about rare plants on the National Forests. I plan
to return to school to study plant community ecology.
Two YCC graduates from the George Washington Memorial Parkway and one
from Yorktown National Battlefield Park have also spoken with me about their experiences. They cited the hard work involved in the program as a challenge which
encouraged growth in character. One mentioned friendships with fellow YCC students which have lasted for years afterward. Besides learning about trail maintenance and basic forestry skills, one received training in fire suppression. All had a
reinforced sense of environmental responsibility and a heightened enjoyment of extended outdoor activities. One of' the three is now in a graduate program studying
plant ecology and population genetics, with an emphasis on plants' resistance to air
pollution. Another is doing graduate work in physics, and the third is with a consulting company working to promote environmental efficiency in electric power
companies.

I doubt that the Youth Conservation Corps experience is often a source of changes
in direction as drastic as those I have described in the paragraphs about my case,
but there are some common elements in my experience and that of others I have
known as a friend or supervisor. The general case seems to he that service in the
YCC is a strengthening experience, providing a sense of accomplishment and responsibility, new skills, and the ability to work with others. It also seems to reliably
provide a wider awareness of environmental conditions. and a greater enjoyment of
the natural world. I am very grateful that the YCC program exists, and that I happened to hear about it and was able to participate. I benefited greatly from the con-

scientious service of the particular people who were involved in my YCC experience,
but I believe that many students from other camps as well as those from Rock
Creek Park would join me in being grateful for the opportunities afforded by the
YCC program which would not otherwise have been avail..ble.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. Thank you very much.

Mr. Williams.
STATEMENT OF CARLTON WILLIAMS. RANGER SUPERVISOR,
FAIRMOUNT PARK, AND PHILADELPHIA RANGER CORPS GRADUATE

Mr. WILLIAMS. Good morning, Congressman Kostmayer and Hon-

ored Members of the Subcommittee on Energy and the Environment.
I am Carlton Williams, a graduate of the Philadelphia Ranger
Corps and a supervisor.

I am honored to present this testimony here today on behalf of

the Youth Conservation Corps across the country. I believe my own
and my colleagues' experiences show that Youth Conservation
Corps experiences play a major role in youth development and they
benefit society.
I ant testifying for Youth Conservation Corps programs on behalf
of the Philadelphia Ranger Corps, because this organization played
a major role in helping me achieve my goals as a young adult. This

Youth Conservation Corps program gave me the opportunity to

become an active citizen in support of the environment.
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Youth is an invaluable resource to benefit society. We have enor-

mous energy and talents that can be used in many productive
ways.

Unfortunately, in many cases opportunity for youth are limited
and we sometimes use our energies to negatively affect the environment. Young adults turn to crime, join gangs, sell and use drugs
and turn to violence and aggression.
We need opportunities to express ourselves positively. We need
opportunities that allow us to build society instead of tearing it
down. We need activities to help educate us to become assets to society. And we need experiences to provide us with the opportunity
to build both the future of society and ourselves.
Youth Conservation Corps programs are one opportunity where
society can channel youth's energy positively. Providing youth with
the experiences and in Conservation Corps programs will encourage some of the future leaders of tomorrow. The experience we
gain through Youth Conservation Corps progr ams builds character,
self-confidence and self-esteem.
Youth Conservation Corps programs instill values of responsibil-

ity, teamwork, cooperation, leadership and decision-making. With
these traits firmly in place, we can make some of the most effective
leaders of tomorrow.
For youth to view themselves as productive individuals in our society, we must he provided with meaningf'nl experiences that will
show that the work we are doing is both important and beneficial.
The development and support of Youth Conservation Corps programs will help us acquire these experiences. The experiences will
help us continue to strive and become successful, productive adults.
There's no question about the significance of conservation in our
society. Conservation is one important method by which we help
preserve our environmental resources.
Youth Corps programs with emphasis on conservation benefits

both the young adult and the environment. Youth Conservation
Corps programs allow youth to work together and to develop and
improve their surroundings and their environment.
Through Youth Conservation Corps programs youth learn the
importance of taking pride in their community. Their efforts help
the park, neighborhood and community become better places to
live, work and visit.
The lessons youth obtain through Conservation Corps programs

are carried and applied throughout life. These experiences will
result in appreciation and protection of our environmental re-

sources for future use.
I have learned the importance of conservation because I work for
the Philadelphia Ranger Corps. The Philadelphia Ranger Corps is a
non-profit organization with the dual mission of youth development
and community service.
Members consist of young adults across the City of Philadelphia.

They get the opportunity to further their education and obtain
work experience simultaneously.
Members are hired as Park Ranger candidates working as Rang-

ers full-time in the Summer and part-time in the Winter while attending college at Temple University. They are trained to provide
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professional visitor services for Fairmount Park and the City of
Philadelphia.
Rangers in the Ranger Corps specialize in providing service to
the community. We take on conservation projects that enhance the
appearance of the City of Philadelphia. Our projects and jobs are
very diverse, ranging from clean-ups in the Park to educating children about environmental awareness.
The organization is geared toward teaching others the importance of preserving our natural resources. We apply the training
we receive from the Ranger Corps to teach other to use the Park's
resources. People helping people creates teamwork and cooperation. Together we wish to spread the message of environmental
awareness to preserve it for future generations to use.
Involvement in a Youth Conservation Corps program, such as
the Philadelphia Ranger Corps, has made a drastic change in my
life. I've been working for the Ranger Corps for more than four
years. During these four years I've acquired invaluable skills that
have helped me in my development as a young adult. I've learned
skills in cooperation, teamwork, leadership development and decision-making.
The organization also instills interpersonal values, such as selfconfidence, self-esteem and critical skills, including interpersonal
communication. The skills I've acquired through the Philadelphia
Ranger Corps have helped me become a responsible and productive
adult in society.
Becoming a member of the Philadelphia Ranger Corps has given
me the sense of direction. After high school I found myself lost
with virtually no place to go. I didn't have the financial support or
the confidence to attend college.
I went to work at a job that didn't have much of a future for me.
The job had no room for advancement nor any interest in my development as a young adult. I began to feel that I would go
through life with nothing to look back on.
I became one of the first members of the Philadelphia Ranger
Corps when it was established in 1987. Since becoming a member
of the Philadelphia Ranger Corps, I have completed tasks that
were very important to my growth as a young adult.
I have set goals for myself there were, at one time, considered to
be unrealistic. The Philadelphia Ranger Corps has given me the opportunity to climb the ladder of success.
Today I'm a supervisor in this organization. I'm also attending
college on a full-time basis. My target date for graduation is 1993.
The Philadelphia Ranger Corps is playing a huge role in helping
me achieve my educational goal.
Although I may not retire with this Youth Corps organization, I
will certainly carry the skills and experiences I have acquired with
them throughout life. These skills will serve as the foundation for
building a successful and productive future.
In the future I wish to return to society what Youth Conservation Corps programs have given to me. I hope to serve as a role
model for the youth of Philadelphia and instill the same positive
values that I've learned.
As a supervisor in the Philadelphia Ranger Corps, I hopefully influence others to take pride in their community and themselves.

lb

Through programs such as those that may be funded through the
National and Community Service Act's American Conservation and

Youth Corps, I will use the skills I obtained in the Philade!phia
Ranger Corps to help young people understand the importance of
conservation.

Teaching young people at an early age will teach them good

habits. Hopefully, these habits will be contagious and spread from
generation to generation. Through these programs, I hope to dem-

onstrate what can be accomplished through education and hard
work.

I hope this testimony will broaden your perspective on the

impact Youth Conservation Corps progr. ims is having on young
people in society. I am only one example of how these programs
are influencing young adults across the country. The positive effect
of Conservation Corps programs, staffed by young people, on the
environment is a major reason why there is a need for continued
financial support from our government to continue these efforts.
Young people want to make a positive contribution to society to
help ensure the appreciation and protection of our nation's precious resources. Consider Youth Conservation Corps programs as
an investment that will help secure the future of our county.
Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Williams follows:]
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Congressman Kostmayer and honoree members of the Subcommittee
on Energy and the Environment. I am Canton Williams, a graduate of the
Philadelphia Ranger Corps training program, ana a ranger supervisor.
I am honored to present testimony on behalf of Youth Conservation
Corps Programs across the country. I believe my own and my colleagues'
experiences show that such programs play an essential role in our
development while providing significant benefits to our society. I am testifying
for youth conservation corps programs because the Philadelphia Ranger Corps
played a major role in helping me achieve my goals. This youth conservation
corps program gave me the opportunity to become an active citizen and
supporter of the environment.
Youth is an invaluable resource for benefit to society. We have enormous
energy and talents that can be used in productive ways. Unfortunately in many
cases, opportunities for youth are limited and we sometimes use our energy in
ways that negatively effect the environment. Young adults turn to crime, join
gangs, sell and use drugs, and turn to violence and aggression. Young adults
need ways to express themselves positively. We need opportunities where we
can channel our energy productively; opportunities to build up society instead of
tearing it down. We neqd activities that help educate us to become assets to
society. We need experiences that provide us with the opportunity to build both
the future of our society and our selves.
Youth conservation corps programs are one opportunity where society
can channel youth's energy positively. Providing youth with experiences in
conservation corps programs will encourage some of the future 'eaders of
America. The experience we gain through youth conservation programs builds
character, self confidence and self esteem. Youth conservation corps programs
instill values of responsibility, teamwork and cooperation, leadership and
decision making. With these traits firmly in place, we will make some of the
most effective leaders for tomorrow. For youth to view themselves as productive
individuals in our society, we must be provided with meaningful experiences
that will show that the work we are doing is important and beneficial. The
development and support of youth conservation corps programs will help us to
acquire these experiences. The experiences will help us to continue to strive to
become successful and productive adults.

Carlton Williams, Philadelphia Ranger Corps
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There is no question about the significance of conservation in society.
Conservation is one important method by which we help preserve our
environmental resources. Youth Corps programs with emphasis on
conservation benefits both the young adult and the environment. Youth
Conservation Corps programs allow youth to work together and to develop and
improve their surroundings and the environment. Through youth conservation
programs youth learn the importance of taking pride in the community. Their
efforts help the park, neighbornood and community become better places to
live, work and visit. The lessons youth obtain through conservation programs
are carried and applied throughout life. These experiences will result in the
appreciation and protection of our environmental resources for future use.
I have learned the importance of conservation because I work for the
Philadelphia Ranger Corps. The Philadelphia Ranger Corps is a non profit
organization with a dual mission of youth development and community service.
Members consist of young adults from across the City of Philadelphia. They get
the opportunity to further their education and obtain work experience
simultaneously. Members are hired as park ranger candidates, working as
rangers full time in the summer and part time in the winter while attending
college at Temple University. They are trained to provide professional visitor
services for Fairmount Park and public spaces in the City of Philadelphia.
Rangers in the Philadelphia Ranger Corps specialize in providing
service to the community. We take on conservation projects that enhance the
appearance of the City of Philadelphia. Our projects and jobs are very diverse,
ranging from clean ups in the park to educating children about environmental
awareness. The organization is geared toward teaching others the importance
of preserving our natural resources. We apply the training we receive from the
Ranger Corps to teach others who use the park's resources. People helping
people creates team work and cooperation. Together, we wish to spread the
message of environmental awareness to preserve it for future generations to
use.

Involvement in a youth conservation corps program such as the
Philadelphia Ranger Corps has made a drastic change in my life. I have been
working with the Corps for more than four years. During these four years I have
acquired invaluable skills that have helped me in my development as a young
adult. I have learned skills in cooperation, teamwork, leadership development
and decision making. The organization also instilled Interpersonal values such
as self-confidence, self esteem and critical skills, including interpersonal
communication. The skills I have acquired through the Philadelphia Ranger
Corps have helped me become a responsible and productive adult in society.
Becoming a member of the Philadelphia Ranger Corps has given me a
sense of direction. After high school graduation, I found myself lost with virtually
nowhere to go. I didn't have the financial support or the confidence to attend
college. I went to work at a job that didn't have much of a future for me. The job
had no room for advancement nor any interest in my development as a young
adult. I began to fear I would go through life with nothing to look forward to, just
wishing I had the opportunity to become somebody.
I became one of the first members of the Philadelphia Ranger Corps
when it was established in late 1987. Since becoming a member of the
Philadelphia Ranger Corps, I've completed tasks that were important in my

Carlton Williams, Philadelphia Ranger Corps
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development as an adult. I have set goals for myself that were at one time
considered to be unrealistic. The Philadelphia Ranger Corps has giver ri9 thfl
opportunity to climb up the ladder of success.
Today I am supervisor in this organization. I am also attending college on
a full time basis. My target date of graduation is set for 1993. The Philadelphia
Ranger Corps is playing a huge role in helping me achieve my educational
goal. Although I may not retire with this youth conservation corps organization, I
will carry the skills and experiences I have acquired with them throughout life.
These skills will serve as the foundation for building a successful and
productive future.
In the future I wish to return to society what youth conservation corps
programs have given to me. I hope I serve as a role model for youth in
Philadelphia and instill the same positive values that I have learned. As a
supervisor of the Philadelphia Ranger Corps I hopefully influence others to take
pride in their community and thems4Ives. Through programs such as those
which may be funded through the National and Community Service Acts
American Conservation and Youth Corps, I will use the skills I obtained in the
Philadelphia Ranger Corps to help young people understand the benefits of
conservation. Teaching young people at an early age will teach them good
habits. Hopefully these habits will be contagious and spread from generation to
generation. Through these programs, I hope to demonstrate what can be
accomplished through education and hard work.
I hope this testimony will broaden your perspective on the impact that
youth conservation corps programs are having on young people and society. I
am only one example of how these programs are influencing young adults all
across the country. The positive effect of conservation programs staffed by
young people on the environment is a major reason why there is a need for
continued financial support from our government to continue these efforts.
Young people want to make a positive contribution to society to help ensure the
appreciation and protection of our nation's precious resources. Consider youth
conservation corps programs as an investment that will help secure the future of
our country.

Carlton Williams, Philadelphia Ranger Corps
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Mr. KOSTMAYER. Thank you very much, Mr. Williams.

Let me ask you about the Philadelphia program. It's kind of an

urban-oriented program?

Mr. WILLIAMS. That's correct.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. And what kind of tasks are you engaged in?

Mr. WILLIAMS. Well, we engage in tasks like clean-ups in the
park, running programs such as plant-a-tree programs. We bring
school children out to the Park to teach them the importance of
nature and environmental awareness.
We actually go out to schools and teach them the importance of
the Park, because some of these urban kids don't actually get a
chance to learn about the natural resources that we have in Philadelphia.

We try to bring the Park to them in their schools. We give ongo-

ing programs to teach them about the ecology, environmental

awareness and natural resources.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. How did you find out about the program?

Mr. WILLIAMS. I found out about the program through my father

actually. He pointed out that they gave opportunity for me to advance in college, an opportunity that I had missed while I was in
high school. And then I got the opportunity when I joined this organization.

Once I got into the organization, I really got into the natural

aspect of it.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Is there a relationshipyou're at Temple?
Mr. WILLIAMS. Yes, sir.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. There's a relationship between your work as a
Ranger and your college education'?
Mr. WILLIAMS. Yes, sir.

You have to go to school for two years at Temple University.

You're considered a Ranger candidate for the first two years of the

organization. And to graduate you must complete schooling at

Temple University as well as performance in the Park.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. And do you know how many young people in
Philadelphia are participating in the program?
Mr. WILLIAMS. Yes.

There are 18 full-time Rangers today. And there are about 25 in
training.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Is this a program, do you think, which may
have diverted people from pursuing things much less desirable or
not necessarily'?
Mr. WILLIAMS. In a way it has diverted people from choosing less
desirable ways. Because the opportunity to go to collegethere's no

obligation for you to join the program, so it allows you to gain

skills so that, after the two years, you can use in any field that you
like.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. Let me just ask you finally, you say there are
how many young people involved in the City in the program?
Mr. WILLIAMS. There are 18 full-time Rangers and 25 Class 4 candidates. And there's a Class 5 also; there's about 16 Class 5 candidates.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. If there were more money available, would
more people be involved in the program?
Mr. WILLIAMS. That's correct.
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A lot of my friends, a lot of my colleagues, a lot of people that

even are older than young adults are interested in joining the
Philadelphia Ranger Corps. So it has played an essential role in

youth development and community service.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Ms. Prazenica, let me ask you how you got involved in your program?
Ms. PRAZENICA. I found out from the Job Service; they called me.
I never even knew it existed until the Job Service called me.

Trying to get into this field is very hard, trying to get your foot

into the door, they're giving me the chance to .do that.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. And this interested you because of the employment opportunities?
Ms. PRAZENICA. No. I love being outdoors. That's what I went to

school for in Forest Recreation. So this has given me a chance. I
have to start out somewhere.
9

Mr. KOSTMAYER. What are your ambitions in terms of going on
after this?
Ms. PRAZENICA. I plan on going back to school and getting my
bachelor's degree. And then, for future reference, I want to own my
own tree nursery.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Great.

Ms. Crouch, how did you get involved in this?
Ms. CROUCH. I found out about Youth Conservation Corps from a
flyer that was left on a table in my high school cafeteria.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. All right.

And has it been a worthwhile program, as far as you're concerned?
Ms. CROUCH. Very much, yes.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. And what will you do after this? You'll go on
professionally?
Ms. CROUCH. I'm working at the Nature Conservancy and I've ap-

plied to graduate schools in Plant Ecology. And I'm still waiting to
hear from Chapel Hill. So I'm interested in studying Plant Ecology
and applying that to conservation work, both here and possibly in
Africa.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. All right.

Mr. Dominguez, how did you get involved in this?
Mr. DOMINGUEZ. Well, at the time I was unemployed. And I re-

ceived a call from the Welfare Office. And they told me that they
had an opportunity in a construction program.
I went out because I had a little bit of background and I was interested in getting references, because I had none. And the money,
I didn't care about it; I cared about the experience I would get out
of it. If I could get a reference to one day go out in the world and
be able to hang onto something of mine for myself

Mr. KOSTMAYER. So it's providing you with some income but also

providing you with some training and some experience and some
skills; is that right?
Mr. DOMINGUEZ. Yes, sir.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. And do you think that the skills you're obtaining now will be helpful in getting work later on which will pay you
a better wage?
Mr. DOMINGUEZ. Yes, sir.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. And what do you hope to do later on?
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Mr. DOMINGUEZ. Well, when I get out of this program, I hope

that I can go out in the real world and be able to sell myself to
employers or be able to have a job at least that will ensure my
future for my family.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. How long will you be in this program?
Mr. DOMINGUEZ. Six months, and an additional six more months,

so thai will be a year.

Mr. 1-,,STMAYER. So a total of a year?
MT. DOMINGUEZ. Yes, sir.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. And what actual skills will you have at the end

of that year that will be marketable?
Mr. DOMINGUEZ. Right now they're teaching us basic carpentry.
And we work with auto power tools, tools that I really didn't know

that I would work with before. I am really getting to work with
them.

You see, our boss is like a walking computer. He puts in our

minds concepts that we never even thought about.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. So at the end of this year you'll have carpentry
skills and will be able to market those skills; is that what you hope
to do?

Mr. DOMINGUEZ. Yes, sir.

I'll have the skills. And I'm hoping to learn through the program
how to write a resume that will help me sell myself.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Just let me ask you, before you got involved in
this program, you were unemployed?
Mr. DOMINGUEZ. Yes, sir.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. On welfare, I gather?
Mr. DOMINGUEZ. Yes, sir.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Okay. I appreciate your testimony.

The gentleman from Colorado.
Mr. HEFLEY. Mr. Chairman, this is very interesting testimony. I
appreciate it and apologize for not getting in on all of it.

In each of your programsand I understand they're somewhat
different. But in each of your programs, do they emphasize skills
and traits like showing up for work on time and keeping a schedule? Do they teach you the normal work processes like that beyond
the particular skills of power tools and so forth?
Mr. WILLIAMS. Definitely.

It's like a professional organization and you have to be on time.
If you don't meet the performance of what the job requires, you
will be dismissed based on your performance and your time and attendance.

They need you there to perform this service and to perform a
quality service in the Park. And if you're not there, you can't learn
how to do something.
Mr. HEFLEY. So it's not just fun and games. They're really seri-

ous about it; is that right?

Mr. WILLIAMS. That's right.

Mr. HEFLEY. Is that true with all of you?
[All nod heads.]
Mr. HEFLEY. Who pays for your various programs, do you know
that? The money for the program, where does it come from?
We can start with you, Mr. Williams.
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Mr. WILLIAMS. The money is currently coming from a grant from

the William Penn Foundation. And it's an organization that allocates money to non-profit organizations that specialize in community service, such as the Philadelphia Ranger Corps.
We're currently seeking future funding for the Philadelphia
Ranger Corps for the continuance of the program.
Mr. HEFLEY. MS. Crouch.

Ms. CROUCH. I've always assumed that Youth Conservation Corps

funds are Interior Department funds, although I haven't checked
that out.
Mr. DOMINGUEZ. Our fund money comes from the state.
Mr. HEFLEY. From the state, okay.

And you're in the same?

Ms. PRAZENICA. Yes, we're in the same.

Mr. HEFLEY. Well, there's some private funds then and federal
funds and state funds in the three different programs.
As far as you know, is there any intermingling of private, state
and federal funds in any one program?
I see some heads in the back of the room shaking yes, so maybe
we'll be to that a little later.
Thank you very much.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Thank you.

I want to thank all of the witnesses for your testimony and congratulate you on coming here today. We very much appreciate it
and it's been very worthwhile.
Thank you very much.
I call our second panel. Mr. William Hartwig, U.S. Department
of the Interior, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Deputy Assistant Director for Refuges and Wildlife; Mr. David Moffitt, U.S. Department of the Interior, National Park Service, Assistant Director,
Visitor Services; Mr. Jay Lamar Beasley, U.S. Department of Agriculture, the Forest Service, Deputy Chief for Administration; and
the Honorable Paul McCloskey, Jr., Chair of the Commission on
National and Community Service.
Congressman, we can begin with you if you want to start off. It's
good to see you.
Mr. MCCLOSKEY. You have my statement?
Mr. KOSTMAYER. We do have your statement, yes.

PANEL CONSISTING OF HON. PAUL McCLOSKEY, JR.. CHAIR, COM-

MISSION ON NATIONAL AND COMMUNITY SERVICE; DAVID
MOFFITT, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR. NATIONAL
PARK SERVICE, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, VISITOR SERVICES;

WILLIAM HARTWIG, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR, FISH
& WILDLIFE SERVICE, DEPUTY ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, REFUGES AND WILDLIFE; AND JAY LAMAR BEASLEY. U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE, FOREST SERVICE, DEPUTY CHIEF
FOR ADMINISTRATION
STATEMENT OF HON. PAUL N. McCLOSKEY, JR., CHAIRMAN, COMMISSION ON NATIONAL AND COMMUNITY SERVICE, U.S. HOUSE
OF REPRESENTATIVES

Mr. MCCLOSKEY. My thought is that rather than read the statement I would tell you that our Commission was established to fur-
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ther the ethic of civic responsibility and given four separate types
of mechanisms to do that, one of which is the very Youth Corpstype of operation of your first witnesses.
Unfortunately, our deadlinewe only came into existence in
September. Our deadline for applications is March 23. Bei.; een
now and May 1 we will be deciding on the applications of 46 states.
This is the State of Kansas' application [indicating] in front of
me. And out of 500-and-some Indian
tribes in the Nation, for which
we have $730,000 to allocate under your Act,
was passed in
1990, we have some 36 Indian tribes that havewhich
applied. This is the
application of the Oneida tribe in New York. And their program is
very interesting.
Because 44 percent of the tribe are below the poverty level. They
have an application here to put four
crews of eight kids work in
the Summer, 32 kids, at a cost of $93,000, about $3000 to
per young
person.

We will be deciding, in the next month, how to make these
grants to try to stimulate both the ethic of civic responsibility
and
particularly to develop young people leadership across the
country.
And our major job, probably, Mr. Chairman, is to
back to
you just after the first of this year or next as to whatreport
is cost effective and what is not cost effective in the Youth Service Corps and
Conservation Corps and K through 12 service learning programs
and higher education.
Our goal is a movement across the Nation to stimulate people
volunteer to do those things that government finds it so costly to
to
do. And our major charge of finding what is cost effective, what
works and what does not, it will be a year at least before we can
give you a conscientious analysis of which
programs might be increased and which might not.
You've given us $73 million to allocate for fiscal year 1992. One
percent of it goes to Indian tribes; that's the $730,000. The other
allocations are as stated in my statement.
I might say that there is a suggestion that this work be often
done on federal land, so the assistance to Fish and Wildlife
towe have seen superb volunteer efforts, both adult andService,
youth,
for example, in the Forest Service. Which of those we will implement and which we will not, we're not quite sure.
I have with me today our Executive Director,
Milton;
Shirley Sagawa, who was one of the draftsmen of Catherine
the Act with Senator Kennedy; and our prime witness we hope you might interrogate is Alan Khazei, who runs the program in Boston, probably
the
most successful or at least one of the most successful youth programs in America.
He left Harvard Law School and, instead of going
Street to make millions of dollars, chose to form this on to Wall
volunteer program in Massachusetts.
And we'll be pleased to answer any questions you have.
[Complete statement of Mr. McCloskey follows:]
STATEMENT OF PAUL N. MCCLOSKEY, JR., CHAIRMAN, COMMISSION
ON NATIONAL AND
COMMUNITY SERVICE

Mr Chairman, my name is Paul N. McCloskey, Jr. Since
September 25, 1991, I
have been a member and served as Chairperson of the Board
of Directors of the
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Commission on National and Community Service. The Commission was created by
the National and Community Service Act of 1990, signed into law on November 16,
1990. Its 21 Board members were confirmed by the Senate in late summer, 1991, and
the first meeting of the Board was held on September 25, 1991.
With me are two members of the Commission's Executive Committee, Shirley
Sagawa, and Alan Khazei, and Catherine Milton who has served as our Executive
Director since early October, 1991.
The Commission's grant programs, along with others authorized by the legislation, are designed to create a continuum of service, both by age (involving everyone
from preschoolers to senior citizens) and by time commitment (from a few hours a
week to full-time for a year or more).
These programs fall into four major areas:
(1) Serve-AmericaThis year, up to $16.9 million is available to States and Indian
tribes for programs sponsored by schools or community-based agencies to involve
school-age youth in service to the community. Serve-America also supports programs that involve adult volunteers in the schools.
(2) Higher Education Innovative ProjectsHigher Education institutions, as well
as public or private, nonprofit agencies working in partnership with those institutions, can apply for grants from a total of $5.6 million made available by this program. Funds will support student community service projects or teacher training in
service-learning methods.
(3) American Conservation and Youth Service Corps ProgramsConservation and
youth service corps programs can receive up to $22.5 million. These programs involve teenagers and young adults, and they provide job and skills training, living
allowances, and scholarships. They may also include special corps members, such as
senior citizens, who bring special skills to the program.

(4) National and Community Service ProramsAs many as eight States and

Indian Tribes may share up to $22.5 million in FY-92 to test national service programs that will engage individuals ages 17 and older in full-time or part-time service. Participants will receive education or housing benefits upon completion of their
term of service.

The Commission is in the midst of its first grant competition. Applications were

due just last week.
46 States and 32 Indian tribes have submitted applications. I have two such appli-

cations in front of me, that of the State of Kansas and the Oneida Indian Nation of
New York so that you may note their size. We are charged by the Act to review
these applications, and for the subtitle C programs, to award grants en a competitive basis.

Between now and the Commission's next Board meeting on May 1, 1992, our staff
and panels of outside reviewers will analyze these 64 Subtitle C applications as well
as 392 applications we have received under the other programs. The panel and staff
recommendations will be presented to the Board for a decision commencing May 1,
and we expect our decision-making process will take the full three days of May 1st,
2nd, and 3rd.
We anticipate distributing the $22.5 million available for Subtitle C Programs to

approved applicants as soon as may be physically possible after the May Board
meeting so that they will be available for approved summer youth corps programs

this year.
While Section 121 of Subtitle C gives the power to the Commission to make grants
to the Secretaries of Agriculture and Interior or to the Director of ACTION for the

creation or expansion of full-time or summer youth corps programs, we have received no applications for grants for this purpose from either of the two Departments or ACTION. Under the Act the Secretaries of Agriculture and Interior and
the Director of ACTION sit as ex-officio members on the Commission's Board.
Section 122(d) of the Act requires that the Commission reserve not to exceed 5%
of the $22.5 million available for full-time or summer youth corps programs for Fed-

eral disaster relief programs. The Commission has tentatively decided to set aside
1% for this purpose, but could increase this figure to the full 5% should there not
be a sufficient number of qualified applications approved in early May. There are
some other provisions of the Act that may be of interest to the Committee. Section
134 authorizes the Commission to develop, in cooperation with the heads of other
Federal agencies, regulations designed to permit, where appropriate, joint programs.
We have not yet begun such a process in view of what we have perceived as the
primary importance of our grants-making responsibilities.
Section 179(a) requires the Commission to provide, through grants or contracts,
for the continuing evaluation of the programs that receive assistance to determine
the impact of such programs on the recruiting of individuals for each regular and
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reserve component of the Armed Forces, the Peace Corps, VISTA, and the Older
American Volunteer Programs. We take this responsibility very seriously.
Section 190(c)(1) of the Act requires the Commission to advise the President and

Congress concerning developments in national and community service that merit
their attention.
We are appreciative of the fact that in the President's Report to Congress. required by January 1, 1993 under section 190th) of the Act, the President will be relying on our advice as to whether Federal volunteer, national and community service
programs could be more cost-effectively and efficiently administered by a single Fed-

eral entity, and our recommendations concerning the roles and responsibilities of
the Commission and other Federal entities in developing and coordinating National
policy on voluntarism.

Once our grants-making process is behind us for this fiscal year, we are hopeful
that a substantial portion of the time of the Commission and our staff can be turned
to these two responsibilities of evaluation and advice.
We would welcome any questions the Committee may have.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. Thank you, Pete, very much.
Mr. Moffitt.
STATEMENT OF DAVID MOFFITT, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR. VISITOR

SERVICES. U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR, NATIONAL
PARK SERVICE

Mr. MOFFITT. First of all, Mr. Chairman, there may be some con-

fusion. More than likely, there is confusion in the Department in
that I came thinking I was testifying for both Fish and Wildlife
Service, and I see my colleague is here. So there may be some repetition in our testimony.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Well, you fellows will have to work it out. We're

agreeable. It won't be the first time we've had some confusion here.
Mr. MOFFITT. I suspect so.

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to appear before the

Subcommittee today and provide you with information on the

Youth Conservation Corps program within the Department of the
Interior.
The 91st Congress enacted a bill in August 1970 creating a Youth
Conservation Corps program with a budget of $3.5 million. The pro-

gram subsequently grew each year. In 1980 the appropriation
amounted to $60 million.

The program was jointly administered by the Department of the
Interior and the Department of Agriculture.
During those years Interior received 35 percent of the funds; Ag-

riculture received 35 percent of the funds to implement the programs within their agencies.
The remaining 30 percent of the funds were jointly administered

by Interior and Agriculture and made available as grants to the

States and possessions in order to implement the programs on their
public lands.

In the case of the National Park Service, the program grew from

340 participants in 1970 to approximately 5,000 in 1980.

In 1981 the program was changed significantly in that Interior
and related agencies were required to fund the program from existing operating funds at a level that was not to be less than one mil-

lion dollars a year or more than three million dollars annually.
That requirement has continued to the present day.
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In fiscal year 1990 the Department enrolled 1,268 young people
in Youth Conservation Corps and expended $2,860,000 on the program.

Under the 1970 enabling statute, program requirements are as

follows:

One, to accomplish needed conservation work on public lands.
Two, to provide gainful employment for 15 through 18-year old

males and females of all social, economic, ethnic and racial backgrounds.

And, third, to develop in participating youth an understanding
and appreciation the Nation's natural environment and heritage.
Work projects may vary depending on the geographical location
and mission of the sponsoring agency. Typical projects completed in

fiscal year 1990 included an erosion control project, landscape
beautification, trail construction and maintenance, construction of
boardwalks at fishing areas for physically disabled, range vegetation control, pest control, fence construction, maintenance and restoration of historical areas and monuments, just to mention a few.
In all cases, supervisors at each YCC site are required to provide
a structured environmental awareness program for the youth involved.

Mr. Chairman, in closing, I must say the Department of the Interior is very satisfied with our Youth Conservation Corps program
and feel that we, as an agency, benefit equally with the youth that
participate.
During calendar year 1991, the Youth Conservation Corps enrollees accomplished $4,300,000 worth of needed work in the national
park and wildlife refuge systems.
I have supplied the fiscal year 1990 Annual Report to the Congress on the YCC program.
This concludes my prepared statement, Mr. Chairman.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Moffitt, including attachments follows.]

ior

28
STATEMENT OF DAVID L.
MOFFITT,
ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, VISITOR
SERVICES, NATIONAL PARK SERVICE, DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR, BEFORE

THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON ENERGY AND THE ENVIRONMENT, COMMITTEE OF
INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS, U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
CONCERNING YOUTH CONSERVATION CORPS PROGRAMS OF THE NATIONAL PARK
SERVICE AND THE FISH AND WILDLIFE SERVICE
March 31, 1992

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to appear before your
Subcommittee today and provide you with information on the Youth
Conservation Corps Program within the Department of the Interior.

The Ninety-first Congress enacted a bill in August 1970 creating a

Youth Conservation Corps program with a budget of $3.5 million.
The

program

subsequently

grew

each

appropriation amounted to $60 million.

year

and

in

1980

the

The program was jointly

administered by the Department of the Interior and the Department
of Agriculture.

During those years Interior received 35 percent of

the funds and Agriculture 35 percent of the funds to implement the

program within their agencies.

The remaining 30 percent of the

funds were jointly administered by Interior/Agriculture and made

available as grants to the States and possessions in order to
implement the program on their public lands.

In the case of the National Park Service the program grew from 340

participants in 1970 to approximately 5000 in 1980.

In 1981 the

program was changed significantly in that Interior and related
agencies were required to fund the program from existing operating

funds at a level that was to be not less than one million dollars
nor more than three million dollars annually.

continued to the present.

That requirement has

29
2

enrolled 1268 young people
In Fiscal Year (FY) 1990 the Department
$2,860,656 was expended on the
Conservation Corps, and
in the Youth

program by the Department.

Under the 1970

enabling statute, program

requirements are as

follows:
1.

2.

work on public lands.
To accomplish needed conservation
employment for 15 through 18-year-old
To provide gainful
ethnic, and
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Mr. Chairman,

in closing I must say that the Department of the

Interior is very satisfied with our Youth Conservation Corps

program and feel that we as an agency benefit equally with the
youth who participate.

Durinc,

calendar year

1991,

the YCC

enrollees accomplished $4,302,763 worth of needed work in the
national park and wildlife refuge systems.

Attached for the information of the Subcommittee is the most recent

(FY 1991) annual report to the Congress on the YCC program.

This concludes my prepared statement, Mr. Chairman.
pleased to respond to any questions you may have.
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THE SECRETARY OF THEINTERIOR

WASHINGTON
March 19, 1992

The President
The White House
Washington, D.C.

20500

Dear Mr. President:

Enclosed herewith is the Annual Report on the Youth Conservation
Corps (YCC) program in the Department of the Interior.
Section 5 of the Youth Conservation Corps Act, Public Law 93-408,
requires a report be prepared annually detailing the activities
To meet this requirement, I am
carried out under the Act.
submitting the reports from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
and the National Park Service on the activities of the 1991
These are the two bureaus in the Department of the
Program Year.
Interior responsible for the YCC program operations in Fiscal
Year 1991.
In my judgement, the successes detailed in this report are most
indicative of the productive response being given to the human,
natural and cultural stewardship agenda you and I have
established for this department.
Respectfully,

Enclosure

32

THE SECRETARY OF THE INTERIOR

WASHINGTON
March 19, 1992

Honorable Thomas Foley
Speaker of the House of Representatives
Washington, D.C.
20515
Dear Mr. Speaker:

Enclosed herewith is the Annual Report on the Youth Conservation
Corps (YCC) program in the Department of the Interior.
Section 5 of the Youth Conservation Corps Act, Public Law 93-408,
requires a report be prepared annually detailing the activities
carried out under the Act.
To meet this requirement, I am
submitting the reports from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
and the National Park Service on the activities of the 1991
Program Year.
These are the two bureaus in the Department of the
Interior responsible for the YCC program operations in Fiscal
Year 1991.
Sincerely,

Enclosure
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THE SECRETARY OF THE INTERIOR
WASHINGTON
!larch 19, 1992

Honorable J. Danforth Quayle
President of the Senate
Washington, D.C. 20500
Dear Mr. President:

Enclosed herewith is the Annual Report on the Youth Conservation
Corps (YCC) program in the Department of the Interior.
Section 5 of the Youth Conservation Corps Act, Public Law 93-408,
requires a report be prepared annually detailing the activities
carried out under the Act. To meet this requirement, I am
submitting the reports from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
and the National Park Service on the activities of the 1991
of the
Program Year. These are the two bureaus in the Department
Interior responsible for the YCC program operations in Fiscal
Year 1991.
Sincerely,

9
Enclosure
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U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR
YOUTH CONSERVATION CORPS
FY 1991 PROGRAM
The Department of the Interior employed 1293 young people in
Fiscal
Year (FY) 1991 at Youth Conservation
Corps (YCC) sites under the
supervision of the National Park Service
(NPS) and the U.S. Fish
and Wildlife Service (FWS).
The total amount expended by thq
Department for the program in FY 1991 is listed as
$2,330,511.

A. YCC contributed to the completion of
work projects in such
areas as wildlife surveys
and habitat improvement,
visitor
services, trail construction and maintenance,
range and timber
management, and water and soil conservation.

Specific reports from the National Park Service and
the U.S. Fish
and Wildlife Service citing their
respective programs are included.
The
following
statistics
reflect
the
combined
enrollee
characteristics for FY 1991.
FY 1991 ENROLLEE CHARACTERISTICS

Total Number Served:
SEA

TOTAL

FPS

Male
Female

409

Total

augum

295

350
239

704

43

NPS/FWS
PERCENT

589

789
534
1293

59.00
41.00
100.00

5.00
1.00
9.00
8.00
73.00
1.00
3.00
100.00

ethnic BackOr Und
American Indian
Asian/Pacific
Black
Hispanic
White
Other
Not Reported
Total

26

69

6

1

85
57
487

7

32
51
459

117
108

8

2

18
704

_IA
589

946
10
36
1293

35
2

Population of Home Community

lin

FWS,

Up to 10,000
10,001 to 50,000
50,001 and up
Not reported
Total

336
174
60

395
110

Total
Number

Percent
57.00
22.00
7.00
14.00
100.00

731
284

33

93

1A

_U

._.=

704

589

24
164
191
216
95

113
171
187
94

1293

Education
8th grade and below
9th grade
10th grade
11th grade
12th grade
Above 12th grade
Tutal

19

14

..._._

589

704

3.00
21.00
29.00
31.00
15.00
1.00
100.00

43
277
362
403
189

__12
1293

NATIONAL PARK SERVICE

The Youth Conservation Corps (YCC) program in the National Park
Service during the summer program activities employed 704
enrollees, including a reported 12 handicapped youth, for 8 weeks
The costs for camp operations were
operating at 96 locations.
Program direction costs at the regional and
$1,137,473.
The
headquarter offices are estimated in excess of $65,000.
appraised value of work projects completed was $2,140,351 for a
cost benefit ratio of $1.80 return on each dollar spent for the
program.
WORK PROJECT ACCOMPLISHMENTS
The

National

Park

Service

enrollees

staff,

and

surrounding

communities were very complimentary of the numerous projects
Each YCC project was designed to
completed during the summer.

assure the fullest commitment on the part of the enrollees in the
Among the most note-worthy projects that YCC
planning process.
enrollees participated in were:
-

Fencing, construction and maintenance
Landscaping, beautification and planting
Trail construction, maintenance and improvements
Timber management
Pest control
Drainage ditches and culvert maintenance
Sign making and installing signs
Timber stand improvement
Erosion control projects

0,1
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- Range vegetation control projects
- Restoration of historical areas and monuments

BITS OF YCC TO THE ENROLLEES
Enrollees gained an appreciation of his/her natural, cultural,
and/or historical heritage. Enrollees also earned money, learned
how to work with others, and deal with their responsibility.
EIPEBVIUON OF YCC ENROLLEES
The YCC enrollees are supervised by park staff and integrated into
the park operation activities.
This enables the National Park
Service to utilize the enrollees at various uork sites throughout
the parks.
This is also a cost effective method of supervising

small numbers of enrollees that can fit into the workforce to
complete conservation type projects in the parks.
BEIZRONMENTAL P&RENESS

The park supervisors are required to teach environmental awareness
as a part of the work program so that the enrollees can learn:
1) why the project is scheduled, and 2) how the project is to be
completed in order to assure that environmental concerns are an
important factor in the development of the work plan.
The work
program is supervised by regular park staff who are innovative and
talented in ways and means to share environmental concerns.
SAFETY
The park management makes a special effort to assure that safety is
a top priority in planning and managing the YCC program activities.

The safety record can be moat favorably compared with regular
National Park Service programs.
The region and park safety
officers have provided strong support and guidance for safe YCC
operations in the Service.

U.S. FISH AND WILDLIFE SERVICE

The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service employed 589 YCC enrollees at
167 sites in FY 1991.
Expenditures totaled $1,128,038.
The
appraised value of all work completed was $1,761,563 making an
estimated cost benefit ratio of $1.56 return on each dollar spent
(See Recruitment).
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RECRUITMENT
The difficulty in recruitment of females and minorities is a cause
for concern to both the Youth Conservation Corps Coordinators and
the field staff responsible for the program. Outreach efforts and

increas3d public awareness efforts will be used to increase the
number of applications.

BENEFITS OF YCC TO THE SERVICE
Needed facility maintenance was accomplished by the YCC enrollees
who worked on building and ground maintenance, as well as labor

intensive projects such as fencing and interpretative trails.
Also, the majority of project leaders felt the program created good
public relations within the local communities.

BENEFITS OF YCC TO THE ENROLLEES
ti

Enrollees learned how to work with others; gained a sense of
accomplishment when they completed a project; earned money; and
developed a greater understanding of and appreciation for our
natural resources.

ENVIRONMENTAL AWARENESS
Environmental Awareness (EA) training was provided to the enrollees

to teach them about wildlife and fishery resources, and more
importantly about the F,4S's role as it relates to fish and
Highlights of the training to enrollees included:
wildlife.
assisting fishery biologists in tagging striped bass fingerlings to
be released in the Chesapeake Hay; assisting in electrofishing fcr
Apache trout in Arizona; assicing biologists with bird counts and
surveys of wetlands. Other
banding; and accompanying bielogists

EA related training included guest speakers and field trips to
other Federal and State acencies. In addition to EA training and
work project accomplichrents, the enrollees developed productive
work habits.

WORK PROJECTS

The field staff, enrollees and surrounding communities were very
'omplimentary of the numerous projects completed by YCC enrollees.
Some of the more significant projects were: building boardwalks at
fishing areas for the handicapped; constructing outdoor classrooms
and bleachers; building and repairing access/nature trails;
improving and maintaining
and
decks;
building observation
campgrounds, stream areas and channels. Work projects accomplished
included: building fencss and kiosks; installing new refuge signs;
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painting buildings on refuges and fish hatcheries; assisting in
erosion control projects; and assisting in the repair of foot
bridges.

SAFETY

The accidents were limited to minor cuts, scratches and sprains.
Many of these minor accidents could have been avoided. Corrective
actions will be taken to decrease the number by providing safety
training for all staff involved in YCC operations.
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Mr. KOSTMAYER. Thank you, sir, very much.

Mr. Hartwig.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM HARTWIG, DEPUTY ASSISTANT DIRECTOR FOR REFUGES AND WILDLIFE, U.S. FISH AND WILDLIFE
SERVICE. U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR

Mr. HARTWIG. Yes, sir, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you for the opportunity to discuss the Fish and Wildlife

Service's Youth Conservation Corps program.

The Service has employed YCC enrollees at over 350 facilities
throughout the country, including national wildlife refuges, national fish hatcheries and research stations. They've constructed handicapped-accessible fishing piers, boardwalks, fences and nature
trails for these facilities. And they help maintain fences, trails, observation decks and signs.
Enrollees also have been responsible for conducting bird counts,
relocating prairie dogs, tagging striped bass fingerlings to be re-

leased in the Chesapeake Bay, as well as environmental studies
and habitat improvement projects.
In addition to earning money, the participants have had the op-

portunity to gain appreciation of their natural heritage, learn to
work with others and experience a sense of accomplishment, as

you've heard earlier today from the first panel.
From 1982 through 1991, the Fish and Wildlife Service employed
over 11,000 youths in the YCC program at costs exceeding $19 million. The value of the projects completed during that same period
exceeded over $25 million.

Although direct funding for the program was provided only in
fiscal year 1983, the Service has supported it at a level of one million dollars during the other nine years. That level of funding has
supported about 600 enrollees per year.

Again, Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to discuss
this important program and would be very happy to respond to
questions later.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Hartwig follows:]

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM F. HARTWIG, DEPUTY ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, U.S. FISH AND
WILDLIFE SERVICE

Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportunity to discuss the Fish and Wildlife

Service's Youth Conservation Corps program.
The Youth Conservation Corps was established as a pilot program on August 13,
1970, pursuant to Public Law 91-378. On September 3, 1974, the YCC was expanded

and made permanent by Public Law 93-408. As reflected in the law, three equally
important objectives are to:
Accomplish needed conservation work on public lands.

6 Provide gainful employment for young adults between the ages of 15 and 18

from all social, economic, ethnic and racial classifications.
Aid participating youths in the development of an understanding and appreciation of the Nation's natural environment and heritage.
YCC enrollees have been employed by the Fish and Wildlife Service at more than
350 facilities throughout the country, including National Wildlife Refuges, National
Fish Hatcheries, and Research Stations. They have constructed handicapped accessi-

ble fishing piers, boardwalks, fences and nature trails at these facilities, and they
help maintain fences, trails, observation decks, and signs. Finally, enrollees have
also been responsible for conducting bird counts, relocating prairie dogs, tagging
striped bass fingerlings to be released in Chesapeake Bay, as well as environmental
studies and habitat improvement projects.
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In addition to earning money, participants have the opportunity to gain an appreciation of their natural heritage, learn to work with others, and experience a sense
of accomplishment. Local communities also benefit from the employment of their
youth, and the relationship between the local community and the Service's field
staff has been enhanced. In addition, local businesses enjoy the economic benefits
that result from the sale of materials and supplies.
From 1981 through 1991, the Fish and Wildlife Service employed over 11,000
youth in the YCC Program at a cost exceeding $22 million. The estimated value of
projects during that period exceeded $25 million. Although direct funding for the
program was provided only in Fiscal Year 1983, the Service has supported it at a
level of $1 million during the other 9 years. That level of funding has supported
about 600 enrollees per year.
Again. Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the opportunity to discuss this important program, and I will be glad to respond to questions.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. Thank you, sir.

Mr. Beasley.
STATEMENT OF JAY LAMAR BEASLEY, DEPUTY CHIEF, FOREST
SERVICE, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

Mr. BEASLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I, too, thank you for the opportunity to discuss the Youth Conservation Corps (YCC) program in which we participate in the Forest
Service.

The Forest Service is pleased to have the opportunity to help
carry out the objectives of the Youth Conservation Corps program.
And, of course, these objectives have already been stated by Mr.
Moffitt and Mr. Hartwig, so I'll not repeat them.
The National Forests are truly treasures of our nation. They
offer opportunities for youth, as well as others, including older
Americans, to pa rticipate in conservation work and natural resources education. The forests also offer opportunities to meet
broader social needs of our society.
Mr. Chairman, I'm going to be brief and ask that my full statement be included in the record in order not to repeat another witness' statements.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Without objection.
Mr. BEASLEY. The YCC program in the Forest Service offers
youths the opportunity not only to commute to and from work
daily in the forest, but it also provides an opportunity for them to
live in the forest setting.
We have one residential program that is located in the Mount
Hood National Forest in Oregon. It is operated in partnership with
local communities and organizations who contribute resources to
carry out the program with the youth working and living at this
forest location.
As with other agencies, the YCC enrollees perform many tasks
that would not be accomplished otherwise. These projects include
such things as supporting recreation programs, fish and wildlife
programs. range, timber, facilities enhancement and other objectives of the National Forest which yield significant benefits to national resources and to the public.
I would like to point out one special program that we have underway. We have one crew consisting of teenagers with disabilities.
They are led by a volunteer leader. They maintain and clean campgrounds and work on projects that provide opportunities for other
people with disabilities to enjoy the National Forests.
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Public land agencies benefit in another way from the YCC program. The program builds understanding of not only the agency's
programs, but the broader conservation and natural resources
arena.
The benefits to enrollees are unquestionable. While they earn a
minimum wage, the program provides the youth with an opportunity to acquire increased self-dignity and self-discipline. They learn
about the work ethic, and how to relate to peers and supervisors
from various social, economic, ethnic, and racial backgrounds.
Of the total 1,230 youth employed in 1981 with the Forest Service, 20 percent were minorities and 43 percent were women.
In addition, the YCC participants develop an awareness of the
environment and the conservation ethic which we think will last a
lifetime.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my statement. I would be happy to
try to respond to questions that you might have.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Beasley follows:]
STATEMENT OF J. LAMAR BEASLEY, DEPUTY CHIEF, FOREST SERVICE, U.S. DEPARTMENT
OF AGRICULTURE

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, thank you for he opportunity
to discuss the Youth Conservation Corps (YCCI Program in the Forest Service.
The Youth Conservation Corps (YCC) is a summer employment program for
young men and women ages 15 through 18 from all segments of society. Patterned
after the Civilian Conservation Corps of the 1930's, the program provides teenage
employment and accomplishes conservation work on public lands.
The objectives of the program are to: (1) accomplish needed conservation work on
public lands; 12) provide employment for teenagers from all segments of society; and
(3) develop an understanding and appreciation in youth of the Nation's natural environment and heritage.
Enrollees are paid minimum wage for 30 hours of work per week. Most projects
last 8 weeks during summer months, with a few extending to 9 or 10 weeks. YCC
programs in the Forest Service offer youth opportunities to commute to work in the
forest or live in a forest setting. One residential program on the Mt. Hood National
Forest in Oregon is a partnership with local communities and organizations who
contributed resources to carry out the program with youth working and living at a
forest location.
YCC enrollees perform many tasks that would not be accomplished otherwise.
Their projects support recreation, fish and wildlife, range and forage, timber, and
facility enhancement objectives on the National Forests and yield significant benefits to the natural resources and to the public. Of special note is one crew consisting
of teenagers with disabilities led by a volunteer leader, that maintained and cleaned
campgrounds and worked on projects that provide opportunities for other people
with disabilities to enjoy the National Forests. Public land agencies benefit in anprograms is enother way from the YCC programunderstanding of Forest Service
hanced and good will created in the community through youth involvement in the
program.
The benefits to enrollees are unquestionable. While they earn minimum wage, the
program provides the youth with an opportunity to acquire increased self-dignity
and self-discipline. They learn about the work ethnic and how to relate to peers and
supervisors from various social, economic, ethnic, and racial backgrounds. Of the
total of 1,230 youth employed in 1991, 20 percent were minorities and 43 percent
were women. In addition, YCC participants develop an awareness of the environment and a conservation ethic which lasts a lifetime.
Mr. Chairman, this concludes my statement. I would be happy to answer any
questions you or members of the Subcommittee may have.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. Thank you, Mr. Beasley, very much.

Congressman, I just wanted to ask, is that the application for
Kansas in front of you?
Mr. MCCLOSKEY. Yes, sir.
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Mr. KOSTMAYER. All of it, the whole thing?
Mr. MCCLOSKEY. Yes, sir.

We have 30 days in which to decide on this application.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Why is it that it has to be so big? There may be
a good reason that it has to be big.
Mr. MCCLOSKEY. I'll tell you, after serving in this body 15 years, I

find that

Mr. KOSTMAYER. I mean I know if you were up here, that's the

question you'd ask.

Mr. MCCLOSKEY. Exactly.

And what I found, when we tried to put these application forms
in as brief a period as we could, is that we had to comply with, I'm

going to say, dozens of federal statutes. People have to certify
they're going to meet the disabled act, the various kinds of acts.

We've literally made government so complex that it's difficult to
do volunteer service. Because people that really get volunteer service then just don't like to fill out this kind of application. They like
to get things done.

But this is all required probably by federal acts that you and I

have passed in the Congress of the United States.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Good grief. Look at all that. That's for one state.
Mr. MCCLOSKEY. This is one state.
We've got panels of 60 people that will be attacking these 46 ap-

plications to present back to the board on May 1, 2 and 3. We
figure we'll spend three days deciding how to allocate the $22.5
million we have for Youth Service Corps.

And I might say, Mr. Chairman, that what we visualize as our
major project is to report back to you which work and which don't,
at the end of this year. Because I hope that will give you some
guidance on what kind of programs to support and what not, which
are cost effective and which are not.
I brought Alan Khazei here because part of our ethic is to try to
stimulate youth leadership. So that our work probably will be more
concentrated in urban corps than it will in urban youth out in the
country.
But Mr. Khazei has run probably the best one in the country.
And if you have any questions about this Boston program, he can
probably give better guidance than any of us.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Either you, Congressman, or Mr. Khazei, you
see the fundamental objective of the program as what to inspire
youth leadership, to do this backlog of maintenance, to put people
to work and compensate them?
What is the central or fundamental objective? And I know it's a
difficult thing to evaluate and determine cost effectiveness over,
but what is the real purpose?
Mr. MCCLOSKEY. Well, there are essentially seven purposes built
into the Act.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. I was afraid of that.
Mr. MCCLOSKEY. Well, we've identified at least seven major au-

thors in the Congress.
Ms. Sagawa wrote the legislation and we might define it differently. But I would say it is to reach down into particularly the mi-

nority and disadvantaged youth communities to develop youth
leadership by stimulating youths to volunteer.
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We have a feeling that the best person to stimulate an 11-yearold to stop using crack or a 12-year-old to not get pregnant is a 15year -old or an 18-year-old. We've got to find those leaders in this
process.

We've got another section on schools of course and on national

forests.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. You find those leaders so that they can get to
younger kids?
Mr. MCCLOSKEY. So that they can get the younger kids and that,

by getting some self-esteem in this process, that they can go on to
leadership.

We seem to find that there's a track. That once people have
served others, they like to continue that through the rest of their
lives. If we can stimulate what our Executive Director calls a national movement, so that more and more people volunteer to serve
in their local communities, we will have accomplished our primary
purpose.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. And your objective in this program is to do that

primarily in cities and primarily among underprivileged youngsters?
Mr. MCCLOSKEY. That is dictated by the Act and, I think, correctly so. That we want to have the service in the areas where we need
leadership.
Most of these young kids that are having the problems today do
not have two parents in their homes, or two parents who work.

Some have no parents; some have one parent. That's our primary
effort, to track the leadership lack among young people.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Mr. Khazei, how do you do this? How do you get
these kids who have such a difficult time through no fault of their

own? Can we make any kind of impact here?
Mr. KHAZEI. Well, I think you can make a tremendous impact
and you can do it by asking them.
I wanted to say a couple of things in answer to your question,
Congressman Kostmayer. You do it simply by asking them. It's
much like what John Kennedy did over 30 years ago when he said,
"Ask not * * * ".
And we've found in Bostonand not just in BostonI appreciate
what Congressman McCloskey had to say about city areas. But
there are over 60 state and local Youth Corps programs operating
now with tens of thousands of young people who have answered
the call to service.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Now, the one that Mr. Williams talked about in
Philadelphia is one of those?
Mr. KHAZEI. Absolutely. In Pennsylvania and across the coun-

tryCalifornia, South, North, East, West.
And what these programs have done, first and foremost, is asked,
is said to young people, you're needed; you're important; we want
you. Give us your hearts, your minds, your idealism. And that's the
first step. You have to make the opportunities available.
And if you do that, young people will respond. What we found,
not just in Boston but across the country, is that there are more
and more young people who want to do these programs than there
is the opportunity available. So I would encourage you to look at
that.

In answer to what's it about? The central objective of all these
programs is to develop an ethic of citizenship and community.
That's really what's needed in this country more than ever today.
It's a sense that we're all part of it, that we're all in it together
and that we all have an opportunity and a responsibility to give
something back.
And young people will respond to that, no matter if they're rich,

poor or middle class, if they're white, black, Asian or Hispanic, if

they've had the best opportunity or

Mr. KOSTMAYER. But this program is aimed primarily at kids
who are not rich.
Mr. KHAZEI. Actually the legislation is designed to call all young

people to serve. Our mandate is to, as our esteemed Chair said,
really to help foster and build upon a movement that's already out
there from as young as kindergarten all the way up to senior citizens; we're all needed. And that's what it's really all about.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. But you're concentrating, as I think you ought
to be, on kids who don't have in their surroundings these opportunities?
Mr. KHAZEI. Well, the work is focused in the most needy areas,

that's absolutely true. But actually the Act calls for all young
people to serve. Arid I think that very, very important.
We found in Boston, for example, and other places around the
country, that when you bring people together from different back-

grounds, they learn from each other. And they realize that this
country has to come together, that we're all in this together.

M.C. KOSTMAYER. It's good to have a mixture of black urban kids

and white suburban kids and all kinds of
Mr. KHAZEI. Or white inner city kids or African-American
middle class kids.

It's important that everybody get involved in this effort.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Now just take me through this. What is your
first slep? How do you get to these young people? How do you find
them?
Mr. Y.HAZEI. You ask them.

You go into high schools; you go into boys' and girls' clubs; you

go intowe've done recruiting in roller skating rinks. You go
where the young people are. You go out in the streets.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. So you have an outreach program where
you
Mr. KHAZEI. You have to outreach. You have to go out there.
You have to talk to them; you have to let them know what's availablo; you have to introduce them to the program. It takes work; it
takes effort. You have to go where the young people are.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. And what role does individual attention to these
youngsters play?
Mr. KHAZEI. It's critical. I mean all the programs are comprehen-

sive service; they're learning programs. And it's important that
they involve teamwork but they also involve individual attention.

For example, all the programs that involve high school dropouts
have GED or high school equivalency components. So the young
people in the program not only are giving back but they're receiving and they're learning, how do I get my GED while I'm also
giving back to my society. That's important.
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They have programs designed to reach young people how to do a
job interview or write a resume, to get the life skills that they need
to go on after work.
Or in some programs they have information on how to apply to
college and to get a college scholarship. So it's designed as really a
life advancement service learning effort.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. And what about federal funding for these programs; is it adequate, inadequate?
Mr. KHAZEI. Well, my own particular opinion is that we need
more money.

I mean, as you can see by these requests, we've had requests, I

thinkI'm not sure; Catherine Milton, our Executive Director,

could answer better. But there have been requests for over, I think,
$150 or $200 million. We have $72 million right now.
But I think it's important that you understand that the most important thing is that there are young people willing to serve. And
it's not the Me Generation. It's a lack of leadership saying, you're
needed and you're important.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Now, young Mr. Dominguez was up here earlier
and said that he had heard about the program, I guess, through the
public welfare office.

A percentage of these youngsters are on the welfare rolls when
you first make contact with them?
Mr. KHAZEI. They come from all over really.
Many have been unemployed. Many have left school for different
reasons. Some just want to express their idealism and want to give
something back.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Can you tell us roughly what portion, very
roughly, have in fact left school, are on the welfare rolls?
Mr. KHAZEI. I don't know the statistics nationally. I can tell you
from our own program in Boston, about 25 percent of the corpsmembers have dropped out of school, about 60 percent are lower
income, are from the city, about 40 percent are from the greater
Boston area or the suburban area, about 15 percent are higher
income and about 15 or 20 percent are middle income. So in
Boston, at least, they come from all over. And I think that's important.
We have to provide opportunities for all of our young people to
serve.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. And you have about $73 million for your program for 46 states, the Congressman said, and :36 Indian tribes?
Mr. MCCLOSKEY. Right.

Mr. Chairman, I want to make clear we're not asking for more
money yet. Because we have not yet understood where the money
should best be spent and how it should be spent.
We do know that this Youth Corps program you've assigned us to
distribute the $22.5 million this year could perhaps give Congress
some indication next year where the money should be spent.
I want to speak of one item that might be dear to your heart. I
might say, first of all, the Don Mathis of your Pennsylvania Corps
has been a witness at each of our hearings. We also heard these
two young people from Pennsylvania yesterday. And I will say that
the input we've gotten from Pennsylvania about how to shape our
policy has been very helpful.

But I want to describe an instance that we will be looking back
to report to you. It's a story of something called the Bottle Bill in
California. A very innovative legislator trying to conserve bottles
caused the State of California to have all manufacturers put three
cents into a fund when they issued a bottle.
Well, some bottles are broken and don't come back. The money
was supposedly to be returned. But because, say two cents came
back, the one cent he caused to be put into a fund for Youth Corps.
As a result we now have 27 urban Youth Corps in California that
started with that brief funding and have now magnified into youth
service.
It's that kind of innovation which we hope, at the federal level
perhaps in Transportation, perhaps in the big federal programs
that we can devise the seed money to start these Youth Corps and
to fund them.
The California program, which will testify in the next panel, I
believe, will tell you that they return more to the public treasury
as the work of these Youth Corps than is actually put in in funding.

So what we're seeking, in this first year of our operation, is to be
able to analyze and report back to you what kind of Youth Corps
and to the stimulation of volunteers that are best spent money on.
I just want to make that clear. You'll hear everybody can use
more money. We don't know yet what to recommend in that respect.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. How much flexibility do you have in making

these awards to states and to Indian tribes?
Mr. MCCLOSKEY. Can we tell you in a month?
I told your staff person it would be premature for us to discuss
our process because we're trying to be meticulous that we don't
give favoritism in any way.
But we hope to have made our Youth Corps grants by May 3.
And I think it would be appropriate that we then give you a written response as to how we've made them, at least at that point.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Mr. Moffitt, let me ask you about the federal involvement here.
The Department of the Interior is satisfied with this program, I
gather; is that right?
Mr. MOFFITT. Yes, sir.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. In 1991 your expenditure for the program was a
little under three million. Twelve years ago, I'm told, the same program was getting about $21 million.
What happened?
Mr. MoFFirr. That's correct, yes, sir.
Basically once funding was put upon the agency itself fromin
other words, we had to make money available from our existing operating monies, rather than monies being appropriated directly for
the YCC program, obviously then it began to compete
Mr. KOSTMAYER. That happened in what year?

Mr. MOFFITT. 1983.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. So beginning in 1983 you had to pick this money

up out of your own budget and sustain it yourselves, rather than
get an appropriation?
Mr. MOFFITT. Yes, sir, that's correct.

So now it's competing against a lot of other needs within the
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Well, apparently it's not doing very well, I

Service.

guess, compared to other needs.
Mr. MoFFrrr. It's holding its own.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. Not compared to 12 years ago.

Mr. MoFFirr. Well, no, not compared to when monies were directly appropriated.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Well, justify for the Subcommittee the reduction
from $21 million to three million over the last 12 years.
Aside from the fact that you've got to pay for it yourselves, why
cut this program and not others?

Mr. MoFFrrr. Others have

Mr. KOSTMAYER. Somebody made the decision to cut this pro-

gram and not another program obviously.
Mr. MoFFirr. Sure. We're given budget guidelines by the Office
of Management and Budget, and departmental

and

Mr. KOSTMAYER. But you make the decision about what to cut
and what not to cut, why choose this?

Mr. MoFFirr. It did not meet our priorities. It did not fall at the

cut line.
Mr. KosTmAvER. What priorities of yours does it not meet?

Mr. MoFFirr. Well, other programs have surpassed it, such as
hazardous waste. There's a multitude of programs that would be
higher on our priority list that it had to compete against.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. For example?

Mr. MoFFrrr. Hazardous waste abatement, maintenance backlog.
We have $500 million plus maintenance backlog of major rehabili-

tation and

Mr. KOSTMAYER. Well, doesn't this program deal with maintenance backlog?

Mr. MoFFirr. Not the major rehabilitation of structures and

roadways and this sort of thing.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. But it does deal with the issue of maintenance
backlog?

Mr. MorFrrr. They take care of minor maintenance projects,
yestrail maintenance and that sort. And that's how we use the
program now.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. So you're achieving a couple of objectives at the
same time?
Mr. MoFFrrr. Yes, sir.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. So why not fund it?

Mr. MoFFirr. As I said, it doesn't fall within our priorities any
more than the million plus. Basically the way-Mr. KOSTMAYER. Just tell me what priorities it doesn't meet.
Mr. MoFFirr. Basically, the way the program
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Maybe you're right. I m sure there are things

that are less important; I'm sure there are things that are more

important obviously. But what priorities doesn't it meet?
Mr. MoFFirr. Maybe if I told you how we administer the program
within the Park Service. I'm not sure if the Fish and Wildlife Service d:'es it the same way.
But here in Washington we determine a realistic goal that we
feel, based on past experience, that the parks can reach. We give a

quota or goal to each region, saying you must expand x number of
dollars on YCC program this year.

The park superintendents then

Mr. KOSTMAYER. Based on what? How do you reach that figure'?
Mr. MOFFITT. Past performance, the regional budgets.
Mr. KOSTMAYER.. Well, past performance, it was $21 million.
Mr. MOFFITT. When it was specifically appropriated for YCC, yes.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Well, you just said you determine what you

spend based on what you used to spend. You used to spend
Mr. MOFFITT. It's no longer appropriated to YCC, right.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Well, I understand that.

But you used to spend a whole lot more. So one of the reaMr. Momrr. When the YCC funding was eliminated, it wasn't

sons

an add-on to our budget.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. I

understand that.

understand where the
But it couldn't be a very important factorwhat you used to

money's coming from.

I

spendbecause you used to spend a whole lot more.

Mr. MoFFITT. That's right.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. So put aside that factor, what other factors do
you consider?
Mr. MoFFirr. Just availability of funds, Congressman, competing

against other priorities within the Park Service. And, like I say,
visitor protection, law enforcement, drug problems, archeological
looting problems, all these programs have

Mr. KOSTMAYER. How much are you spending on archeological
looting?

Mr. MOFFITT. I don't have the exact figure, but it's a million dollars or so. It would probably be equal to our YCC program.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Sorry?

Mr. MOFFITT. It would probably be close to being equal to our

YCC problem.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Okay. What programs do you have then that

deal with the problems that this program is intended to deal with?

Mr. MOFFITT. Would you repeat that, sir?
Mr. KOSTMAYER. What programs do you have that are intended

to deal with the problems that this program is intended to deal
withthe problems of young people?
Mr. MOFFITT. Well, we have a Job Corps program we operate
within the Park Service also, which is separate from the YCC program. Its funded by Labor, but we operate the centers. That's approximately a $4 million program per year.
And we do cooperate and receive funding from the Student Conservation Association where we receive similar benefits that we do
from the YCC program. And I think that's probably approximately
$600,000 to $700,000 a year.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. Do you think we ought to be spending more
money on this program; do you think your Department ought to be
somehow figuring out a way to spend more money than-the just
under three million dollars?
Mr. MOFFITT. I think more money should be spent on our youth.
I'm not sure if the Department of the Interior is the appropriate
funneling source.
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We've received excellent results from our cooperation with the
Student Conservation Association. Tht ''s just one of many groups
out there which can supply these sorts of programs.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Researchers have concluded that the social investment in the Job Corps program is paid back about three years
after the individual completes the program. There's what a 46 percent rate of return to society on the investment, which is about
$13,000,

Don't you think that makes this investment worthwhile?
Mr. MOFFITT. Yes, sir, I would not argue with you on that.

Mr. KOSTMAYEF.. And so would you agree with me that the in-

vestment ought to be increased?
Mr. MOFFITT. Yes, sir.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. And what are you

going to do to see that it is

increased?
Mr. MOFF1TT. I don't know that I can do, or the Park Service can
do anything, sir. I think that's up to the Congress.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. All right.

I want to thank you, Congressman.
Thank you, Mr. Moffitt. 1 want to thank all of the witnesses. 1
appreciate your testimony. We thank you very much.
I'd like to call the next panel. Mr. Richard Bernheimer, C'alifornia Conservation Corps, interim Director; Mr. Don Mathis. Director
of the Pennsylvania Conservation Corps; and Mr. Peter Engbretson, Executive Director of the Philadelphia Ranger Corps.
Mr. Engbretson, would you like to begin?
PANEL CONSISTING OF: PETER ENGBRETSON, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, PHILADELPHIA RANGER CORPS; DON MATHIS. DIRECTOR, PENNSYLVANIA CONSERVATION CORPS: .AND RICHARD
BERNHEIMER, INTERIM DIRECTOR, CALIFORNIA CONSERN A'PION CORPS

STATEMENT OF PETER ENGBRETsoN, ExEcrn E
PHILADELPHIA RANGER CORPS
Mr. ENGRRETSON. Yes, sir.

DIREcroit.

Good morning, Mr. Chairman.

Carlton Williams is a product of our program and he's a tough
act to follow.
I'm Executive Director of the Philadelphia Ranger Corps. My
name is Peter Engbretson.
In a very real way. I work for Carlton Williams and the many
young people in our program.
Rather than going through my written remarks, which you have
the Philadela copy of', I'd like to touch on what may distinguish
phia Ranger Corps as a Youth Corps program and talk a little bit
about how this kind of program can leverage other results in the
community.
The Philadelphia Ranger Corps is distinctive, I think, perhaps in

that it focuses on the so-called kids in the middle, or the forgotten
half, those roughly 50 percent of the young people in the country
who graduate from high school but do not go on to college. So the
program was conceived with a dual mission in mindcommunity
service and career development.
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Young people, like Carlton Williams, are given a path to pursue.
Virtually every one who has been in the program and has started
college in the program, has continued their college education upon
leaving the program. And the great majority of people in the program have gone on to other than what we think of as the dead-end
mall jobs. They are pursuing productive careers. So we see that as
a very positive outcome.
The emphasis on service has had its own outcomes. We have an
organization within the Ranger Corps called CRUSH, Committed
Ranger Using Service to Help. And this is a group of volunteer
Rangers, created by them, that is out there involved in mentoring
projects, working with young people in the community, working in
homes for the elderly, involved in a great many projects around
the community. And they see this as a direct part of their involvement in the Ranger Corps.
The early years of the program were focused on developing these
young people who are high school graduates on their way to college. We simply cannot afford to do that anymore. It's a very expensive program.
Mr. Williams mentioned to you that we currently have Ig fulltime graduate Rangers in the program. We could have 55 or 60, the

number of people who have completed the entire two-year program. We hope to leverage their efforts in this way.
Those young people, some of whom are supervisors now, like
Carlton Williams, will be involved in supervising high school youth
in conservation programs in Fairmount Park. We started our high
school program last summer. It's called the Summer Park Conservation Corps. I just wanted to mention that to you because I think
it's an example of the kind of thing that can happen around the
country.
Thirty inter-city kids from West Philadelphia came in for six
weeks to work under accomplished crew leaders and Rangers as
role models to do conservation work in the Park. I think of it as
our 900 Club. We had 30 kids, 30 perfect days of attendance with
no one late, resulting in 900 days of community service in the City
of Philadelphia.
We hope to make that a year-round program. And that is how

we're going to use the talents of the Rangers who have been

through our program to work with these still younger kids to do a
lot of good work throughout the City.
Let me mention one other thing by way of spin-offs of these programs.
We were created and conceived by the William Penn Foundation
and paid for virtually 100 percent, in the early years. We were conceived as a public/private venture. The clear expectation back in
1987 was that by this time the Philadelphia Ranger Corps would
be, in large part, underwritten by the City of Philadelphia and by
the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania.
Times change. No one anticipated quite where the City's finances
were going. But the original notion remains, that we are a public/
private venture.
And, in order to develop funds beyond those that got us started,
we have begun to go into the community with different kinds of
projects.
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of PhilaFor example, we contract with the Center City District
ProCommunity
Service
Representative
delphia to operate their
gram under contract.
New Jersey, to operate
We have just won a contract in Camden,
waterfront in conjunction
on
the
Camden
a comparable program
was unemwith the aquarium. Virtually every kid in that program
doing
an
outstandto
us.
And
they're
ployed when he or she came
ing job now in developing some career patterns.
National
From my point of view, I think the major payoff of the
point for deCommunity Service Act will be in acting as a leverage
private sector. Beveloping partnerships in the community in the
it certainly can't do it
provide
a
base
of
funding,
cause, while it can
will enable priall. And I think it can provide the leadership that
these
very imporin
and
help
sustain
vate organizations to come
tant programs.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Engbretson follows:)
PHILADELPHIA
PREPARED STATEMENT OF PETER ENGRRETSON, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
RANGER CORPS

Subcommittee on
Congressman Kostmayer and distinguished members of the
Director of the
Peter
Engbretson,
Executive
Energy and the Environment, I am
this
opportunity
to
speak
with you today
Philadelphia Ranger Corps. Thank you for
experience can
I
hope
that
our
particular
about youth conservation corps programs.
inform the development of models of service for other communities.
partnership with governThe Philadelphia Ranger Corps is prepared to enter into that our Board and stair
ments and local agencies in these efforts. We were pleased
and Community Service Act,
were active advocates for the passage of the National
We may well be
this Subcommittee's hearing today.
which is largely the subject ofPennsylvania
which is fortunate enough to have both
the only nonprofit agency in
members.
of our United States Senators as Board
training and employing young Philadelphians as
We are a nonprofit organization
Philadelphia's
Fairmount Park system. During the
urban park rangers, to serve in
ranger trainees have received on-the-job exrigorous two-year training program, our park
rangers, as well as two years of college
perience and training with professional
at Temple University.
will enable us
The Corps is presently undergoing a restructuring which we believe
long term. Alof the community in the and
to more effectively respond to the needs
work expethough our present two-year program of college education, training
will be positioned to
rience is simply too expensive to sustain, we are certain we service and conseroffer other engaging opportunities for young people interested in

vation.
service and career development,
We have developed a unique model of community
and public spaces. We have learned
which has focused on environmental concerns
for the lives of the young people and the comabout the value of community service
competencies which
munity we serve. We have learned how to teach job skills and And, as you have albe productive citizens. Williams, they have
will enable our program participants toof
our program, Carlton
ready heard from one of the graduates
We are confident that
learned the value of giving back to the community as well.
our participants.
the ethic of civic responsibility is alive and well among
maintained a dual
Since we began to train urban park rangers in 19S7, we have
into productive
Philadelphia's young people
concern for enabling the transition of
and public spaces. I am
adult lives while helping to promote and preserve our parks contributions
which we
our program and the through these
here today to tell you a little about
experifirmly believe are made to young people and our communities
ences.
about what community service means to him.

Carlton Williams talked with you
first, I know that many of our rangers, ranger canThrough he represented himself
crewmembers
would tell similar stories. Through my asdidates and Summer Corps
I have witnessed
sociation with the Philadelphia Ranger Corps from our inception,
their success.
intensive two-year program. But we do know
Not all our candidates complete our
because of their experithat even among those who left, their lives were changed
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ence. Of the nearly 100 young people who came to the program, and are no longer
with us, nearly all are either in school full time or working in
half are both working and go;ng to school. Our own continuing decent jobs. Almost
contact with them
affirms that having the opportunity

to serve has had a positive impact on their

lives.

We focus on enabling young people to make the transition
hood as they serve in our city's parks and public spaces. We to productive adultbelieve that we can't
enable that transition without generating energy and commitment
serving the
community. Our training program focuses on developing competenciestoand
skills as
rangers.
But we expect all our staff and participants to be active members of
nities as well. Our rangers have developed their own community their commuservice group
which has been engaged in mentoring in a local program,
in local schools,
assisting in programs for disabled children, teaching in thetutoring
Mayor's Literacy program, and volunteering in nursing homes. Rangers are active scout leaders,
church
youth program leaders and sports coaches in community centers.
Many of our rangers have taken active roles in park "friends" groups which advocate
and work for
improvement of our park system.
We believe the success of the Philadelphia Ranger Corps stands
the value of our mission. Begun with a generous grant from theas testimony to
Foundation, we now are deeply involved in efforts to build public and William Penn
cial support for the future. The reorganization which we have begun private finanwill also lead
us to direct contact with even more young people.
Last summer, through a grant from the Private Industry Council,
we participated
in the Phil-A-Job program, which is one of Philadelphia's
yeoman efforts to enable
young people to do productive work in their communities in
summer employment.
In our Summer Park Conservation Corps we hired 30 inner-city
high school students
to work in Conservation projects in the park. We just received word
that we will
receive funding assistance from the Private Industry Council
to do this program
again this summer.
For six summer weeks in Fairmount Park, they worked under
the supervision of
talented crewleaders, learning teamwork, leadership and job skills.
responsibility, participated in all the projects, including landscaping They accepted
geland Mansion, Ohio House and Franklin Square and contributed projects at Ridtion of Fairmount Park. They kept a journal of their experiences to the preservaand worked side
by side with our Rangers, absorbing positive values and
a strong work ethic. The
rangers provided a strong role model for these young people.
In
our
summer, this relationship will be even more personal and intense, program this
as Rangers will
act as the crewleaders for the program, and our supervisory conservation
expert
will be coordinating the work.

We are particularly proud of

their incredible attendance, the quality of their
projects and the continuing interest
they have been showing. After the Phil-A-Job
project ended, we were even able to garner a special contract with
the Center City
District where the crews did landscaping along Broad Street
and removed graffiti
and posters from Center City streets. Just a month ago, we again
gathered
some of
these young people to do a spring cleaning for the Center City
Because of this experience and our interest in continuingDistrict.
to
work
with
young
people in community service projects, especially in conservation
projects throughout
Fairmount Park, we are exploring ways to make this into a year-round
program. As
I already indicated, we are involved in reorganization which will
bring us into more
direct contact with more young people. We want to
the skill, dedication, commitment and talent of our rangers to intervene with use
students in schools to encourage their interest in community service. We already teach environmental
in many of the city's elementary schools and provide an environmental education
education
career seminar "1r high school students.
The nucleus for development of a year-round program has been established,
and
we will offer more opportunities for young people to become involved with
us, particularly in conservation work projects
which will contribute to the preservation of
Fairmount Park. Philadelphia's world class park system. These
projects will be significant and important projects involving
trail and fence maintenance, historic
house preservation, nature center development and construction,
house" rehabilitation, landscaping and related projects. The nature of park "guardwould enable a young person to learn real and usable job skills. and these projects
they would be
moving along a path which would lead to continued education
opportunities and
service to the community.
Work and service for high school students which begins in the
summer as a participant in the Summer Park Conservation
Corps can expand as an eligible program

L.% L.,
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Act. I am
C of the National and Community Service
Washington,
for funding through Subtitle
from
Harrisburg
and
pleased to share this table with our colleagues to be partners in the planning and
and will reiterate our interest and commitment
combined with
success of this effortthe
implementation of Pennsylvania's plans. The
Philadelphia
and
private
support
for
build public
people to continue their eduthe success of our efforts to
opportunity
for
these
young
Ranger Corps will provide
trainees, the rangers and the
cation and service with the Corps.
We know that our program has benefited the rangermany community groups. The
community, and can be a model of partnership among
unequivocal support of the goals
Philadelphia Ranger Corps would like to stateItour
would
perhaps be preaching to the
of the National and Community Service Act. youth and conservation programs will
choir to suggest that the dual investment in it should be said clearly and loudly
reward us handsomely in the future. However, be just thatpartnerships. Governcommunities must
that partnerships inalllocal
may never be totally matched by
levels for these programs which
ment funding from
these funds provide for prostability
and
consistency
private sources. But the
community and corporate support which is every
grams is essential to leverage the
program's goal.
Committee.
Thank you for this opportunity to address the
Mr. KOSTMAYER.

Thank you very much.

Mr. Mathis.
STATEMENT OF DON MATHIS, DIRECTOR,
CONSERVATION CORPS

PENNSYLVANIA

Mr. MATHIS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I appreciate the opportunity to be here. application is about oneI just want you to knew Pennsylvania's
fourth as thick as Kansas.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Why is that?
what we said we're going
Mr. MATHIS. Because we're going to do
to do. [Laughter.]

Nobody from Kansas here, I guess. assistance,
provided technical
Mr. MATHIS. We have actually
and they came to
Pennsylvania, to Kansas. We went out there once
work
Mr. KOSTMAYER.

,

their scope of
Harrisburg to provide assistance to us. And
may be much different than ours.
that the application would
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Well, it's just crazy make any sense.
be as big and bulky as it is; it just doesn'twill do you proud. And we
Mr. MATHIS. Well, ours is good. And it
we go down the
welcome you to come out and visit our program as
road.
be thrown out.
junk can justoffice
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Half of that
until 11:00 many
who
sat
in
the
Mr. MATHIS. As someone
helpful
to me at
evenings, your thought would have been very
record if I
those times.
like to submit for the
I have a prepared statement I'dbriefly.
might and just summarize it real
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Without objection.
points that you brought
Mr. MATHIS. There are just a couple of
have brought up.
up and other members
you've heard it.
about,
one, what a Corps is;together
I'd like to talk
cooperatively
people working
It's a bunch of young
they may
to
serve
that
doing things, being challenged, being asked
not have done before.
from Interior who
With all due respect to the representatives
people,
at
least
in the case of
were just here, many of these young
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the Pennsylvania Conservation Corps, do very labor intensive
projects.

Eleazar Dominguezthey have gutted a barn, taken down rotten

rafters, put up a building, looked at specs, looked at plans.

Allyssa, who was a witness here before, will be doing a major
park structure and building in her park.
And there are a variety of bridges, cabins, pavilions, concrete
real labor intensive work that Corpsmembers can do.

And they also get the skills Mr. Hefley had asked for before

about work readiness and problem solving and what have you.
I'm sorry Mr. Hefley is no longer with us. Because in Colorado
Springs, they have a corps there. And they've got red patches and

they're called Bloods. And if you go into Denver, they've got a
corps there; they've got blue patches. They're called Crips. And
they're a different kind of corps.
Those are the kinds of gangs, as another word, of young people

that do, in a negative sense, what Corps try to do in a positive

sense. They have teams of youth working together to accomplish
ends that are labor intensive.
We like to think the Pennsylvania Conservation Corps is better
than the Bloods and the Crips. And we have Bloods and Crips in
Pennsylvania too; I don't want to pick on Mr. Hefley's home state.
But that's why I wear this uniform when I come to Congress and
when I spoke before the Commission yesterday. We ask our young
people to do it because we want to give them something positive
that they can feel good about, that they can have a symbol for and
what have you.

You had asked an earlier question, sir, about is the product the
work that's being done or the youth development. I guess one
answer is, it's both. That you really can do both at the same time

and they're not necessarily mutually exclusive.
When you referred to crime and the problems of crime in your
earlier statement, it's our responsibility as adults, as policy

makersI'm a State official; I work for the State of Pennsylvania.
Our Corps gets six million dollars from Governor Casey's budget
every year to provide services for hundreds of young people and

thousands of young people year-round.
And we need to provide these young people with opportunities so

they can do good. We shouldn t be surprised if they go on the
wrong track if we don't give them the right opportunities to do.
That's what Carlton said and that's what Peter just talked about.

My testimony concludes with four recommendations. I'd like to

touch on those briefly.

Let me also say that at our statewide hearings on the National

Act Funds, which Representative McCloskey chairs, we have repre-

sentatives from Bucks County Youth Services, from their Foster
Care Juvenile Detention Program. And we want to include them in
our program because there are young people who have been left
out, not only in the City of Philadelphia but in Bucks County, in
Doylestown, in Allentown and in rural parts of the state who can
participate in this program.
My recommendations are, one, I understand the hesitancy of the
Commission members and staff to ask for money; I'll do it for
them. The National Community Service Act is $73 million now; it
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could go to $120 million easily and support quality projects. And I
know in your role on other Committees and you and Mr. Jontz will
look favorably upon that.
Two, I checked with the Pentagon before we came down here.
And the last three years 27,284 young Pennsylvanians enrolled in
all branches of the military. These were young people who were
not college-bound who were looking for some way to crack the
labor market, who were willing to wear a uniform, abide by disciplinary rules, get some training, get some work skills.
If you believe the front pages of the various newspapers of this
country and the evening news, Pennsylvania may not have 27,000

slots for military recruitments in the next three years. And we
need to provide opportunities for those young people to do something worth while. We think the Corps does that and we'd like
your support.

I know there are drafts of various infrastructure bills floating
around. I know the Senate has had a lot of play in this and Senator
Simon and Senator Bourne. If infrastructure bills are developed in
the House for highway, please consider Corps as part of those bills,
not to displace labor but a small set-aside.
I know the interest of this Subcommittee is on federal lands. So I
hope that if you look at using Corps in federal lands, please understand that will require new money.
The mayors, the townships, the borough supervisors, the county
officials have desk drawers full of projects that would have been
funded by UDAG and HUD block grants and what have you, that
they want the Conservation Corps to do. So if there's expansion to
federal lands, it will take new money.
My final comment is the Corps aren't a program that are nice
it's easy to see, you know, people sitting here and looking around
say, oh, what a nice program. The California Conservation Corps is
so nice. The Pennsylvania Conservation Corps, Philadelphiathese

programs are important and they're necessary. They save kids
lives.
And if we really want to put our money where our rhetoric is
about making a difference fn.- young people who are on the bubble
between going the right way and the wrong way, this is where the
buck should go.
I thank you for this opportunity.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Mathis follows:]
TESTIMONY IN SUPPORT OF YOUTH CONSERVATION CORPS
STATEMENT OF DONALD W. MATHIS, DIRECTOR, PENNSYLVANIA CONSERVATION CORPS

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to testify before the Subcommittee

on Energy and the Environment. I am Don Mathis, director of the Pennsylvania
Conservation Corps, a $6 million per year, state-funded program administered by

the Pennsylvania Department of Labor and Industry. In the Department, the Corps
also is part of PennSERVE: the Governor's Office of Citizen Service, and Governor
Robert P. Casey continues to be a long-standing and nationally-esteemed champion
year, in fact, the
on behalf of youth corps and community service programs. Last
National Association of Service and Conservation Corps selected Governor Casey for
its "National Leadership Award" for his exemplary work on conservation corps in
Pennsylvania and for his work with the National Governor's Association.
Likewise, Mr. Chairman, let me express the Pennsylvania Conservation Corps's
gratitude to you and the members of this Subcommittee for your leadership on envi-
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ronmental issues and for generating public policy that will enable young people

across America to participate in conservation programs.
Let me begin my testimony with a brief description of the Pennsylvania Conservation Corps (PCCi to show how the Corps's work is relevant to the interests of this
Subcommittee. Then, my testimony will itemize some of the kinds of benefits that
the PCC provides to the corpsmembers, to the Commonwealth's public lands and
agencies, and to the citizens of Pennsylvania overall. My testimony will conclude by
offering recommendations for this Subcommittee's consideration.
BACKGROUND ON THE PENNSYLVANIA CONSERVATION CORPS

The PCC was established in July, 1984 and is completely state-funded. Since its
inception, more than 9,000 young Pennsylvanians, ages 18-25, have served in the
year-round corps. In 1990, the PCC started a Summer Youth Service Corps for youth
ages 11 -21 in collaboration with labor and Industry's office that administers the federal Job Training Partnership Act funds (Title II-13). Over 2,500 youth have served
in these summer corps.
The PCC's mission is to develop the workplace skills, life skills, and self-confidence of corpsmembers; instill an ethic of citizenship; accomplish significant conservation and historical work; and carry out other projects of public benefit. The Corps
is committed to a comprehensive approach that fosters a spirit of teamwork and advances the concept of individual empowerment through community service.
Of the 9000 -+ year-round PCC corpsmembers, all of these youth were unemployed
when they joined the PCC and 95' were economically disadvantaged. 45(7r had less
than a high school education. More than 70% of all corpsmembers left the PCC for
what are considered positive reasons: because they had completed their one.year
term of service, found outside employment, joined the military, or re-entered school.
WHAT THE CORPS DOES/WHAT A CREW IS

Corpsmembers work on labor-intensive projects on public lands or on projects that
benefit the public. Corpsmembers earn the minimum wage for their work and service. In state parks, state forests, and on other public lands, corpsmembers construct
buildings, cabins, bridges, amphitheaters, picnic pavilions, playgrounds, campsites.
docks, and restrooms. They plant trees, do landscaping, remove graffiti, clear trails,
make wildlife habitat improvements, build small dams, and do dozens of other kinds
of conservation, recreation, beautification, and infrastructure support projects. PCC
corps work in rural, suburban, and urban areas throughout Pennsylvania.

Corpsmembers work in crews with four to eight other corpsmembers. It is this
team-building, positive peer pressure and support that is at the heart of the success
of the PCC and other conset vat= corps across America. There are young people
corpsmetnnersworking together on a project that benefits their community while
earning a paycheck and learning new job and critical thinking skills. Indeed, for
these reasons, the motto of the PCC is "Serve, Earn. Learn."
A trained, qualified adult supervises each crew of corpsmembers. In the PCC, we
call these adults "crewleaders"; conservation corps in other parts of the country call
them "crew supervisors." Crewleaders are teachers, role models, work site supervisors, counselors, public relations specialists, and general jacks-of-all-trades. Many of
the young people in the FCC come to the program with few skills, many problems,
and little job experience. It takes a special person with patience and commitment to
be an effective crewleader. Whatever success the PCC has had over the years and
will have in the future can be attributed to the hard work and diligence of the
PCC's crewleaders. Crew-leaders have two major tasks. They are responsible for the
completion of the work project, and they are entrusted with the day-to-day mentoring and supervision of the young people.

At present. the PCC directly operates 50 local corps projects in rural areas

throughout the state, enrolling and providing service opportunities for 280 corpsmembers. The PC'C also helps support locally-administered corps in Philadelphia,
McKeesport. Erie, Bradford, Williamsport, Reading, and Bethlehem. This summer,
we are planning for up to 3,000 young people to participate in the summer corps in
all 28 of Pennsylvania's Service Delivery Areas (SDAs are those substate regions
designated under the federal Job Training Partnership Act(.
Last week, the PCC submitted a request for $2.25 million for new youth corps
projects to the federal Commission on National and Community Service. This request is part of Pennsylvania's $7.1 million application for these new federal funds
that are earmarked for conservation and service corps. youth community service,
and other innovative volunteer programs.

of
In summary, the PCC is built upon the legacy of the Civilian Conservation Corps
of the 1930s with an eye on America's labor market and environmental needs for
the yr ir 2000. The PCC worksand works well. The next section of my testimony
validates this assertion.
BENEFITS OF CONSERVATION CORPS PROGRAMS

Mr. Chairman, in your letter of March 12th inviting me to testify at this oversight
I-earing, you asked me to address the benefits which the PCC provides to young
people, to our state, and to society as a whole. It is my pleasure to respond; I believe
that you will be proud of the good work being done by the young people in our state.
CORPSMEMBER BENEFITS

The PCC provides young people with opportunities to serve, rather than feel
alienated from, their communities. The work corpsmembers do is real work, not
"make work,- and corpsmembers are taught to appreciate the difference. Moreover,
the PCC state law provides that corpsmembers can receive up to ten hours per week
of education/corpsmember development services. The PCC central office staff and
crewleaders encourage and perservere with each corpsmember to make sure that
youth maximizes these opportunities which include:
GED and remedial education classes
Vocational training such as a carpentry, plumbing, and electrician classes
CPR and Red Cross fist aid training
Class III driver's license training and testing for earthmoving and heavy equipment operation
Firefighting and job safety training

Job-shadowing and career exploration, with an emphasis on private sector contacts and environmental careers
Life skills training on topics such as AIDS and sexually transmitted disease prevention, money management, teambuilding, and corpsmember-identified issues.
In the context of the PCC's corpsmember development focus, a major benefit that
the PCC is trying to provide is work-site, experimental, "service-learning.- This is
than in a
the kind of education that the corpsmember learns on the job, rather
classroom. It is learning that corpsmembers use on the job and can use again in the
future. The learning experiences can range from basic skill remediation, e.g. learning math by using a measuring tape, to more advanced subjects, e.g. identifying different types of trees and their respective properties for reforestation planning. The
benefit for the corpsmembers is that they realize that learning is a life-long activity
and that new kinds of learning are relevant to their day-to-day lives. This is especially important as it pertains to corpsmembers who have dropped out of school or
who have marginal academic skills. The Service-learning opportunities provided by
the PCC are as real, if not more real, than the more highly-publicized efforts of educational re-structuring and school reform.
The PCC is just starting to build a management information system MIS) that
formally captures and aggregates corpsmember benefits. My anecdotal experiences
and conversations with corpsmembers generate two often-heard responses. First,
many corpsmembers state that the PCC is the fist time that they have ever been
successful in any endeavor and/or been recognized and appreciated for a job well
done. The second benefit that corpsmembers appreciate stems from the PCC's crew
concept, team-building approach, that is, corpsmembers recognize the value of learning to work cooperatively with other corpsmembers and follow the directions of the
crewleader. Parenthetically, recent national studies and reports from the U.S. Department of Labor and various business groups identify these skills as those most in
demand by employers as they look to hire new workers.
PCC BENEFITS TO PENNSYLVANIA

Since, 1984, corpsmembers have done work of real value and completed projects in
65 of Pennsylvania'7 67 counties. Without the PCC, these projects would not have
been completed. Below is a partial list of PCC projects completed in fiscal year '96-

RecreationOne hundred twenty-three campsites, 12 cabins/lodges. 28 picnic
areas, 456 picnic tables, :32 pavilions /shelters, 19 playgrounds. amphitheaters, 2
community centers, 1 fishing deck, :332 mooring slips, 100 feet of dock, 210 miles of
trails, and 1 swimming pool.
ConservationSix pheasant brooder houses, 7,:i08 traps and nest boxes. 2 fish
hatcheries, 96 acres of wildlife habitat improvements, 38 miles of stream improve-
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ments, 152 acres of lake improvements, 340 acres of timber stand improvements. 122
miles of forest boundary improvements, 31 acres of landscaping, and 5,472 trees
planted.
Infrastructure and SupportNinety-six buildings, 32 bridges, 699 signs, 33 benches, 3 miles of road construction, 1,360 feet of walkways, 4,900 feet of drainage structures, 10 water supply/sewer collection structures, 200 miles of road rehab, 1,544
feet of traffic barriers, 19 miles of fencing, and 12 buildings cleaned of graffiti.
In addition to the PCC "productivity measures" listed above, the PCC has enabled
9,000-t- young Pennsylvanians to earn a paycheck and provided employment for
over 150 adult crewleaders. Furthermore, one of the criteria used in selecting a PCC
subject (among applications from state and local agencies) is the "estimated potential revenue to be generated for the Commonwealth or its subdivisions." Many PCC
projects. e.g. picnic pavilions, docks, and recreational areas, have produced hard

cash for local governments and parks by means of rental fees and increased commerce.

BENEFITS OF YOUTH CORPS FOR SOCIETY

At a time in America when policy-makers are looking for "what works" and at
which public investments produce positive outcomes and net savings in public expenditures, youth conservation corps offer real promise. Perhaps more importantly,
young people themselves see the Pennsylvania Conservation Corps and analogue
conservation and service corps in other states and communities as a viable first step
towards their own economic self-sufficiency.

The bottom line for policymakers, public and private funders, employers, parents,

and for all the rest of us is that the conservation corps model gives the young

person the belief that he or she has a stake in the well-being of the community. This
outcome far exceeds the results of any classroom civics lesson or any adult admonition to "shape up and be a good citizen."
Conservation corps ask young people to care about the environment and to care
about themselves. Corps ask young people to give of themselves for the good of
others. Guess what? The young people respond and work hard. Corps provide young
people with tangible, down-to-earth ways that enable these youth to know that their
work and ideas are important and respected by adults and by their peers. When a
corpsmember builds a bridge, plants a grove of trees, puts out a forest fire, helps a
community recover from a flood, constructs a handicapped accessible fishing pier,
leads a nature tour of the park for school-age childreh, or is active in another such
labor-intensive project, the corpsmember develops pride and a vested self-interest in
the well-being and future of that area or community. As Jack Calhoun, executive
director of the National Crime Prevention Council observes, "youth conservation
corps enable young people to become resources for, rather than liabilities of their
communities."
At a time when inner-city school dropout rates hover at 507c and as rural poverty
and job loss climb, conservation corps help produce a better educated, better trained
future work force. Corps move young people away from dependency en public systems. e.g. welfare and incarceration, and towards a life of self-sufficiency and civic
responsibility.
Mr. Chairman, let me conclude this part of my testimony by admitting that conservation corps are not perfect; they do not work for every young person who could
benefit by serving in a corps. But with eight years of experience under its belt, the
PCC believes that conservation corpswith a mission of doing hard work that protects the environmentoffers real promise as our nation transitions from a Cold
War economy to a renewed commitment on domestic needs and priorities.
RECOMMENDATIONS TO THE SUBCOMMITTEE

Mr. Chairman, let me conclude my testimony with four recommendations for you
and the members of the Subcommittee. These are four cost-effective ways that you
can support the conservation corps movement:
(1) Support increased funding for the National and Community Service Act (P.L.
101-610), particularly for subtitle C, the "American Conservation and Youth Service
Corps Programs." The current funding level for all titles of this law is .'i73 million;
it should he increased to 120 million per year. We need more slots for more corpsmembers.

(2) As your deliberations continue as to how Pennsylvania and America respond
to a reduction in military forces and a potential peace dividend, please keep the conservation corps in mind. From 1989 to 1991, 27284 young Pennsylvanians enlisted in
all branches of the U.S. Armed Forces. It appears that the military will not be as
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much of a future option for young people who are not college-bound, looking to
break into the adult world-of-work and training, and who recognize the value that
military discipline, rigor, uniforms, and sense of purpose provide. Conservation
corps can meet this need, while also addressing the real health, environmental, and
community development needs here at home.

(3) As your deliberations continue on possible legislation that would address
America's infrastructure needs of repairing bridges, roads, and doing other laborintensive public works projects, please keep the Pennsylvania Conservation Corps
and other youth corps in mind. It is important to note here that the PCC and other
corps do not displace, replace, dislocate, or jeopardize the jobs of paid workers or
organized labor. The PCC has a healthy and cooperative relationship with the
unions and workers in our state. This recommendation is consistent with our practice. I am asking that if infrastructure legislation is developed, hat a modest set

aside be made available for conservation corps.
(4) The Subcommittee should consider policies and funding opportunities that will
stimulate the use of state and local conservation corps on federal lands and especial-

ly in national parks. The existing PCC law does not have provisions or sufficient
funding for operating corps on federal lands. The PCC and other corps leaders
would be glad to work with you and the Subcommittee staff to think through a reasonable policy of incentives for corps to do such work on federal lands.

Again. Chairman Kostmayer, thank you for the opportunity to testify about the
Pennsylvania Conservation Corps and for you: commitment to providing opportunities for young people to improve the environment. I will be glad to respond to any
questions.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. Thank you, sir.

Mr. Bernheimer.
STATEMENT OF R.A. BERNHEIMER, INTERIM DIRECTOR,
CALIFORNIA CONSERVATION CORPS

Mr. BERNHEIMER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity
to address this Committee today.
I'm Richard Bernheimer, Interim Director of the California Conservation Corps, also known like its predecessor of the 1930s, to
which you referred earlier, as the CCC.
The California Conservation Corps is a state agency in its 16th

year of operation. Its uniqueness is its dual missiondeveloping
youth and enhancing the environment.

The CCC hires 18- to 23-year old young men and women, providing work, not welfare, to a cross-section of California youth. They
receive education and training, counseling, job preparation opportunities. Many fit the definition of at-risk youth; about half are
high school dropouts.

The success of the CCC is rooted in its comprehensive whole-

person approach with corpsmembers fully involved in working and
learning. And our record is a strong one and growing.

More than 50,000 young people have participated in the CCC.
And more than 35 million hours of natural resources work has
been accomplished for federal, state and local agencies. This includes four million hours of emergency response work fighting
fires, floods, earthquakes and oilspills.

There are other youth development programs; there are other
work programs; there are other job training programs; and there
are still other environmental programs. But it's unusual to find a

way of combining these within one program and, most significantly
for a single investment.
Youth and Conservation Corps provide this opportunity, offering
the greatest bang for the buck.

b
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Congressman McCloskey mentioned the return for the investment; I would refer to that. We had a study done a number of
years ago which is old enough that I wouldn't want to stand firmly

behind it, but it showed a return of $1.76 for each dollar spent.
Even if that's somewhat higher than it might be today. I think the

point is we do get a fair return for the dollar.
Taxpayers benefit from thousands of projects to improve and enhance the Nation's natural resources. Poorer areas where we operate benefit by receiving work on projects they can't afford, particularly in our rural counties. The Corps' payroll in these areas and
purchases provide benefits to local economies.
And the Corpsmembers leave well prepared for the job market,
benefiting not only themselves but employers, large and small. We
concentrate not only on job skills but on the work ethic as one of
the members asked about earlier. It's a major emphasis in the programgetting to work on time and learning responsibility.
One young woman who worked on the Oakland Hills fire recovery efforts last fall was Carla, a black mother of three. She joined
the Corps seeking something better for herself and her children.
The CCC is hard work and minimum wage did not deter her. To
the contrary, she looked at the devastation around her and said, I
never dreamed I'd be doing something this important.

It was quite moving. I was talking to her when she made that

statement. And I've used it in a number of quotes since.
I also recently spoke with a young Hispanic Corpsmembers who
grew up in the Los Angeles barrio, surrounded by gang activity. He
told me that he saw as many as 20 of his friends die in gang activity.

And he could have easily stayed in that environment, if not for a
priest that referred him to the Corps. But he's adapted to the Corps
life and he's recently been elected to the Corpsmember Council at
his center.
These are but two of the hundreds of CCC success stories. But
what worries us most about the current economic climate is the declining ability of the CCC and other Corps to assist these and other
young people, as well as the environment.
As a state agency, the CCC is primarily funded from the State

General Fund revenue. In the state fiscal crisis of the last few
years the Corps' budget in California has been reduced by nearly
30 percent.

To mitigate the serious impact of these cuts, the CCC has turned
to a fee-for-service work process, seeking reimbursement from fed-

eral, state and local agencies, as well as from private enterprise.
Reimbursements now account for about ten percent of our budget.

Increasingly, the CCC and similar programs must go where reimbursement dollars are. The bottom line is a reduced ability to provide environmental work where it is most needed and fewer Corpsmembers to do that work.
The CCC has devoted nearly 250,000 each year to assist federal
agencies alone, such as the Forest Service, Bureau of Land Management, Army Corps of Engineers and the National Park Service.
One of our most outstanding programs is a partnership with the
Park Service called our Back Country Trails Programthe toughest work and most profound experience that Corpsmembers can
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have. Each year from April to September we send crews to the Yosemite, King's Canyon and Sequoia National Parks and a number
of National Forests to do high country construction and meadow
restoration work.
According to the Sequoia/King's Canyon Superintendent, J. Torn

Ritter, his current budget only permits washouts and minor trail
maintenance work. He has told us that the CCC has for many
years provided the only source of trail restoration and construction
work in the high country. With our growing need for fees for our
services, this valuable work is in growing jeopardy.

There is a way for Congress to help us maintain our level of

work with federal agencies. In the budget process and in the legis-

lation involving environmental work on public lands, Congress
should create control language, encouraging federal agencies to
contract with Youth and Conservation programs such as ours for
their work wherever possible.

And rather than allocating funds directly to Youth Corps, as
some may advocate, we would favor earmark i.ng or adding to
agency budgets funds for this purpose with the proper language.

We've had a longstanding work history with federal agencies,

something we hope will continue and grow in the years ahead.
We appreciate the opportunity to share these thoughts with you
today, Mr. Chairman and Committee. And we'll be glad to provide
any further information about our program.

I would also like to extend an invitation to you to visit 'ur program when the opportunity arises.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Bernheimer, including attachments,
follows]
STATEMENT OF RICHARD BERNHEIMER, INTERIM DIRECTOR, CALIFORNIA CONSERVATION
CORPS

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to address you today. I am Rickard
Bernheimer, Interim Director of the California conservation Corps, also know, ike
its predecessor of the 1930's, as the CCC.
The California Conservation Corps is a State agency in its 16th year of °penal-in.

Its uniqueness is its dual missiondeveloping youth and enhancing the enviroiment.

providing work, not welfare,
The CCC hires 18-23 year-old men and women *
to a cross-section of California youth. They receive education and training, counselling, and job preparation opportunities. Many fit the definition of "at risk" youth;
about half are high school dropouts.
The success of the CCC is rooted in its comprehensive, whole person approach,
with corpsmembers fully involved in working and learning. Our record is strong and

growingmore than 50,00(1 young people have participated in the corpsand more

than 35 million hours of natural resource work have been accomplished for Federal,
State, and local agencies. This includes four million hours of emergency response
workfighting fires, floods, earthquakes, and oil spills.
There are other youth development programsthere are other work programs
and there are still other environmental programs. But it is unusual to find all three

combined within one programand for a single investment. Youth and Conservation Corps provide this opportunity--offering the greatest "bang for the buck."
Taxpayers, benefit from thousands of projects to improve and enhance the Nation's natural resources. Poorer areas benefit by receiving work on projects they

can't fund. The corps' payroll and purchases provide economic benefits to local communities. And the corpsmembers leave well-prepared for the job marketbenefiting
not only themselves but employers large and small.
One young woman who worked on the Oakland Hills fire recovery efforts last fall
was Carla, a black mother of three. She joined the corps, seeking something better
for herself and her children. Did the CCC's hard work and minimum wage deter
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her? No, to the contrary. She looked at the devastation around her and said "I

never dreamed I'd be doing something as important as this."
Then there is Christian, a Hispanic corpsmember, who grew up in Los Angeles
Barrio surrounded by gang activity. He experienced the deaths of many friends, and

could have easily stayed in that rut, if not for a priest who referred him to the
corps. But he's adapted easily to CCC life, and was elected president of the corpsmember council

Carla and Christian are but two of our successful stories. What worries us most
about the current economic climate is the declining. ability of the corps to assist
these and other young people, as well as the environment.
As a State agency, the CCC is primarily funded from State general fund revenue.
In the State fiscal crisis of the last few years, the corps' budget has declined more
than 20 percent. To mi,igate the serious impact of these cuts, the CCC has turned to
fee-for-service work, seeking reimbursements from Federal, State, and local agencies
as well as private enterprise. This now accounts for 10 percent of our budget.
Increasingly, the CCC and similar programs must go where the reimbursement

dollars are. The bottom line is a reduced ability to provide environmental work
where it is most needed, and less corpmembers to do that work.
The CCC has devoted nearly 250,000 hours each year to assist Federal agencies
such as the U.S. Forest Service, the Bureau of Land Management, the Army corps

of Engineers, and the National Park Service. One outstanding partnership is with
the Park Serviceour backcountry trails programthe toughest and most profound

experience corpsmembers can have in the CCC.
Each year, from April to September, we send crews to Yosemite, Kings Canyon,
and Sequoia National Parksand numerous national foreststo do high country
trail constructon and meadow restoration work.
According :o Seqoia/Kings Canyon Superintendent J.T. Ritter, his current budget
only permits repairs of washouts and minor trail maintenance. He says the CCC has
for many years provided the only source of trail restoration and construction in the
high country.
There is one way Congress could help us maintain our level of work with Federal
agencies. In the budget process and in legislation involving environmental work on
public lands, Congress could create control language, encouraging Federal agencies

to contract with Youth and Conservation Corps programs such as ours wherever
possible. And rather than allocating funds directly to youth corps, we would favor
earmarking agency budget funds for this purpose.

Wire had a longstanding work history with Federal agenciessomething

we

hope will continue and grow in the years ahead. We appreciate the opportunity to
share these thoughts with you, Mr. Chairman, and would be glad to provide any
further information about our program which might be helpful.
Thank you very much.
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1530 Capitol Avenue, Sacramento, CA 958t4
(916) 445-0307

R.A. Semi-teener. interim Director

California Conservation Corps

WHAT IS THE CCC?

The California ConServellon Corps is a work ethic program with a dual mission- the employment and
development of young people, and the conservation and enhancement of the state's natural resources.
resift:ilea centers throughout the state, as wall as
To carry out this mission. the CCC has established
nonresidential satellite location. and a training Academy.

MOM

The C.C.-De motto Is 'Hard work. low pay. miserable corcirtions ... and more

HISTORY OF THE CCC

976, legislation was
Corps of the 1930s. In
The CCC Is modeled after Ile Civilian Conservation
Corps. The program was renewed on a temporary bests
passed creating the California Conservation
department. The California Conservation Corps has
until 1993, when C was made a permanent state
now surpaued the original CCC In years of operation. end is the largest program of Its lend.

THE CORPSMEMBERS

CCC. Men and women must be: 1) between the ages of
There are Only four requirements for )outing the
California residents. and 4) willing to work hard.
121 and 23. 2) not on probation or parole: 3)
Corpsmembers corns from throughout the state, from urban as well as rural areas Some
corpsmembers have attended college, others never completed high school. They represent a wide range
of ethnic groups.

THE WORK

public terms, conservation work and emergency
The GCC provides more than three million hours of
may ja,ft In their day's work In the wilderness, planting
assistance to the state each year. Corpsmembers
In cities. buachng playgrounds, restoring historic buildings, or
trees. cutting trails, or clearing streams:
revRailling downtown centers; or even Ind Oors, answering an energy hotline or Conducting energy
sandbag levees, fight forest fires and mudslides, help eradicate
audits. During emergencies. CCC craws
following earthquakes and oa
Pests. and provide clean-up assistance

THE PAY

Corpsmembers receive minimum wage. less costs or room and meals. After successfully completing
four months in the CCC, they cart earn a len percent pay Increase. Then, after successfully comp,
bonus and can receive up to $60010 help cover expenses whau
a year, corpsmembers earn a $400
furthering their education after the CCC

THE CCC WORK ETHIC

development of good work habits; training In aped% technical
One of the CCC's primary alms Is the
found that punctuality, teamwork, and
skies Is secondary. California's business community has have
Employers know that CCC graduates will
respons'bilny are Important qualities for any employee to
supervision, and will put in a hard day's work.
show up on time, can follow directions and accept

THE FIVE RULES

The CCC has flve main rules, and breaking any one of them a grounds for termination. They are no
alCohol, no drugs, no violence. no refuse( to work, and no destruction of property.

PROJECT SPONSORS

local project sponsors, as well as for nonpr3f4
The CCC works for federal, state, county. city. aria other
Forest Service (federal); Department of Fish and Game and
agencies. Typical sponsors Include the U.S.
Los Angeles County Public Works Department
the Department of Parks and Recreation (state), the
(county); and the East Bey Regional Parks District (regional)
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HE WORK/LEARN APPROACH
Tho CCC uses the workday as
1 context for education and tratnIng. The
the Corp.'. work and youth de%slopment,
work/learn approach integrates
fostering learning beyond the classroom.

INCREASING ACADEMIC

KNOWLEDGE, CAREER SKILLS

After a lull workday, corpsrnembora spend
several evenings a week In academic.
career development activates. These Include.
conservation, and
o
Strengthening education Salt by taking adult education or basIC education
a high school diploma or GOD, or enrollIng
programs to receive
in advance courses through
with tuition paid for by the CCC
the community colleges
o
Preparing for careens, putting together
resumes. learning to fill out lob
pratticing for lob interview, Corpsmembers
applications. and
are continually encouraged and assisted. in
applying for lobs In their 1141de 01Intersst
o
Coneemation InYareeeee, promoting an understanding of the environmental
work dons by the CCC.
principles behind the

CCC SPECIAL OPPORTUNITIES
Once In the CCC, cOrparnembett have
s number of opponunffieS to
o
pursue. Including'
Energy Conerintation The CCG's Placer
Energy Confer offers the most
In the CCC. COroamenters
technical typo of trair0.10
Woke Instruction in electricity.
prInciryea: they conduct energy
construction, and solar neanno
audits and retrofit public buildings
with enorgy.savIng devices
Stream Enhancement Under the direction
along the North Coast tackle tough stream 0/ the ()apartment of Fish and Gams. corpsrnembere
clearance and habit Improvement
salmon and neelhead populations.
work. to restore the
o
o

Bickectintry Trete. Each year the CCC sends more Than 75 corpsrnembers
01 Yosemite and other retionnI parks
in the high Country
to build trails and restore meadows
lieliteck. In a program with the Caltfornie
Department of Forostry and Fire Protection, about 50
corparhembers become pert of the
helicopter crews Involved In the alt attack on forest Ores

LOCAL CORPS
Besides the CCO, nine nonprofit local
corps are row operating in California
receive are matched with local funie to provide a CCCtype experience
The state memos they
School dropouts and youth In urban areas
to greater numbers of high

NETWORKING FOR STRENGTH
California's businesses ant engaged In
cripsmembets, local CCC Community porinersnipkw.th the CCC to promote the employabity cl
Advisory Bcfards have been established
corm,- unity leaders, public atheists, end other
to actively involve
key encore in the mission of the Corps

MODEL FOR THE NATION
The CCC stands today as a model for youth employment and
conservation programa worldwide More
than 45 countries and the European
the U S . many states have programsEconomic Community have contacted andhor visited the CCC in
modeled after California's
Since 1976, more than 50.000

young mon and women have been a part of the CCC
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Mr. KOSTMAYER. Thank you, Mr. Bernheimer.

Let me ask you first, Mr. Bernheimer, how much you're spending
on this in California?
Mr. BERNHEIMER. Our current year budget is $51 million.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. And how do you raise that money?

Mr. BERNHEIMER. About 65 percent of that is General Fund
money. As I mentioned, about ten percent is from reimbursements
from fees. And we have contracts with a number of states agencies
for ongoing works. We have a $1.3 million with our Highway Department; we have a million dollar a year contract with our Fish
and Game Depar:ment to do stream habitat restoration.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. And that's what you're suggesting the National

Program

Mr. BERNHEIMER. Well, for example, if you appropriate money to

any of the National Park or Forests. if that money had strings attached that priority be given to contracted programs such as ours,
we would benefit significantly.

We're in a position to serve them. We've in a position, with our
current staffing and infrastructure to practically double the Corps
at about half the cost of our current average cost per Corpsmemben
Mr. KOSTMAYER. You said there are a number of youth, a
number of job programs.
What makes this one different?
Mr. BERNHEIMER. Well, I think the fact that it does combine so

many things in one. We do training; there's a required education
component; there's skill training; there's productive work being
performed. There's the whole-person approach where we're dealing
with the person's self-esteem, work habits.

Some programs have just a training component. People golike
the Job Corps frequentlyjust to a classroom to learn a skill. We
provide not only the skill training but productive work comes out
at the other end.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. And it's targeted specifically toward young

people?
Mr. BERNHEIMER. 18 to 23-year olds. Within that group it's rela-

tively untargeted, although we do a lot of our recruitment within
the urban areas.
There's no other requirement for entry except being 18 to 23, not
on probation or parole at the time.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. The young people who are involved in the program, what portion of them have been welfare recipients?
Mr. BERNHEIMER. I don't have that statistic. Because a lot of

youth aren't directly on welfare; it might come through a family
grant.
We do have a lot of homeless youth referred to us and we in fact
try to make it possible to fast-track them in since they are homeless. Unlike many of the other programs, we're fortunate in that
we have a largely residential program. Three-quarters of our Corpsmembers actually live in camps that we operate and maintain.
That's why we're in a position to do so much work for the public
lands. Because we are in more rural areas.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. What portion of them are homeless youngsters?

I

66

Mr. BERNHEIMER. I would say a relatively small percentage,
maybe in the two to five percent. But we're serving 3000 plus youth
a year. We have 1670 annualized positions right now.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. How many youngsters are you serving currently?
Mr. BERNHEIMER. About 3500 a year.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. How many could you serve; how many are you

turning away?
Mr. BERNHEIMER. Well, that's a number that's a little hard.
We have a recruitment process where we try not to build a back-

log. With the young people we're dealing with, if you get more
than a month of backlog and names, it becomes very hard to rely
on the list being good. So we recruit maybe one to two intakeswe
have an intake every two weeksahead.
We would have no trouble recruiting five times--

Mr. KOSTMAYER. But you've set an artificial ceiling on your backlog then?
Mr. BERNHEIMER. Yes.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. But if you didn't set that artificial ceiling on
your backlog, what would it be?
Mr. BERNHEIMER. We have done some major hiring campaigns
when our backlog dried up and we could get six months worth of

people in one fell swoop without any trouble. We've done that a
number of times.

And right now in this economy

Mr. KOSTMAYER. Well, give me an estimate. You're meeting ten
percent or 30 percent or 90 percent of the need in California?
Mr. BERNHEIMER. Not even five percent of the need.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Not even meeting five percent of the need.
Mr. BERNHEIMER. 3000 people is nothing with a population of 20some million.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. And the reason is?
Mr. BERNHEIMER. Dollars.

We have one of the largest programs in the country and we're
only serving an infinitesimal small number of people.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. How do you know the program works; how do
you know the program works in deterring people from going back
on welfare, getting into a life of crime or drugs, unemployment?
Mr. BERNHEIMER. We don't have really iron-clad research to demonstrate what happens to all the people who leave. Most of what
we know is from following up on an informal basis with short-term
small studies.
But I think the people who come in learn a lot of skills. They
leave with a lot better self-esteem. They're much better prepared to

face the world than when they came in. And I think they're

Mr. KOSTMAYER. Where would these young people get these skills

if you didn't provide them? Are there other programs they could
take advantage of?
Mr. BERNHEIMER. Well, all the programs that you heard today
are very limited in how many people they can serve. I think they'd
be hard-pressed to find alternatives.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Mr. Mathis, you've asked, I think, for $2.25 million for the new Youth Corps projects from the Commission that
Congressman McCloskey is chairing.
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Mr. MATHIS. That's correct.
will
Mr. KOSTMAYER. If Pennsylvania receives that amount, how
it be spent; can you tell us?
Mr. MATHIS. We'll spend two million on year-round Corps which

serve 18 to 25-year olds. That will enable us to serve
120 Corpsmembers, depending on how long they stay.

about 100 to

Corps proWe'll spend the balance, $250,000, in our SummerPartnership.
gram, which we match with Federal Job TrainingCorpsmembers
That will enable us to enroll another 870 Summer
this summer.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Is there a cost per youngster to this program?
important,
Mr. MATHIS. There's a cost per youngster and it's that
we rethe
cost
per
youngster,
when we start talking about minimum wage for their work.
And
member that they receive a
the
that
wage
gets
factored
into
that gets factored into the cost;
cost per youngster.

So if we're talking about $10,000 to $11,000 per year, remember
that $8800 of that is the minimum wage per year.
meeting,
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Mr. Bernheimer said that his state was
he thought, probably less than five percent of the need.
How about our state?
Mr. MATHIS. I would say less than five percent.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. So there are many more?
Mr. MATHIS. Absolutely.

I mean with the staff, which we don't have, and the resources we
could identify, we could quadruple the program rapidly.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. All right.
Mr. Engbretson, let me ask you about the Philadelphia Ranger
Corps program, which is funded by the William Penn Foundation.
Is that funded entirely by the Foundation?
There's no public money in
Mr. ENGBRETSON. Virtually so, yes.

the program.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. And do you have any idea how long that fund-

ing will be available or what other means of support are available
if that
about
Mr. ENGBRETSON. We are talking with the Foundation now
We
are
in
years.
a continuing grant for another year, perhaps two
smaller
:o
be
a
much
It's
goin
the process of restructuring now.
program than it has in the past with the education component very
much diminished.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. It's going to be a smaller program in the sense
that you're going to reduce the number of young people involved?
Mr. ENGBRETSON. That's right.
involved curMr. KOSTMAYER. And the number of young people

rentlyMr. Williams told me this earlier but I forgetis how
many?

and 40
Mr. ENGBRETSON. We currently have 18 full-time Rangers
180

people in training. Over the course of four years, we've had
two-year program.
young people coming into the full
Mr. KOSTMAYER. So it's 18 and 40, and you're going to reduce
that to what?
Mr. ENGBRETSON. I hope we can stay at the 18. We may have to
reduce that somewhat.
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But the incoming training programs at the college level will be

eliminated.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. So you'll eliminate those 40 spots for training

youngsters?

Mr. ENGBRETSON. That's right.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. And try to hold onto the 18. But you're not sure
you can do that?
Mr. ENGBRETSON. Well, we're trying very hard.

Right now we're involved in typical fund-raising in the communi-

ty and we still expect that in the long-term we're going to be a
public private venture. At this
point it's entirely private.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. Are you eligible for funds from Congressman

McCloskey's group?

Mr. ENGBRETSON. It appears so, yes. Because of some changes
that the enabling legislation of the Pennsylvania Conservation

Corps that has just gone through
Mr. KOSTMAYER. And are you going to apply?
Mr. ENGBRETSON. Yes, sir.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. All right. Thank you.

Mr. MATHIS. Isn't that

v

you had us sit together, Mr. Kost-

mayer?
Mr. KOSTMAYER. That's right. That's right.

The gentleman from Indiana.
Mr. JONTZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I want to thank this panel and the other witnesses, that regrettably I wasn't able to hear, and just make one comment to all
of you
who are here this morning that are involved as participants or
Administrators or supporters of these programs.
And that is thank you for the good work that you do. And thanks
for being here today to call the importance of these programs to
the attention of the Congress.

One of the mysteries that I have pondered over the

of
being in public service as an elected official is why this sortyears
of idea,
which is so universally popular, so thoroughly proven as successful,
and so obvious in its need, hasn't received the support at the federal level that it should. I really don't understand why.
I think you could go to any community in this country and go
down the street and you'd be hard-pressed to find someone who

wouldn't be in favor of what you're doing. And I think in any community in the country you could recruit the people to participate
in a matter of days.
And why it is, when we as a nation, bemoan the problems facing
our youth, and we look at the needs in our environment, and we
look at the needs in our communities, and then we somehow fail to
have the political will to put some resources or put more substantial resources in your programs, I don't understand itnever have
understood it.
I don't know what needs to happen to bring about that political
will, but you today have given us renewed reason to make the
effort. And I thank you for the good work you're doing. It is very
important to our country. So we hope that we can be better partners in your efforts.
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Mr. KOSTMAYER. Mr. Mathis, did you want to explain to the Sub-

committee why this kind of program doesn't have the support
which both Mr. Jontz and I think it ought to have in our country?
I have an idea, but what is your idea?
Mr. MATHIS. And I'm interested obviously in yours also, Mr.
Chairman.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. My idea is that the people it serves are generally powerless.
Mr. MATHIS. That's absolutely correct. I mean words right out of

my mouth, thank you.
About 45 percent of our Corpsmembers don't have high school
education; they don't have power; they don't have access to power.
That's why we had Eleazar and Allyssa come down, so they could
get a taste and then go back and talk to other people. And once

they have power, and they learn they car build a bridge or do a
project or do something good, and they get some adult support and
leadership, and they are encouraged to be good citizens, and
they re asked to do what John Kennedy asked them to do, and
they're given some adult role-modeling behavior, then they get the
power. Then they vote; then they advocate; and then they stand up.
It really is the power issue.
Mr. JONTZ. Well, I appreciate that response and I understand

and agree with the focus of many of these programs on young
people who come from those areas and are struggling in those
ways.

But, on the other hand, I think there are young people from all
different socioeconomic backgrounds that are craving for this sort
of experience. And it's a way that people from different walks of
life in this country can be integrated.
Just the way that Social Security enjoys universal support in our
country, because it's a program that people have earned and that
everyone participates in, it would seem to me that Youth Conservation Corps programs would also enjoy a broad source of support.
So, Mr. Mathis, I don't disagree with your analysis. But it seems
to me that we, in the Congress, ought to be able to sell this program as something which is good for Americans from all walks of
life. And when we see the problems of racism, and when we see the
problems with regard to the conflicts among people in this country
on the street as well as nationally, one would think that folk in the
Congress could understand that this is a way that we could bridge
some of those gaps in the communities where these things happen
and could have a positive influence. One of the things we could do
from Washington, not to tear people apart, but to put them together.

Because when you're working together and have to depend on
someone who may be of a different color or come from a different
neighborhood or have a different religious belief, when you have to
depend on someone like that, that's different from you, then you
develop some understanding of them as an individual. And that's
what happens in your programs.
I thank the Chairman.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. I appreciate the words of the gentleman from
Indiana with whom I ag,ee. This is a program which apparently

4.)
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works. It's a practical program; it's very effective and we need to
provide more funding.
The fact of the matter is that this Administration has turned its
back on the cities and on poor people and on the kinds of people
that this program serves. We need to change that. We'll do our
best to do so.
I thank all of the panelists for appearing.
We call our fourth and final panel. Ms. Kathleen Selz, the National Association of Service and Conservation Corps, Executive Director; Mr. Destry Jarvis, Student Conservation Association, the
Executive Vice President; Ms. Margaret Rosenberry, Youth Service
America, the Director, Finance and Administration.
[Brief pause.]
Mr. JONTZ. Your entire statements will be made a part of the
record as submitted, and please proceed in the order in which you
were announced.
Thank you.

PANEL CONSISTING OF KATHLEEN SELZ, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF SERVICE AND CONSERVATION
CORPS; MARGARET ROSENBERRY, YOUTH SERVICE AMERICA.

DIRECTOR, FINANCE AND ADMINISTRATION; AND DESTRY
JARVIS, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT, STUDENT CONSERVA-

TION ASSOCIATION

STATEMENT OF KATHLEEN SELZ, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF SERVICE AND CONSERVATION CORPS

Ms. SELZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Members of the Subcommittee, and my colleagues in the Youth Service Community.
It is my privilege to speak this morning on behalf of the national
network of state and local service and conservation corps. They are
the members of NASCC, the National Association of Service and
Conservation Corps.
You have already heard this morning from Corpsmembers and
from Corps program directors who can tell you far more accurately

and far more eloquently than I about the benefits of the Youth
Corps movement to young people and to our public lands and to

other communities as well.
So I would just like to briefly provide an overview of the field,
the current status of the Youth Corps field, and some recommendations that derive from what we've already heard this morning.
Basically there are about 60, perhaps 65, state and local service
corps around the country. The field is relatively small and young,
'out it is amazingly diverse for its size.
Twenty or so of the Corps have existed for more than eight years
and are mature. The remaining 40 to 45 are young, and we might
best describe them as emerging.
Collectively, the Corps provide approximately 20,000 young
people annually with a combined educational and work experience
that you've heard about here today.
Budgets for the statewide year-round Corps range from as little
as $250,000 in New Hampshire right up to the $51 million of the
California Conservation Corps, which is the oldest and largest in
the country.
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Local year-round Corps operate on budgets ranging from

$300,000 up to a relatively whopping $5.8 million in New York
City, the City's Volunteer Corps.
The age of the Corps varies a great deal. We have 12 new local
urban Service Corps launched under the Urban Corps Expansion
Program within the past two years, and a new one here in D.C.
The D.C. Service Corps will celebrate its first anniversary later this
summer.
I think that it's important to point out that the Youth Corps
field is still evolving. It is not one static model. The basic Corps
model features are focused on 16- to 23-year-old young people who
are not necessarily college-bound.
However, some Corps have moved beyond that basic popul,..'zion
and are reaching downward to younger children in junior high, creating after school and summer Corps experiences for them as a
preventative rather than a remedial intervention. And others are
looking for ways to channel their most promising Corpsmembers
into college and professional careers.
The diversity that exists among the Corps is evidenced as well by
the kinds of work projects that the Corpsmembers do. Each Corpsmember performs hundreds of hours of service, community service,
annually.
Some work on conservation and resource management prod is
in national, state and local parks. Others work to conserve ban
parks and recreation areas, to renovate housing and other community facilities and to help an array of public and private agencies
meet the human services needs of vulnerable citizens.
Funding for the Corps--a question that was asked earliercomes
from diverse sourcesstate and local government agencies, foundations and corporate grants, JTPA, community development block
grants and considerable fee-for-service revenues.

Some of our local Corps cover up to 85 percent of their budgets
with earned income. They very cleverly and skillfully bid out on
work projects. And the volunteers perform the work, and either
private non-profit or municipal agencies in turn reimburse the
agency. Those Corps are incredibly cost effective. They are basically paying their own way.
It doesn't allow for many luxuries, I might add, in the way of environmental education or other educational enrichment. But the
Corps program is financed essentially by fee-for-service revenue.
All of the Corps, diverse as they are, share one basic problema
chronic scarcity of funding. That is one reason why we are delighted to have a new federal partner, the Commission on National and
Community Service.
This summer we expect to see the first infusion of targeted feder-

al dollars, $22.5 million, that has come along in more than a
decade when the Commission awards its first grants. We hope to
see these come to new Corps, including one being planned in the
State of Indiana; to support to existing Corps, in Pennsylvania and,
I might add, in Colorado.
The Executive Director of the Pennsylvania Corps noted that
there were gangs in Colorado. I wish that Mr. Hefley were here so
that I could tell him that there are also Youth Corps in Colorado,
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the Denver Urban Conservation Corps and another called the Colorado Youth Lions working in a more rural area.

We treasure this small but vital infusion of funding that is

coming to us through Sub-Title C of the National and Community
Service Act. And we thank you for your interest as well.
Because the fact of the matter is that we have the young people;
we have the work that desperately needs to be done. What we don't
have is sufficient funding to bring the two together.
And so, unlike my federal colleagues; I guess I'm not shy in
saying that what we do need is more money.
The Corps directors are as clever a group of professionals as I
have ever encountered in piecing funding together. But without a
major infusion of resources, the Corps will stay basically small,
serving what you have already heard today to be less than five percent of the young people who could benefit from this experience
and who want to do it.
As you and your colleagues think about the best ways to expand
public service opportunities for young people in conservation, we
strongly urge that you factor in the existing state and local Corps.
They would bring the values and the expertise that you are seeking.
Moreover, even our local Corps, the one operating in New York
City, for instance, have the skills that could make a very distinct
difference if brought into National Parks and Forests, whether
they're doing front country or back country work.
I talked with our folks in New York a couple of days ago and

said, okay, what do you do in the middle of Manhattan or the

Bronx that you could do in a wilderness area, perhaps a front country wilderness area?
And they promptly came back with a list of 12 things including
erosion control, tree pruning, bulb and tree planting, propagation
of seeds and nurseries, grassland and meadow restoration.
So, even though many of our Corps are local and are urban, it

would be an extraordinary experience to create a new dimension
for the work these young people do by affording them the opportunity to work in National Parks, Forests and Wildlife Refuges.
We would also like to recommend that, as you think about what
you're going to do, you consider the Commission on National and
Community Service as a true partner in your efforts. The Commission already has a mandate that complements your objectives
today of bringing the needs of young people and the environment
together. And we think that they can be a very strong ally indeed.
We appreciate this opportunity to share our thoughts with you
as you begin deliberating. And we're looking forward to working
with you on this very exciting initiative.
[Prepared statement of Ms. Selz follows:]
STATEMENT OF KATHLEEN SELZ, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF
SERVICE AND CONSERVATION CORPS

Mr. Chairman. members of the Subcommittee and colleagues in the youth service
community, it is my privilege to speak this morning on behalf of the national network of youth conservation and service corps programs. Let me begin by saying how
pleased we are, Mr. Chairman, about your interest in expanding opportunities for
young people to contribute to the restoration and preservation of our natural resources. We appreciate this opportunity to share our collective thoughts.
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I have brought along materials that will introduce you to NASCC and its membersmore than 60 state and local youth corps across the United States. These in-

clude some of the oldest and largest, such as the California Conservation Corps, and
some of the newest, including 12 local urban corps that have been launched within
th^ past two years under the Urban Corps Expansion Project (UCEP)a national
demonstration jointly sponsored by Public/Private Ventures and NASCC. And, of

course, we have a new corps right here in Washingtonthe D.C. Service Corps
that will celebrate its first anniversary this summer.

For those not familiar with youth corps, they are most easily described as the contemporary version of the Civilian Conservation Corps of the 1930s and the legacy of

the Youth Conservation Corps and the Young Adult Conservation Corps of the
1970s. Corps give young adultsmost of whom did not fare well in the traditional
educational systema second chance at developing the academic, employment and
life skills they need to enter the work force and become productive citizens.

Each corpsmember performs hundreds of hours of valuable community service

work. Some provide conservation and resource management services in national and
state parks and forests; others work to conserve urban parks and recreation areas,
to renovate housing and other community facilities, and to help an array of public
and private human services agencies meet the needs of vulnerable citizens of all
ages.

This extra dimension of public service makes the corps much more than just another employment and training program. It turns young people into resources
rather than problems. Quite simply, youth corps are in the business of changing

lives. The young people who are with us this morning from the Pennsylvania Conservation Corps can tell you far more eloquently than I about just how the corps
accomplish this mission.
STATUS OF THE YOUTH CORPS FIELD

A scan of the youth corps community today reveals a field that is relatively small,
young, but amazingly diverse for its size. It is composed of 20 or so "nature" corps
that are more than eight years old and approximately 45 more that might best be
described as "emerging." Collectively the corps provide approximately 20,000 young
people annually with a cumbined educational and work experience through both
year-round and summer programs. Budgets for statewide year-round corps programs
range from as little as $250,000 to the California Conservation Corps'; $48 million,
local year-round corps operate on budgets ranging from $300,000 to the New York
City's City Volunteer Corps' $5.8 million.
Many corps serve primarily disadvantaged teens and young adults. However programs such as City Year in Boston, the Washington State Service Corps and the
Student Conservation Association also provide large numbers of mainstream, college-bound high school students and college graduates with service opportunities
It is importing to point out that the youth corps field is still evolving. The basic
co ps model focus,s on 16-23 year-old youth who are not college bound. Yet, some
rps have already gone beyond that population and are reaching downward to
junior high school students tvr summer and after-school corps programs. Others are
looking for ways to channel their most promising corpsmembers into college and
professional careers.

Funding for the corps comes from diverse sourcesstate and local government
agencies, foundation and corporate grants, JTPA, Community Development Block
Grants and considerable fee-for-service revenue. The fidd has essentially grown up
and survived without targeted federal support, as fundil g for state Youth Conservation Corps and Young Adult Conservation Corps was virtually eliminated in 1981
(While a separate appropriation is no longer available, we are fortunate that the
National Park Service, Fish and Wildlife Service and the vorest Service have sustained YCC operations with funds from their own operating :ludgets, albeit at a significantly reduced level from the height of the YCC program ii the late 1970s )
That is one reason why we are delighted to have a federal patnerthe new Commission on National and Community Serviceyat last. We expert to see the first infusion of federal funds in more than a decade, when the commission awards its first
grants under Subtitle C of the National and Community Service Act to existing and
new corps early this summer. We treasure this small but vital $22.5 million coming
our way and are grateful for your interest as well, for the vast potential of youth is
truly hampered only by the chronic scarcity of funding.
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RECOMMENDATIONS

The current network of state and local corps is strong, but small, and reaches

only a fraction of the young people who could benefit from and are ready to serve in
full time youth service programs. Likewise, public land management agencies struggle to maintain our national treasures with diminished budgets and personnel.
As you and your colleagues consider how best to expand public service opportunities for young people in conservation, we strongly urge that you factor the existing
state and local youth corps into your plans, as they would bring the values and expertise in youth development and conservation practices that you and public land
managers seek. Even our local urban corps have the skills that can make a difference in our national parks and forests.
We also recommend that you consider the Commission on National and Community Service as a partner in your efforts, as it already has a mandate that truly complements your goal of bringing the needs of young people and the environment together.
Again, we appreciate this opportunity to share our thoughts with you early on in
your deliberations and we look forward to working with you on an exciting initiative.
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Additions/Corrections to Conservation & Service Corps Profiles 2192
Mary Eggemeyer, Executive Director
Dallas Youth Corps
4422 Live Oak
Dallas, TX 75204
2141824-DYSC
x
328-1916

Larry Brown, Director
Region C Youth Service Corps
Isothermal Planning & Development

Jacqueline Foster, Director
Flint Youth Service Corps
409 Garland Street
Flint, MI 48503
313/239-6311
313/239-5910 Fax

704/287.2735 Fax

Tony Perez, Director
Milwaukee Community Service Corps
P.O. Box 92051
Milwaukee, WI 53202

414/342-5588
414/344-1274 Fax

Commission
P.O. 3ox 841
Rutherfordton, NC 28139
704,287-2281

David Hicks
Nevada Business Services Youth Corps
NEBCORP

922 West Owens
Las Vegas, NV 89128
702/647-7607
702/647-1904 Fax
Marlene Mazyck, Director
International Youth Organization
703 South 12th Street
Newark, NJ 07103

Cisco Hunter, Director
Savannah Youth Service Corps
1302 Waters Avenue
P.O. Box 5085
Savannah, GA 31404

201/621-1136
201/624-7977 Fax

912/651.6798
912/651. 6814 Fax

215 Willow

Henry Neal, Director
El Paso Service,. Education & Labor
El Paso, TX 79903

915/544.1422
B. Keith Canty, Executive Director
DC Service Corps, Inc.
45 P Street, NW
Washington, DC 20001
202/234-2057
202/667.5299 Fax
Marsha Mattingly, Program Manager
Denver Urban Conservation Corps
1210 E. Colfax Ave. - Suite 405
Denver, CO 80218
303/861.0793

4

Jim Forbes, Executive Director
Looking Glass Youth and
Family Services, Inc.
44 W. Broadway, #501
Eugene, OR 97401
503/686-2588
503/345.7605 Fax

Ginni Starks
Service Corps of Rochester
222 Andrews Street
Rochester, NY 14604

716/546-5460
New Director/Address changes
Mike Bassett, Executive Director
Conservation Corps of Long Beach
Dick Bernheimer, Acting Director
California Conservaiton Corps
Don Brode, Chief
Ohio Civilian Conservation Corps

Steve Boisvert, Director
New Hampshire Conservation Corps

'7s
New Director/Address changes
Paul Namkung, Director
San Francisco Conservation Corps

John Prinos. Director
Seattle Conservation Corps
Steve Nelsen, Director
Montana Conservation Corps
Alan Rock
STEP, Inc. Youth Coros

Youth Energizing Albany (Service Corps)

518/434.2677
518/434.5358 Fax
Linda Bradford
Washington Conservation Corps
Deprtment of Ecology
P.O. Box 47600

Olympia, WA 98504-7600
206/459.6131
206/493.2818 Fax
Becky Eklund, Director
Oregon Youth Services Commission
530 Center Street, NE Suite 300
Salem, OR 97310

503/373-2383
Lynn Keepers, Administrator
New Jersey Youth Corps
Division of Adult Education - CN 500
225 West State Street

Trenton, NJ 08625-0500
609/777.0577
609/777 -1051 Fax
Sharon Armstrong, Director
East Baton Rouge Urban Corps
950 E. Washington Avenue
Baton Rouge. LA 70802
504/389-7601
(old Fax still applies)

and Conservation Corps
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twelve for minimal wages or stipends. Most corps expose partinpanta to basic skills training:
some offer worksite tootling opportunities and job readiness program,
Each yr ar.
welcome additions to the corps movement. Urban corps in Albany, Baton
Rouge. Jackson. Miami and Witrton.Salern began operation in 1990 alone, and Durham and
kris. City. MO in March of 1991. reflecting the continuing rapid growth of the corps
network. The new corps reflect and present many models of corps development for other
eines and states. PlAnning efforts that apply some of these models are already underway
several states and clues.
On November 16. 1990 President Bush signed the National and Community Service Act
of 1900. Thus law prundes federal funds to establish sehoobbaed and full -time youth corps
programs. Youth corps development is funded at $16.5 onlhon for FY 1990 with another $2'2
million Appropriated for national demonstrations. The programs will be administered In a
Commission on National Serowe which must he appointed by the President before funds can
be released. As of this oriting. Commissioners had not yet been appointed. States can apply
to the Commission for one or more programs uthorixed under the law when the Commission
is in place and regulations have been ontten. For additional program information or
summary of the Law. roniact NASCC.
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Mr. KOSTMAYER. Thank you very much.

Ms. Rosenberry.
STATEMENT OF MARGARET ROSENBERRY, DIRECTOR, FINANCE
AND ADMINISTRATION, YOUTH SERVICE AMERICA

Ms. ROSENBERRY. Thank you. Thank you, Congressman Kostmayer for having me here today and for your support of the Youth
Conservation Corps network.
I would like my statement read into the record in its entirety
and I'll just summarize it and make a few points based on things
that others have had to say today.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Without objection.
Ms. ROSENBERRY. It's a pleasure to be here also with my succesand Service Corps
sor as Executive Director of the Conservation
Association. I was there for several years and, before that, was
with the Department of the Interior as the Environmental Education Specialist for the Youth Conservation Corps program.
So I can speak both from the perspective of a federal employee
with the program in the 1970s, when it had enthusiastic endorsement by the Administration, and from the non-profit side of things.
I'm now with Youth Service America, and I'm also here with
Frank Slobig, my colleague from Youth Service America, who's the
Director of Policy and Programs.
YSA was, formed in 1986 to promote the ethics of service in the
United States. It has worked to develop and sustain a nationwide
network of Youth Service programs that include a full-time Conservation Service Corps. And the Conservation Corps part of this is an
important component.
I'd like to make several points from what was said earlier.
One, I think Conservation Corps programs have proved themselves. They proved themselves in the 1930s with the Civilian Conservation Corps. They proved themselves again in the 1970s, and
they're doing it with the network that Kathleen mentioned across
the country right now.
cost/benefit. That does not

And they have proved it in terms of
include all of the benefits to the young people that accrue and to
communities because they don't have young people on the welfare
rolls. They've got them out paying taxes and participating in a
positive way.
Our colleagues in the Interior Department mentioned that the
cost/benefit ratio in just the work accomplishment is now $1.80.
When I was with the program in the 1970s, it was $1.21; it's risen.
Recent studies of some of the existing local programs and state programs show it to be over a dollar as well, up to $1.75, $1.50 and so

on, depending on the estimate.
There's also been some work done recently about the benefits to
participants. An organization in Philadelphia called public/private
venture has done a survey of the California Conservation Corps.

And what they've found, in addition to the cost/benefit in the

work benefit being enough to pay for the program was that minorifamilies, with low educaties and young people from low-income other
participants in the
tional skills, benefited even more than
in
terms
of
their
ability
to increase their
program economically

94

earning potential when they left the Corps. I think that says something tremendous about the benefits to participants.
In addition, I'd go back to the dual purpose. I don't think that
you can have a Youth Corps unless it does have this dual purpose.
It can get important work done and it can develop young people. In
fact, they're inextricably linked. You can't have one really without
the other.
When we were working with the YCC program with agencies
that were operating them for the first time in the 1970s, and we
were preparing them for this experience, we told them to put together a list of projects the young people could do over the course
of the summer, and then increase that estimate by 50 percent.
Because we found that typically they underestimated what
youthful enthusiasm and hard work can do for their programs.
And if they didn't overestimate, two-thirds of the way through the
Summer, they were out of projects for the young people to accomplish.
There was also a Congressional Research survey that was done
in 1986 that showed the impact of Conservation Corps on young
people. And there was also a report showing the backlog of work
that needed to be done. I would urge you to include those surveys
in this hearing record so that you'll have that record.
One point that I would like to make about supporting a renewed
appropriation for YCC. And that is that it would allow the federal
agencies to become a partner with all the state and local programs.
There isn't enough funding right now, through the National and
Community Service Act, or through any of those agencies, to really
work with state and local programs and to operate themselves YCC
programs on their lands. This would allow that to happen.
I also would like to point out that right now, if you look
the country at just the summer Conservation Corps funding, across
that's
about $10.2 million or 6400 young people that can participate right
now.

There are about nine million youth between the ages of 15 and
18 in this country. And we're currently reachin,-; about 6400 in
summer programsnot nearly enough.
Also that number of 6400 is about one-third of the young people
that now get summer jobs in the District of Columbia alone under
the Job Training Partnership Act Summer Youth Employment
Program.
The figures that I have in my testimony about the funding level
requested by states in their applications to the Commission was $58
million. Since this testimony was written, I've learned that that
figure has risen to $71 million.

$71 million has come in from the states alone. Only $22.5 is
available for them. And that funding doesn't include any funding
given to federal agencies to allow them to participate in this program and have young people working on federal lands.
So, in closing, I just would like to say I think the programs have
proven themselves. And I'm very pleased that you're supporting a
renewed appropriation for YCC. And thank you for having me
here.
[Prepared statement of Ms. Rosenberry follows:]
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STATEMENT OF MARGARET ROSENBERRY, DIRECTOR, FINANCE AND ADMINISTRATION,
YOUTH SERVICE AMERICA

Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you for the opportunity to appear before the comMarmittee today in support of the Youth Conservation Corps NCO program. I amAmerAdministration for Youth Service
garet Rosenberry, Director of Finance and National
Association of Service and Con ica, and former Executive Director of the
Specialist for the Youth
earvation Corps. I was also the Environmental Education
of the Interior. I speak today
Conservation Corps in the United States Department
the
in support of a renewed appropriation for the Youth Conservation Corps and for the
young people who currently serve in conservation corps programs across
nationand the many, many more who would like to serve.
YSA was established in 1986 to promote the ethic of service in America. YSA
of quality service programs that
helps develop and sustain a nationwide network the
opportunity to begin a lifeting
provide young people of all ages and backgrounds
procommitment to civic involvement and community improvement. These service
for elegrams range from fulltime youth conservation and service corps to programs
mentary school children tied to the curriculum in their schools.
As you know, the Youth Conservation Corps program was permanently authorthe late 1970's, YCC operated
ized in 1973, as Public Law 93-408. Throughout
grant
through the Departments of the Interior and Agriculture and through a state
program. In 1981, funds were cut for the program. Both the Interior and Agriculture departments were given minimal funds to continue to operate through 1983.
After that, a separate appropriation was not made for the program. I am here today
in support of a renewed appropriation for YCC.
While the program operated, over 32,000 young people were enrolled each
summer in cities and rural areas across the country, performing a wide variety of
conservation projects, from tree planting to river clean-up to erosion control. Extenthe program
sive records were kept on the program and they consistently show that
In fact, for every dollar spent on
more than paid for itself in work accomplishment.
YCC, the young people gave back about $1.21 in conservation work. That figure does
nor the other benefits to
not include the value of the progratn to the participants,
communities and the gernment in increased productivity and taxes from wages. It
is time that we had YCC again.
While it operated. YCC proved itself a highly effective program for both rural and
urban areas and for young people of all backgrounds. YCC programs operated in
New York City, in Arkansas State Parks, in San Francisco, in countless other state
in the Forest Service, the
parks, and on many federal land management facilities
others. It was enthusiastiNational Park Service, the Fish and Wildlife Service and
directors wherever it opcally-supported by the natural resource managers and parkconservation
projects and
erated. Young people spent 30 to 40 hours each week on
through which they
also participated in an environmental education program
learned about management of our natural resources and stewardship of the environment. That education and conservation work is just as needed today as it was ten
years ago.
work of recogThe YCC orogram has a dual missionto perform conservation
them become responsinized value in the community and to develop youthhelping
ble, contributing adult citizens, understanding their places as citizens in a democraconservation, and learning
cy, understanding their environment and principles ofthe
YCC experience was the
the skills of leadership. For many of the participants,
first time in their lives that they have felt they have something to contribute. Youit
cannot imagine what this does for their self-esteem and self-confidence. For many,
young people are now staff
marked a turning point in their lives. Some of thoseothers
call the National Assomembers in existing state corps programs. Each year,
ciation of Service and Conservation Corps looking for information on staff positions
ten years ago.
in state programs. We meaningful experience as we provided
With budgets becoming ever and ever tighter, we really cannot afford not to supThe backlog of resource work in our
port a program that can accomplish so much. few
years. In 1986, a survey prepared
conservation agencies has grown over the last
the amount of conservation
by the Congressional Research Service documented
work that needed to be done. I urge you to include a copy of that report in the perthen and has grown steadily.
manent record of this hearing. This list was extensive
have had to close some of
Several states, including Maryland and New Hampshire
their park facilities. Trail maintenance and stream improvement work is not being
a productive summer.
done. Young people can do that work while they spend
When federal funds for YCC were cut, several states continued to opt rate conservation corps with their own funds. The programs are small and struggling, but a
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testimony to the support conservation corps programs have among state officials

they were willing to support the program on their own as best they could. The
states of Maryland, Vermont, Colorado, New Hampshire, Maine, Minnesota, and
Iowa now operate summer conservation corps. Most of these states are having a
more and more difficult time balancing their budgets and yet they still provide
some funds for youth corps.
In addition, the National Park Service, the Forest Service and the Fish and Wild-

life Service have allocated about $5 million to conservation corps operations from
their own funds. This willingness to allocate limited funds to a program when specific appropriations are not available, should be evidence enough of the support the
program has. These states and federal agencies need a federal partner again. The
states have already stepped forward in supporting conservation corps, federal agencies have continued YCC programs as best they can, and it is time the federal government joined them.
Today, only $10.2 million is spent on conservation corps between federal and state
programs, involving only 6400 young people. The figure is less than one third of the
young people currently getting summer jobs in the District of Columbia alone under
the federal Summer Youth Employment Program. The existing programs can reach
only a fraction of the young people who could participate.
The National Association of Service and Conservation Corps works closely with
the existing network of youth corps programs to promote the development of new
programs and ensure continued high quality operation in all programs. The Association has adopted a set of Recommendations for Quality Program Development which
is attached to my testimony. I would call your attention to those recommendations
because they outline what we know about the way youth corps programs should be
structured to meet the needs of youth participants and the communities they serve.
The YCC program meets all of these recommendations.
A recent study of several state conservation corps programs by Public/Private
Ventures, a Philadelphia-based employment research and evaluation organization,
found that, by even the most conservative measure, the programs return to society
at least as much as is spent on them. The study also found that minorities and
young people from low-income families or with low educational skills benefited more
than other participants in the program economically, in terms of their ability to increase their potential wages after their corps experience. Finally, it established that
the work value in and of itself covers the cost of the program, not to mention the
social and educational benefits. With results like these, it is simply good public
policy to support youth conservation corps.
In addition, the National Park Service, the Forest Service, and Fish and Wildlife
Service and the Bureau of Reclamation can all use young people productively to
meet the backlogs of conservation projects that have been building up over the last
few years of tight budget and declining resources.
On a final note, you are aware that Congress approved, and the President signed,
legislation in 1990 that provided funds for development of national and community
service programsthe National and Community Service Act of 1990 or, Public Law
101-610. This law requires that programs funded under the Act be coordinated with
existing youth employment and other programs. Subtitle C of that law will support
development of conservation corps for 16 through 25 year olds. State summer conservation corps programs could be funded in conjunction with year-round youth
corps under the Act. The law does not provide direct funding for conservation corps
on federal lands.
The first-year's applications for those programs have been received by the federal
government and the requests from the states alone total $58 million. Only $22.5 mil-

lion was appropriated. These funds requested are from states onlyany funds
needed by federal land managing agencies are not included. Clearly, the need exists
for more support. It could be easily provided with a new appropriation for YCC.
New funding for YCC would build on funding provided for conservation and other
youth corps under the National and Community Service Act. Many more young
people could be involved and federal land managing agencies could be a partner.

I want to thank Congressman Kostmayer for supporting an appropriation for

YCC. I hope the committee will support his commitment and include an appropriation for YCC in this budget. Our resources and our young people need it. Thank

you.
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RECOMMENDATIONS FOR QUALITY PROGRAM DEVELOPMENT
NASCC RECOMMENDS THAT ALL CORPS PROGRAMS

STRIVE TO MEET THESE STANDARDS:

projects that: proand human service
1. Corps programseducational
carry out conservation
corpsmembers,
have public benefit, serve
value
for
value to communities,
vide skills and have
public access, have lasting
project based, and do not
a public need, and may enhance
people
as
a
resource,
are
enhance the image of young
economic benefit, and are enviresult in displacement of full-time employees, have
ronmentally sound.
corpsmembers to improve education,
for
2. Corps programs provide opportunities
development
skills.
life-coping, leadership and career
from diverse racial, socio-economic,
3. Corps programs are open to young people
and educational backgrounds.
who are well-qualified in technical
crew supervisorshigh-quality
4. Corps programs employ
work and youth developand interpersonal skills: they are essential to
offer participants
ment.
building block of the corps: and corps
5. The crew concept is the
they cart develop teamwork, cooperasmall
groups
in
which
opportunities to work in
tion and communication skills.
communities and regions they serve.
6. Corps programs are integral parts of the local resources and support.
responding to local needs and strengthenr'd bystewardship of the environment, work
7. Corps programs embody certain values:
citizenship, responsibility. pride
ethic, respect for one another, community service,
of accomplishment, and cooperation.
Mr. KOSTMAYER.

Thank you very much.

Mr. Jarvis.
VICE PRESIDENT.
STATEMENT OF' DESTRY JARVIS. EXECUTIVE
ASSOCIATION
STUDENT CONSERVATION
Mr. JARVIS. Good morning, Mr. Chairman.

of Student ConservaI'm Destry Jarvis, Executive Vice President
tion Association.
Corps, somewhat
like the Youth Conservation
We are somewhat Conservation
yet
different
in severCorps, and
like the Service and
al respects.
both for high school youth,
We have a wide variety of programs,
and retirees, all the way from
16 to 19, and for college, young adult
19 to retirement and beyond. we have special population programs
Within each of those ages
imdevelopmentally delayed, for visually
for hearing impaired, for
paired, for wheelchair bound, et cetera.
variety of federal, state and priWe serve in partnership with a
Park Service. This is our
vate agencies, primarily the National
Servof cooperative programs with the Park
and our
35th anniversary
year
the
Forest
Service
ice, our 25th anniversary year with Service, the Bureau of Land
tenth year with the Fish and Wildlife
concluded an agreement
Management. And three years ago we
with the U.S. Navy for volunteerinprograms.
all of our leaders and the
We have a training program whichtrained
in the work skills
Corps are
leaders of a variety of other
the
public lands. Our
associated with volunteer program service on in everything from
a training programproblems from rape
leaders are also led through
advanced first aid to counseling with youth
and teen pregnancy to alcoholism. provided 625,000 hours of volin 1991,
Our programs currently,
350
locations
around the country.
unteer service in over
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My statement includes a list of items in which I have tried to

compare and contrast SCA with the Youth Conservation Corps as it
existed in its heyday. I might note, for historical purposes, that the
late Senator Henry Jackson modeled his YCC legislation after the

SCA program, having visited some of our early programs over a
series of years in the mid-1960s in Olympic National Park where

we have operated for many, many years.
In looking at some of our similarities with YCC, I've noted some
contrast in the way we recruit and the quality and level of sophisti-

cation and the supervision we provide, the level of training that
our supervisors receive, in the complexity of the projects that we
undertake, in the diversity of our constituency.
One big one is that, unlike YCC programs, we provide supervision directly for all of our programs. Whereas, in YCC, the agency
must provide the supervision. This relieves their employees from
having to engage in yet another task during the work year.
And perhaps the largest programmatic difference is that we offer

a continuum of experience. Our program that compares most directly with YCC or with the Service Corps is our high school work
group program.

But our larger program is called the Resource Assistance Program. And in this program individuals fill jobs for three to four
months in a professional internship, 70 percent of the participants
in which go on to careers in the conservation field, professional careers with college education.

It is that continuum from the early stimulation of interest in
conservation that is derived through high-school level programs
with the connection to a career path that I think makes SCA truly
unique.

From a financial point of view, we bring $2.5 million a year of
private sources of funding into our programs to match with the
agencies' shares of funds. These private funds from foundations,

corporations and individuals who donate to SCA to sponsor individuals in our program.
Our largest program to date, I might note, was the Greater Yellowstone Recovery Corps. You'll recall the big forest fires in 1988.

We put together a three-year program in cooperation with the

Park Service and Forest Service to bring not only SCA high school

work groups but NASC crews and other adult volunteers from
across the country into Yellowstone National Park and the sur-

rounding areas to do erosion control, type stabilization, trail restoration, bridge construction, wetland restoration and revegetation
projects that have led to the substantial recovery, particularly of
visitor access and particularly not so much a restoration of the effects of the fire but restoration of the effects of the firefighting in
which the firefighting crews dug 1000 miles of fireline through the
Park and other activities that needed physical restoration.
For the future, it seems to me there are three possible courses of
action and variations on each of those.

One would simply be to reauthorize the Youth Conservation

Corps as it was in its heyday. SCA, as a contractor, ran YCC crews
from 1971 to 1979.
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A second might simply be to correct the mistake that was made,
in my opinion, in the National and Community Service Act in not
providing for a separate federal lands program.
You will recall, Mr. Chairman, when the late Congressman Phil
Burton and former Congressman John Sieber ling and former Congressman Mo Udall were here. And this Committee attempted several times to convince the Senate and the Administration to support a separate American Conservation Corps that merged YCC
and the young adult conservation corps.
When the National and Community Service Act was going
through several other committees in Congress, I think, perhaps
through oversight, perhaps through politics, federal land service
was overlooked or given short shrift. I think that could be corrected, although that would fall under the jurisdiction of other committees.
It might be best simply to take the original YCC legislation and
start over, rewrite a federal Youth Service Program on federal
lands and take advantage of the fact that there are organizations
when that program came
now that didn't exist in 1971 and 1972
into effect, not simply reauthorize a brand-new federal bureaucracy. I don't think that's what's needed.
I think there are structures within each of the federal land-managing agencies and certainly a number of organizations, like the
National Association of Service and Conservation Corps and the
Student Conservation Association and other organizations, that
could fill a major role in carrying out what is needed on the federal
public lands.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Jarvis follows:]
STATEMENT OF T. DESTRY JARVIS, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT, STUDENT
CONSERVATION ASSOCIATION

Mr. Chairman, and other distinguished members of the Subcommittee, I am T.
Conservation Association
Destry Jarvis, Executive Vice President membership
of the Student
organization that carries out
(SCA) a national, nonprofit, non-advocacy
with
public
land agencies, while
conservation public service work in partnership
providing opportunities for meaningful experiences to anyone above the age of 16.
Thank you for calling this important hearing.establishment, and the 35th year of our
1992 marks the 35th anniversary of SCA's
cooperative partnership with the National Park Service. This year is also the 25th
U.S. Forest Service, and our
anniversary of our continuing cooperation Wildlife
with theService
and the Bureau of Land
10th anniversary with both the U.S. Fish &
Management. In 1989, we entered into a new agency agreement with the U.S. Navy
for
for provision of conservation volunteers on Naval installations, and have done so
the past three years.
During these 35 years, SCA has placed over 20,000 volunteers in literally thouHigh School Work Groups have consands of project sites in all fifty states. SCA
High
structed portions of the Continental Divide Trail; restored native vegetation toMount
Sierra lake shores in Yosemite; built timber bridges in national forests from
Baker in Washington to George Washington in Virginia; built backcountry handicapped-access trails in Yellowstone; revegetated the denuded Hazel-Peterson tract at
Manassas Battlefield; and have carried out hundreds of other trail construction and
maintenance assignments, disturbed site restorations, and timber and rock construction projects throughout the land.
The SCA Resource Assistant Program, our largest program, has provided careeroriented internships for thousands of college students, recent graduates and older
qualified, full-time volunadults while providing the agency partners with highly
teers to fulfill their missions in research, resource management, visitor information
and a variety of other tasks.

r
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Resource Assistants have worked for a number of years on various endangered
species projects, assisting with research or participating as a member of a recovery
team. For example, RAs have worked on the desert tortoise, spotted owl, Puerto
Rican parrot, Hawaiian forest birds, peregrine falcon, and other species.
Within the High School and Resource Assistant Programs, SCA has served
several special populations, including high school
groups with all hearing-impaired teenagers and sign language-capable leaders, and tailoring RA positions for wheelchair
hound or blind participants.

With the Forest Service, SCA operates the Campground Administration and

Maintenance Program tC.A.M.P) for developmentally delayed teens and special education qualified leaders. The teens, while often gaining their first outdoor experiences and significant opportunities for building self-esteem, perform campground
maintenance, cut firewood for campers, collect fees, and engage in caner useful
activities.
The SCA Wilderness Work Skills Training Program is a tuition-based, five -day,
hands-on field course in trail design, layout, maintenance, and construction; disturbed site/ecological restoration and revegetation; rustic timber and rock construction; hand tool use and maintenance; and backcountry camping, cooking, and hiking
skills. In essence, all of the skills needed to conduct conservation service programs
on public or private natural resource lands

are taught in the Wilderness Work
Skills Program. Typical participants, in addition to all SCA adult leaders, are
agency trail and maintenance personnel, Youth Conservation Corps group leaders,
state conservation corps supervisors, and state and local trail club leaders.
This year, SCA will publish the first national, comprehensive, scientifically-based,
technical manual on ecological and disturbed site restoration practices. This will be
an aid both to SCA programs and w other agencies or organizations engaging in
this increasingly prevalent site restoration work.
SCA's newest major initiative is the Conservation Career Development Program

tCCDP). CCDP is designed to bring more people of color and women into the
conservation work force through the experience not only of summer field internships,
but

of a school-year based tracking, counseling, mentoring, training, and community
public service program, coupled with financial assistance, and college orientation
and placement assistance.
CCDP will broaden the pool of African-American, Hispanic-American, AsianAmerican, and Native American professionals
the conservation work force,
through an up to six-year commitment to recruitedinindividuals
who opt to continue
in the program.
At present, high schools students are recruited into CCDP in Newark, NJ, Washington, D.C., Los Angeles, and San Francisco, CA. College students are recruited
from Historically Black Colleges, the Hispanic Association of Colleges, and other colleges with a high percentage of people of color in their student population.
CCDP participants perform identical public service conservation work to other
SCA national participants, but have the added feature of the school-year career de-

velopment programs and services.
While SCA program partnerships with
federal land managing agencies have
been successful and continue to grow, the the
for volunteers, and the diversity
of public service work on these lands thatdemand
must be completed, outstrips the availability of funds to cover the federal agency share of the expenses of the program.
Attached to this Statement are a series of agency-by-agency profiles which will
provide the Subcommittee with a more complete picture of the complex and diverse
work which SCA performs on the federal public lands, including a series of bar
graphs which depict the growth in the High School Work Group and Resource Assistant Programs over the past ten years.
Overall in 1991, 1538 SCA volunteers contributed 605,000 hours (conservative estimate) of their time to conservation public
service with federal land managing agencies.
We receive approximately four volunteer applications for each position, so there is
no lack of highly qualified volunteers
ready work on the public lands. We also
receive about one-third more agency requests to
for volunteers than they can afford to
cost-share with us on, so there is no lack of work to be done.

The only real limiting factor in provision
volunteers is the lack of sufficient
funds within each agency and among privateofsector
donors to cost-share program

expenses.

At present, with the exception of a portion of the cost-share of the National Park
Service, all of the federal agencies derive
their share of SCA program costs from
within their general operating, maintenance,
research or resource management
budgets.
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In the case of the National Park Service, a substantial portion, but by no means
all, of the National Park Service cost-share is derived from a line-item contained in
their annual appropriation request to Congress. The National Park Service line-item
request for FY 1993 stands at $687,000, the same as it has been for two years, and
only a modest increase over the three years before that..
While comparisons are always risky, and fraught with intangibles, at least from
inside SCA, we believe that we provide both our constituent participants and our
agency partners with the highest possible quality in our program relationships.
STUDENT CONSERVATION ASSOCIATION & YOUTH CONSERVATION CORPS (YCC)

First, there is no comparison between SCA's Resource Assistant. Program and
YCC, since neiti er YCC nor its sister program, the Young Adult Conservation

Corps, were oriented to career-related individual placements. All comparisons must
be made between the SCA High School Work Groups and the YCC program.
There has been a close relationship between SCA and the YCC since the inception
of the Youth Conservation Corps program in the early 1970s. In fact the YCC can
trace its origins to a campfire discussion in Olympic National Park in 1969 when
the late Senator Henry M. Jackson visited tin SCA High School Work Group and got
a first hand impression of the SCA Experience.
L..enator Jackson told SCA Executive Director Jack Dolstad that he was modeling
federal legislation after the SCA program. and even suggested that SCA consider an
operating agreement with the federal agencies to run the new program when the
legislation was enacted,
Although SCA declined his generous offer, we did proceed to run YCC programs
in several national parks, including Olympic and Yellowstone National Parks, from

1971-1979, as a contract operator to the National Park Service. In more recent

years, including the 1992 field season, we have provided hands-on skills training to
YCC crew leaders through our Wilderness Work Skills Training Program.
Despite similarities, there remain major differences between SCA and YCC. These
can be summarized as follows:
it RecruitingSCA recruits and places on a national basis, not from among instate/region youth as with most YCC programs. In fact, it is a basic requirement of
all SCA national high school programs that the participants selected for each program be as ethnically, socio-economically, and geographically diverse as the applicant pool will allow. A basic requirement is that all programs be 50-50% malefemale, and with no two youth from the same school in the same group.
A fundamental tenet of the SCA Experience is that the dynamics of the groupa
diverse mix of strangers from widely varying backgrounds come together for 4-6
weeks and part as lifelong friendsis a significant part of the overall learning experience.
2) Supervision--SCA adult leaders are very carefully selected and are extremely
qualified. We have a minimum age for leaders of 21, compared to 18 for YCC. All
SCA leaders are college graduates, and must come in with a minimum of It; hours
Red Cross First Aid certification (supplemented by our in-house training). All leader
applicant finalists undergo a minimum of five hour personal interview, often with a
battery of SCA staff', and also must have their field skills checked out during our
Work Skills training. We have dismissed potential leaders whose field performance
does not match their written statements.
3) Training SCA High School Work Group leaders undergo a rigorous training
program before they are allowed to lead our participants. This training includes two
courses. The first is a three day orientation covering base camp operations, safety,
first aid refresher, environmental education, emergency procedures, counseling,
leadership, and project management.
Second, the SCA Wilderness Work Skills Training Program (WWS) is a requirement for all SCA supervisors. SCA's training is more thorough and in-depth than is
provided to most YCC crew leaders. Although some YCC leaders are now taking the
WWS course, they still do not get training in such things as crisis management,
counseling and environmental education.
4) Project complexitywith SCA's long-standing technical expertise in a wide variety of outdoor projects, we are prepared to take on far more complex projects than
are typically assigned to YCC programs. While both SCA and YCC crews have done
excellent work in recreation-related trail and campground projects, SCA also has a
long-established record of successful accomplishment in ecological and disturbed site
restoration, erosion control, and site stabilization projects, as well as complex log
structure construction.
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5) Diversityhomogeneity is far greater in the YCC. For nearly 20 years, SCA has

operated an urban recruiting program that has succeeded in bringing inner city
youth, primarily people of color, into the SCA Experience at the high school level.
In addition, as mentioned earlier in this statement, we have operated a variety of

special population positions at both the high school and college levels.
Our newest program, the Conservation Career Development Program, is designed
to develop a greater cadre of people of color in the conservation professional work

force. CCDP is a year-round program for its participants, and includes both a
summer internship program and a school-year (wee ,nd) program that will provide
the participants with all of the experience and education necessary (as a supplement to their formal high school and college education) to make them the best
qualified applicants for entry-level conservation career jobs in either the federal
public land agencies conservation nonprofits, or private natural resource companies.
5) Agency coordinationmanagement of an SCA program is also far simpler for

the agency than is YCC. With an SCA high school group, the agency site coordina-

tor has only to work out the project specifications with SCA early in the field
season, or even in the preceding winter. and can turn his/her attention elsewhere,
with confidence that the work will be carried out in a highly competent manner. In
contrast, YCC programs require constant agency supervision, often pulling key
agency personnel away from other important tasks. At a time of declining personnel
in the field, this added responsibility of YCC supervision can be burdensome.
61 A continuum of experienceperhaps the greatest difference between SCA and
YCC is the vast range of opportunities available to the individual participant to
follow-up the SCA High School Work Group Program's outdoor /environmental education experience with more sophisticated, career-oriented experiences in other SCA
programs. SCA's Resource Assistant Program is a full-time, 12-16 week, professional
internship with a conservation agency. 70% of our Resource Assistants (1100 in
19911 go on to pursue a career in the conservation field.
In summary, while there are similarities, in that both SCA and YCC youth are
performing public service work on the public lands, the greater sophistication and
capabilities of the SCA program, coupled with the large share of private sector funding which our programs being with them, create an enormous dissimilarity.
THE FUTURE OF CONSERVATION SERVICE ON THE FEDERAL LANDS

In the course of 35 years of conservation service on the public lands, SCA has experienced extraordinary success, and is proud of its many accomplishments. Our
largest project to date was management of the Greater Yellowstone Recovery Corps
(GYRC), a three-year project in cooperation with the National Park Service and U.S.
Forest Service. GYRC carried out a wide variety of restoration projects in Yellowstone and Grand Teton National Parks and the six surrounding national forests
needed to address the damage done by the fires and fire-fighting of 1988.
GYRC put 048 volunteers, carrying out 100,000 hours of service, in 87 project field
sites. These volunteers, from 40 states, restored more than 100,000 feet of trail, rebuilt 63 burned bridges, and completed numerous erosion control and revegetation
projects.

Despite our successes, SCA remains a relatively small program, constantly reeling
from the budget cuts experienced by the federal agencies, and our own need to raise
ever increasing matching funds from the private sector.
A substantially reorganized federal lands conservation service programa program with stable, increased funding that relies on partnerships with nonprofit organizations, including SCA--is vitally needed.
Perhaps the simplest thing that could be done would be to reauthorize the YCC
program as it existed in the 1970s. If we had it to do over again, Congress and the
public constituencies for the YCC should never have allowed the original authorization to sunset.
However, I believe that various events, including both the growth in size and sophistication of SCA, the emergence of more than 70 State and local service and con-

servation corps during the 1980s, and the advent of the American Conservation
Corps title of the National and Community Service Act have rendered this action

moot, and a far more creative response is warranted today.
When Congress enacted the National & Community Service Act of 1990, with the
newly-created American Conservation Corps as a separate title, the federal lands
were left out. While I don't purport to have all of the answers, or even to second
guess the Members of Congress who made this decision, I find it inexplicable that
conservation public service on the federal public lands seems to have fallen through
the proverbial crack.
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the National & Community Service Act to explicOne solution would be to amendparticipants,
and the funding, to cover service on
itly authorize the ACC program
through
a
specific
authorization with an amount
federal public lands. This could be
appropriate
federal
land
managing agency, or as a
of funding going directly to the
the funds are allocated.
percentage of the funding to each state where
legitimate programs, and to develop a
To avoid conflict with the state's very
expanded
federal lands initiative, it would be
larger base of funding to support an
federal
program,
specifically combining the remeven better to authorize a new
Adult
Conservation
Corps
(YACC), with its own linenants of YCC and the Young
item appropriation for each user agency.
explicitly
If a new federal lands program is contemplated, it should be one that work in
envisions taking advantage of and incorporating existing programs that
to cost-share
partnership with federal agencies, and that bring in private funding
with federal funding.
Obviously, such a partnership program should include the Student Conservation
of this sort
Association, but there are other organizations that could take advantage only two
Parks
and
the
Center
for
Field
Studies
are
of new initiative. Pr.rtners in different from SCA, also provide high quality expesuch groups, that although quite
for agencies.
riences for individuals and quality assistance
in the early 1980s,
Additionally, since the demise of the YCC & YACC programs
corps have been established in numerous
more than 70 service and conservation
capable of carrying out conservation service
states. Some of these corps are fullyfew
these work extensively on federal lands
work on public lands. While only a ofoffunding
than any other. Establishment of
today, this limitation is more a matter
public lands
additional funding and a new authorization for work on the federal
service and concould and should make provision for applicability to state and local
servation corps.
Conservation Association is ready, willIn conclusion, Mr. Chairman, the Student
program on the federal public lands than
ing, and able to Engage in a far larger
afford. It is clear that the only real limiting
either we or the agencies can now Urgently
needed projects exist in ever increasfactor is the availability of funding.
ing numbers on the federal public lands.
number of foreigners, are available to
Thousands of Americans, and a surprising
projects, and to derive knowledge, a sense
work hard as volunteers on conservation
work. SCA looks forward to
of accomplishment, and self-esteem from conservation
the goal of greater volunteer service

working with you in the future as we pursue
on the federal public lands.

see as the fundamental
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Mr. Jarvis, what do you the
SCA and the YCC?

differences between the two organizations,
I understand the YCC operates primarily on federal
Mr. JARVIS. As do we. Our program is primarily on federal lands
as is YCC.

I think there are a number of contrasts, one simply in the types
our colof leaders. All of our crew leaders, all of our supervisors,
experience
the
program
with
prior
lege graduates, they all come to
and youth leadership, prior experience in environmental education,
extensive
and receive, before being allowed to supervise a program,
and
in work
remedial training in first aid and youth counseling
skills and project management.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. But it serves really
reMr. JARVIS. It serves the same constituency. Except that we
given
Whereas,
most
YCC
crews,
in
any
cruit on a national basis.
if not
location, were typically youth from the surrounding region
the individual state.
have
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Well, are you saying that your supervisors
to be college graduates?
Mr. JARVIS. Our supervisors, yes.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Well, that's quite different from the YCC.
Mr. JARVIS. Correct. I'm drawing a contrast.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. So it's really a very different constituency, not
the same constituency.

v.
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Mr. JARVIS. No. The participants are not college graduates, but
the supervisors
Mr. KOSTMAYER. I understand. But the supervisors in YCC need
not be college graduates.
Mr. JARVIS. That's correct.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. The supervisors in your program need to be.
Mr. JARVIS. That's ...orrect.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. So, in the sense that your supervisors are your

constituents, as Mr. Williams is a constituent of the YCC program,
you serve very different constituencies; you serve college graduates.
Mr. JARVIS. No, I don't put it that way.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. Well, I know you don't.
Mr. JARVIS. Who we serve are our young people, the high school

age program participants. We serve them through our employees,
who are our supervisors.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. What kind of people are they?
Mr. JARVIS. The constituents or the supervisors?
Mr. KOSTMAYER. The constituents. We know what kind of people
the supervisors are.
Mr. JARVIS. We recruit in 20,000 high schools across the country.
We recruit in two means.
One is by publishing, which I can supply for the record, a listing

of our programs with the application material bound into the
center of it. This is distributed
through high school guidance counselors and science teachers. And we put up posters in high schools;
we give presentations in classrooms.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Well, do you reach the same kinds of kids that
YCC reaches?

Mr. JARVIS. 20 years ago, we did a survey of our participate pool
and found we were not reaching a good solid ethnic, demographic
mix. So we
Mr. KOSTMAYER. What were you reaching?

Mr. JARVIS. We were reaching essentially middle class America.
We began, at that point, 20 years ago, an urban recruiting pro-

gram in which we sent our employees into inner city urban high
schools to do face-to-face classroom presentations
and recruiting,
meet with students individually, meet with families
individually,
and recruit into the SCA program for our urban high school program, a solid demographic mix of citizenry of the United States.
And over the years, largely through private funding, with
little federal fundingin many cases federal agencies wouldvery
not
cost-share our urban program because they felt they would not get
an equal level of work out of the program----but through private
funding and where it

was available, so we moved it around the
country from time to time, we ran our urban programs with students from inner city Los Angeles, San Francisco, Portland, Seat-

tle, Chicago, Detroit, Denver, New York, Boston, Washington, D.C.,
and Atlanta.
And where the private funding was available, we recruited in
those cities. We put those young people to work in the
public lands.
We still maintain urban programs this year in Atlanta, working
with the Forest Service on the Chattahoochee National Forest; in
Seattle, working with the Forest Service on
c.
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Mr. KOSTMAYER. Well, would you say that your serve underprivi-

leged or poor minority youngsters to the same extent that YCC
does, or to a greater degree or to a lesser degree?

Mr. JARVIS. I don't have YCC statistics in my mind.

They did recruit on a state-by-state basis. And in those states
that have that kind of a mix in the population I'm sure they serve
that population.

In our program we serve the underprivileged lower-economic
scale individuals in our urban program. And a year ago
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Your urban program constitutes what portion of
your total program?
Mr. JARVIS. Well, of the high school program, it's roughly ten

percent. There's no

Mr. KOSTMAYER. And the other 90 percent is what?
Mr. JARVIS. The other 90 percent?
Mr. KOSTMAYER. The other 90 percent are drawn from where?

Mr. JARVIS. From the recruiting that is derived through the national recruiting effort through these 20,000 high schools that we
recruit through.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. But they're not inner city high schools?
Mr. JARVIS. They are every kind of high school.

The C":Terence is the

Mr. KOSTMAYER. What I'm trying to get at is some kind of dis-

tinction between the folks that you serve and the folks that the
YCC serves, if there is a distinction.
Mr. JARVIS. Well, I don't think in general that there is a significant distinction in the profile of the student as they come into the
program, except to say that, because of the continuum of experience that we offer, we are attracting people that are attracted to
the environment with the potential for following it as a career.
Now that is not the emphasis of the high schc31 program. But
participants who come into the program at the high school age are

encouraged to go on and apply for a college age position in our program later on.
So that, as I said, 70 percent go on to a career in the conservation field.
Mr. KosTmAyER. Do you think there are differences in your cost
effectivenesswell, maybe you could speak to your cost effectiveness as opposed to YCC s.
Mr. JARVIS. I think they're, on a per-participant basis, approximately the same, the difference being that YCC was 100 percent
federally funded and we're about 40 percent privately funded and
60 percent federally funded for each individual.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Okay.

Ms. Selz, I wanted to ask you, you've talked about many of the
various Youth Conservation programs throughout the country at
both the state and local level.
Do you think that currently these programs can adequately serve
the needs without the presence of a federal program for federal
lands like the YCC?
Ms. SELZ. Could they independently?
Well, obviously not, sir.

The state and local Corps operate, to a small extent, on federal
public lands. But basically they work in state parks and forests and
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in city areas, in urban parks, such as the Philadelphia Ranger

Corps which targets its efforts to Fairmount Park within the City
of Philadelphia.
Single-handedly, no, the state and local Corps would require con-

siderable enhancement financially and in terms of numbers. But
they certainly could be an up-and-running existing vehicle for
working on federal lands.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. Ms. Rosenberry,

you gave a figure, I think, of

$1.21, $1.21 worth of conservation work for every YCC dollar spent.

Agriculture and Interior have given higher figures$1.48 and

up.

Ms. ROSENBERRY. Right.

And, as I stated, those figures were from the 1970s. My figure
was $1.21 when the program has both a state grant and a federal
component and during its early days. That has increased steadily
as the program has become more productive and has become more
established.

And it's also higher now from any studies of the existing state

and local programs.

Mr. KOSTMAYER. In general, what sources of federal funding are

currently available to the states and local governments for the
kinds of programs you talked about in your testimony?
Ms. ROSENBERRY. Very little.

Some programs now are able to tap some Job Training Partnership Act funds, as Kathleen mentioned, and some community development block grant funds. But that's about the extent of the
federal support that they can get.
And none of that would come through the resource agencies that
would have the conservation work that needs to be done.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Do you want to speak to that, Ms. Selz?

Ms. SELZ. Right now, Peg just reiterated the two primary sources.

Some of the

Mr. KOSTMAYER. What does that come toany idea? The JTP
and the CDBG funding?
Ms. SELZ. Right nowthere have been some considerable budget

cuts at the state level. And, as I look at the profile of existing

Corps, before this new infusion of federal funding, I figure there's
about $100 million nationwide.

I would estimate that no more than 20 percent of that, at the absolute top, are dollars that have some kind of federal origin, be
they JTPA, CDBG or access to perhaps some trails money by state
transportation agencies. It is still a modest amount.
If any of the Corps directors here have a more specific estimate,
I'd appreciate hearing it.
Mr. BERNHEIMER. California has far less than that.
Ms. SELZ. Well, no, some of the local Corps depend rather signifi-

cantly on JTPA, so I'm

Mr. SLOBIG. Percentage wise, in the aggregate, $100 million
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Well, they may get a large percentage from
JTPA but it's not a lot of money.
Ms. SELZ. Right.

Mr. SLOBIG. We heard from Mr. Bernheimer that $51 million out
of that $100 million is in California alone.
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Mr. BERNHEIMER. The only federal money that would be in that
is any reimbursement we've done to federal agencies, and their
total reimbursement is five million dollars.
So we're probably looking at--if a million dollars comes out of
transfers, that's probably it. Maybe one million of the $50 million.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. So funding remains the key.

Ms. SELZ. Mr. Chairman, we can certainly get you a more accurate answer to that question.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. We'd appreciate that.

Ms. SELZ. We'll be doing a survey very, very soon to get baseline
data before the federal money hits in June.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Well, I want to thank all of the witnesses very
much.

Mr. Jarvis.
Mr. JARVIS. If I may respond to a question that you asked of the

Park Service earlier in this hearing, when the legs were cut out
from under the YCC funding by the Reagan Administration in the
mid-1980s, the Park Service was told that if it wanted to sustain a

YCC program, it would have to take that money out of other existing accounts.
And, as you know, the Park Service budget is a line item account, for the most part, except for what's called the ONPS, Operations of the National Park System account, which is a large unit
by unit of the Park System Operating account.
And some parks chose to maintain a YCC program out of their
allocation from the ONPS account, but very few. They felt that it
was competing directly with line items for maintenance, line items
for resource management, line items for research, line items for
visitor education and interpretation.
And, unless there is a specific line item once again for YCC or
anything like that, it will never come back to the level at which it
operated in the 1970s. Because it will always be out-competed, in
their internal priority-setting--not in importance, not in significance to the greater good of the country, but in their internal priority-setting, it will never come out sufficiently tied to go back to
that level of funding again. So the Congress is going to have to tell
them in a specific authorization with a specific appropriation that
that needs to be done, or it just won't happen.
Mr. KOSTMAYER. Well, that's our intention.

I appreciate your testimony. I appreciate the testimony of all the
witnesses.
Thank you very much.
The Subcommittee stands adjourned.

[Whereupon, the above-entitled proceeding was adjourned at

11:08 a.m.]
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The Honorable Peter H. Kostmayer
Chairman
Subcommittee on Energy and Environment
of the Insular Affairs Committee
United States House of Representatives
Washington, D.C.
Dear Mr. Chairman:
During the testimony of our Chairman, Pete McCloskey, before
your Subcommittee on March 31, 1992, he was asked how much flexibility
the Commission has in making Subtitle C (American Conservation and
Youth Service Corps) grant awards to States and Indian tribes. Since we
had not made any decisions on corps applications at that time, Mr.
McCloskey responded that we would be in a better position to answer that
question after we had completed our award process That has now
happened, and accordingly we would like to submit the following answer
to your question for the record.
The response we received to our request for applications under
Subtitle C was extensive. Altogether, 46 States (including the District of
Columbia), 21 Indian tribes, three territories and nine local organizations
applied. After an extensive review that utilized outside reviewers, the
Board awarded grants to corps in 25 States as well as five operated by
Indian tribes. Because of the level of funding appropriated for Subtitle C
in fiscal year 1992 ($22.5 million), the Board was not able to award grants
to a number of promising proposals, and made reduced awards to others.
Our awards were announced on June 8, 1992. The Board has
adopted a policy that allows unsuccessful applicants to request
reconsideration, and, to date, one State has requested reconsideration
under Subtitle C. Our policy provides that if the Board decides to reverse
its decision, it will look to see if there is any money left in the relevant
Subtitle allocation. If there is not (as is the case in Subtitle C), the Board
will then consider whether there is sufficient money left in the
discretionary funds account. If not, the Board will consider allocating
funds during the next fiscal year.
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The American Conservation and Youth Service Corps provisions
contained in the National aad Community Service Act of 1990 (Public Law
101-610, as amended) are quite detailed and contain numerous
requirements. Although this has the beneficial effect of giving clarity and
content to our program, it has the negative effect of curtailing Commission
discretion and initiative in some cases. As an example, the Act authorizes
Commission funding for year-round and summer corps that are full-time,
but not part-time. We have received a number of comments and requests
from corps that would like funding for part-time corps. We are not
authorized to fund such programs under our legislation. There are
pending, however, proposed amendments to our Act that would, among
other things, authorize funding fur part-time corps (S. 2621). Another
example of lack of flexibility is the provision in our legislation that
requires post-service benefits for all participants. Most corps that operate
summer programs have not provided post-service benefits for summer
participants, since their service with the corps is only for a few months.
Summer corps have had to alter their programs in order to be eligible to
apply for funding.
Since thi< is our first year of operation, the Board has not
consiaered whether it should request additional changes in the statutory
requirements related to Subtitle C. After we have had an opportunity to
evaluate the performance of the programs that we have funded, we may
wish to consider whether greater flexibility is called for.
Sincerely,

7
Wec

Catherine Milton
Executive Director
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July 24, 1992

The Honorable Peter H. Kostmayer
Chairman
Subcommittee on Energy and the Environment
Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs
U.S. House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515
Dear Mr. chairman:

I apologize for the delay in responding to your question
regarding the amount of federal funding that youth service
and conservation corps receive. As promised I included
that question in our annual survey of the NASCC membership.
Many of the 65 corps programs have not yet returned their
completed surveys, so at this point I am only able to share
information on 23 urban corps or roughly half of the local
corps in exietence. These 23 corps are funded for a total
of 2,851 corpsmember slots annually -- approximately 15% of
the estimated total number of slots in youth corps programs
of
nationwide. These 23 corps report total funding
$29,187,000 with $3,656,610 or 12.5% coming from two
federal sources, JTPA and CDGB. I expect that this figure
fairly accurately represents the federal funding status of
all urban corps.
However, it is the statewide conservation corps which have
the bulk of the corpsmember slots in the country. I regret
that we do not have sufficient responses from the 20
statewide corps to make even a ballpark estimate of their
level of federal funding. I shall convey this information
to you just as soon as possible.
Sincerely,

athleen Selz
Executive Director
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